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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
'
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O 4 -- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -x
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7 (Shoreham Muclear Power Station,' s

8 -- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -x
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13 convened, pursuant to notice, at 9:05 a.m.
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Q 1 201IEEIE
2 WITNESSES: DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS BOARD j

3
Edward J. Youngling,

4 Arthur n. Muller and
Joseph M. Kelly (Resumed)

5 By Judge Carpenter 14,965
By Mr. Ellis 14,972

6 By Judge Brenner 14,988
By Mr. Ellis 14,999

7

8 (Afternoon Session. 15,049)

g Edward J. Youngling,
Arthur R. Muller and

10 Joseph M. Kelly (Resumed)
By Mr. Dynner 15,049

11

g X_ E 1 g 1 T.,, i
13 BOUND IN

NUMBER IDENTIFIED RECIEVED TRANSCRIPTO 14

Suffolk County 87 15,056
15

Suffolk County 88 15,081

17

18 RECESSES:

19 Morning - 15,013

20 Noon - 15,048

21
Afternoon - 15,106

22

23
'

24

25

O
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[}
1 P R 0 C E E_D_I_N G S

2 JUDGE BRENNER: Good morning.
.

3 There is one preliminary matter we wanted to

O 4 -discuss, to ascertain on Liis record when the remote

5 shatdown psnel testimony would be filed, and get the

6 narrowing of the issue on the record, or find out when

7 we could do that.

8 MR. LANPHERs Judge Brenner, pursuant to a

9 conversation that you and I had off the record --

10 JUDGE BRENNERs I have put it on the record.

11 MR. LANPHER: Excuse me. I talked to Mr.

12 Irwin last night, before 5:00 o' clock, and he

13 appreciated your suggestion of deferring for a very

() 14 brief period of time the remote shutdown panel

15 testimony, and they, I understand LILCO does intend to

16 defer submittal of that testimony until Monday or

17 Tuesday next week, and I asked that he convey your

18 offer, so to speak, to the NBC staff.

19 I can say that we have discussions going on, not

20 only regarding narrowing, but we got back comments f rom

21 LILCO last evening on our proposed draft resolution, and

22 that has been transoitted to our consultants in Boston,

23 and hopefully we will have some further discussions.

(]) 24 Tha t may obviate the need for testimony at all.
,

25 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. I guess it should

(:).
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'

1 be your original suggestion, but as to the filing date,

2 one problem we had with deferring the date for

3 resolution, wh'ich was your original request, was the

O '

4 indication that the county couldn't start up paying

5 attention to it until af ter the 7th, so I am glad to

6 hear what you just told me, and we would have changed

7 things had we heard that earlier.

8 MR. LANPHER Well, I am not sure how much

9 attention is going to be able to be given to it,

10 frankly, but it has been conveyed, and we didn't know

11 also when we would get LILCO's consents back.

12 JUDGE BRENNER: Can we get at least pending

13 possible settlement, which may or may not happen, a

() 14 narrowing of the issue on the record in the next --

15 today or tomorrow?

16 MR. LANPHER: I think so.

17 JUDGE BRENNERs All right, we will look

18 forward to that. Let's just set the filing date for

19 Tuesday, the 7th, then, for the staff and LILCO, and if

20 the county changes its mind and wants to file testimony,

21 it is welcome to do tha t also. Then, if testimony is

22 filed because there was no resolution, we will set the

23 usual schedule of a week for motions to strike and then
i

() 24 a week after the motions for any responses.

25 Are there any other preliminary matters?

|

O
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1 MR. EARLEYa Judge Brenner, I handed out this
V("T

2 morning signed copies of resolutions of Suffolk County

3 Contention 5, loose parts monitoring, resolution of

4 -Suf folk County Shoreham Opponent 's Contention 18, human

5 factors equipment, and Suffolk County 24, SOC 19, C and

6 D, cracking of materials and material selection.

7 The first two are identical to the copies that

8 have been previously provided to the board. The Suffolk

9 County 24 resolution, I believe, has three handwritten

10 changes that are apparent on the face of the document.

11 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. Thank you.

12 MH. BORDENICK4 Judge Brenner, I have a matter

13 that need not be on the record.

() 14 (Whereupon, a discussion was held off the

l 15 record.)

16 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's go back on the record,

17 if we are ready to continue the examination of the

; 18 witnesses. Judge Carpenter has a few questions he would

19 like to start off with.

| 20 Whereupon,
|

| 2: EDWARD J. YOUNGLING,

22 ARTHUR R. MULLER,
l

23 and JOSEPH !. KELLY,

() 24 the witnesses on the stand at the time of rectiss, ha ving

| 25 been previously duly sworn, resumed the stand, and were

i

1
|

ALDER $oN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.
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{} 1 examined and testified further as followss

2 BOARD EXAMINATION

3 BY JUDGE CARPENTER:
O

4 0 I just thought I would continue where we were

5 yesterday afternoon so it doesn't get so far separated.

6 If I may, I would like to redirect our attention back to

7 LILCO Exhibit 41. Do you have that there? It has to do

8 with the calibration of the FLUKE 8000A digital

9 multimeter.

10 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, sir.

11 Q I would like to ask, first of all, what kind

12 of things is this instrument used for that relate to the

13 safe operation of the plant?

( 14 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) This device would be used

15 to calibrate permanently installed plant equipment.

16 That equipment could include transmitters, pressure

17 switches, other type instrumentation that is used to

18 provide safety signals to various safety systems in the

19 pla n t.

20 0 In looking a t Appendix -- I think it is 12.1

21 -- my copy is not all that legible -- the page headed

22 Calibration Check of the FLUKE 8000A Digital

!
23 Multimeter. I sea lots of values in columns labeled

(]) 24 Minimum and Maximum. For example, when the instrument

25 is se t to read with a range of 200 volts, I see the

O

ALDER $oN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.
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1 numbers 189.7, and I can't read the other one. I am

2 sorry. More importantly, the applied value is 190

3 volts, and the minimum value is listed as 189.7, and the
O

4 maximum value is 199.3.

5 JUDGE MORRIS. That looks like 19 0, one nine

d zero.

7 JUDGE CARPENTERS On my copy, it is tough to

8 read.

9 BY JUDGE CARPENTERt (Resuming)

10 0 I would like to ask, does that imply that the

11 accuracy of that device lies between those limits?

12 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, sir.

13 0 So that if you were to use it to check some of

\ 14 the permanently installed equipment, you would have

15 confidence that the true value iny between those

16 limits?

17 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, sir.

18 0 Do you agree, Mr. Muller?

19 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, sir, I do. That is,
i

20 what you see there is the acceptance criteria for that

21 particular voltsge range. If you applied 190 volts, the

22 reading you should get allows for an as found and an as

23 lef t condition. That is the acceptance range for the

O 24 * t = = ' o" '" ' e r -

25 0 So you would say the accuracy lies between

O

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.
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1 those two values?{}'

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes.

| 3 0 Turning back to Page 2 of this document, I
l (^)
i

4 direct your attention to the first paragraph, the last

5 sentence. It states, I believe, if I read correctly,

8 "It measures AC voltage (RMS) from 45 hertr to 100

| 7 kilohertz, with 1 percent accuracy." How do we

8 reconcile your testimony tha t the accuracy of the device

g would lie between such narrow limits, roughly .15

10 percent, when the manuf acturer states the device's

11 accuracy is 1 percent?

12 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

13 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Judge Carpenter, what

() 14 that means is that we are able to calibrate the

15 instrument to a tighter accuracy than what the
t

| 16 manufacturer specifies as the outside range of the
'

( 17 instrument. There have been cases where we have

18 downgraded instruments on their accuracy because we just

1g couldn't make the calibration that the manufacturer

20 sta ted , and in converse, as in this condition, we have

21 been able to calibrate them tighter, and to keep them

22 tighter. It just gives us more confidence.

23 Q So it is your testimony that you believe you

(} 24 can calibrate the instrument to a greater accuracy than

25 the manufacturer specifies?

O
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{} 1 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes. And we have been

2 able to do that. Yes.

3 Q Can you explain to me how you do that?

O
4 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Just by ensuring and

5 specifying the allowable rances at a tighter accuracy

6 range than what the manufacturer says, and ensuring that

7 when we do perform the calibration, that it meets thoso

6 ranges. In addition, the instrument that we are using

9 to calibrate this particular FLUKE is a very high

10 accuracy type instrument, the 5100 FLUKE, and that gives

11 us the higher tolerance level that allows us to make

12 that more accurate calibration, and bring the range

13 down.

( 14 0 So it is your testimony that the calibrater

15 has an accuracy that is of the order of .15 percent?

16 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes. I would have to

17 check the number, but that 5100 FLUKE is a very highly

18 precisioned instrument, yes. That is a shop standard,

i 19 that 5100 FLUKE. It is not a field standard. It
'

20 remains in the shop.

21 0 Looking at this document, I don't find any

. 22 place where the individual who is using this procedure
|

23 receives any instructions about what to do if he finds

(]) 24 that the instrument is outside the calibration values in

25 Appendix 1.

O
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1 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) In Section 8.5, it tells

2 the man that if he can ' t -- I'm sorry, 8.4 if he--

3 can't achieve the calibration and he has to troubleshoot
4 -or make adjustments, he is to follow the flow chart in

5 Figure 4.3. Then, in Section 9, it tells him that when

6 the instrument is calibrated and when it is successfully

7 calibrated within the required limits, he is to fill out

8 the data sheet.'

9 Finally, he is to place a calibration tag on

10 the instrument, to forward the data sheets to the INC

11 supervision for approval in accordance with Reference

12 12.2. Now, Reference 12.2 is the control of measuring

13 and test equipment procedure SP 4103 003.1. That

() 14 procedure tells the instrument technician performing the

15 calibration that if he has a problem, he is to place

16 appropriate stickers and tags on the instrument to say

17 tha t it cannot be calibrated, and it is to be taken out

18 of service and put in a hold status, or to have a
!

| jg limited use tag put on it saying that it is only good on
!

| 20 the resistance readings, and not on the voltage or

21 current readings.

22 In addition, it tells him to go to the

23 supervisor and seek resolution. Okay, so he is

24 referenced to another procedure, which is that procedure
[}

25 that 4100 3.01 is more of an administrative type

O

- - c_. ,Ne
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1 procedure.

0<
2 0 Well, I am a little frustrated now, because we

3 are going to talk about a procedure that I haven't

4 -read. Does it tell the individual who is doino the

5 calibrating that if he finds a calibration outside of

6 the limits, then he should question all of the use of

7 that instrument made for the previous six months?

8 A (WITNESS YOUNOLING) Absolutely.

g 0 Could I see that?

10 (Pause.)

11 0 Would you just read it in the record?

12 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, I will. I am

13 reading from Station Procedure 41.00 3.01, Control of

() 14 INO Measuring and Test Equipment, in Section 8.4, and

15 titled Corrective Action, a t Step 8 4.2. It reads, "If

16 measuring and test equipment see found out of

17 calibration during a calibration check," then it lists

18 three things to do. 8.4.2.1 says, " Ensure that a

1g complete set of as found da ta is recorded if possible."

20 8.4.2 2 says, " Notify INC supervision by initiating an

21 METE problem report (Appendix 12.9)." 8.4.2.3 says,

22 " Place a do not use tag on the measuring and test

23 equipment."

({} 24 Now, the second sentence that I read, or the

25 second step, initiate an Y.CTE problem report, that is

O

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY. INC,
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.

1 the one that starts the chain of finding out where that

2 instrument was used, and ensuring that the equipment

3 thst we calibrated is either rechecked or we verify tha t

O 4 the equipment is still in a good calibration state.

5 In other words, if a piece of measuring and

, 6 test equipment was last calibrated six months ago, and
(
| 7 we find that in the third month of the calibration it

8 was d ropped , well, we know everything before that is

9 probably good, but everything after that would be

10 suspect, because we know that is probably what threw it

11 out of calibration.

12 That problem report satisfies tnat condition,

13 tha t investigation.

() 14 0 Thank you. As you can see, I couldn't tell

15 from the exhibit that such problem reports exist.

18 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) No. This is a very

17 complex program. And as I stated, each one of those

18 instruments that are calibrated by this piece of

19 measuring and test equipment are in computer program to

20 help us find exactly where the instrument was used, so

21 that we can go back and perform the necessary

22 investigation.

23 JUDGE CARPENTER: Thank you.

24 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Ellis?
(}

l 25 CONTINUED REDIRECT EXAMINATION
|
|

O

|
. _~ c_. .
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1

(} 1 BY MR. ELLIS:

2 0 Mr. Maller, when we recessed yesterday

3 afternoon, we were talking about the 00A review of

O 4 -LDR 's, and you indicated that you reviewed LDR's on a

5 30, 60, 90-day basis. Did you review them at any other

6 time?

7 A ( WITNESS MULLER) Yes, the 00AE would review

8 the LDR at the time it is initiated.

e 0 And is your review at the time that it is

10 initiated, does that involve a determination as to

11 whether that LDR should be made the subject of a CAR?

12 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, we would consider the

13 condition details and determine if a CAR is in fact

(} 14 varranted. That is in accordance with 0APS 16.1.

15 0 And do CAR's havo time limits?

16 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, the CAR form does have

17 a specific blank for the time limit. It reads,

18 " Complete and return the CAR by" blank, and the 00A

ig provides that date.

20 0 You indicated yesterday you track LDR's. Do

21 you also track CAR's?

22 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, we do, because we do

23 provide a da te by which we need a response to the CAR.

() 24 And we do followup on the response dates for the CAR's.

25 0 All right, M r. Muller. Turn to Page 13,226,

O
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1 please.
{

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) I have that.

3 0 Okay. If you will look on Lines 3 through 12,

O 4 you were asked two questions on Lines 3 through 10 by ,

5 Mr. Dynner, and then you give an answer which reads,

8 "That is correct. It is implied." Do you see that,

7 sir?

8 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, I do.

9 0 All right. For context, which 0APS is the

10 subject of this series of questions?

11 (Pause.)

12 0 There any be more than one.

13 A (WITNESS MULLER) I think it is OAPS 18.1, as

() 14 referenced on Page 13,224, Line 7.

15 0 All right, With respect to your answer that

18 appears on Lines 11 and 12 of 13,226, is that an answer

17 to both of Mr. Dynner's questions or just one of his

18 questions?

19 A (WITNESS MULLER) That would be the answer to

go the second question.

21 0 All right. What is the answer to the first

22 question?

23 A (WITNESS MULLER) The answer would be no. We

(} 24 have to consider safety inplications.

26 0 Well, then, what do you mean in your answer

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20021 (202) 6;8-0300
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1 when you say "It is implied?"

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) What I meant was, we do

3 consider the safety implications, and that if the

O
4 criterion isn 't mentioned specifically, it is

5 considered, it is required to be considersa.

6 0 Well, do you have 18.1 in front of you? I

7 believe that is an attache.ent to LILCO testimony.

8 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, I have.

9 0 Will you ref er in that procedure to what you

10 mean by safety considerations being implied?

11 JUDGE BRENNER: This is QAPS 18.1?

12 MR. ELLIS: Yes, Judge Brenner.

13 JUDGE BRENNER: That is Suffolk County Exhibit

14 76. It is part of that. It may also be an attachment

! 15 to the LILCO testimony. I ar. no t su re .

16 MR. ELLIS. That is right. My tab was ripped

17 off. I see it.

18 JUDGE BRENNER: You have to look before the
i

, 19 tab on this exhibit.
|

20 WITNESS MULLER: Yes, that would be Paragraph

21 5.1.1, the first paragraph. Audits are scheduled and

22 consideration of their status and importance of the

23 activities to ensure the adequacy of and compliance with

Q 24 the specified requirements.
,

25 BY MR. ELLIS: (R esuming )

: O
i

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.
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1 0 Now, as I recall, what Mr. Dynner was

2 questioning you about was the fact that the manual

3 included in the related paragraph a reference to saf ety

O 4 -implications. What word is it that you are referring to
,

5 that implies safety implica tions in 5.1.1 ?

6 A (WITNECC MULLER) That would be the term

7 "importance."

8 0 And that is how this procedure, QAPS 18.1, has

e been construed and implemented b7 LILCO?

10 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, and that is how it

11 complies with the requirements of Section 18 of the QA

12 manual.

13 0 In your experience both in implementing and

() 14 using a QAPS 19.1 and in supervising others in the use

15 of it, has there ever been any confusion or doubt as to

16 whether safety impli,stions are considered and included

17 within 5.1.17

18 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. As I have testified

1g earlier, we have been using the procedures for up to six

20 yea rs, and we haven' t had a problem, and Mr. Kelly's

21 organization has been auditing us continuously, and he

22 has not found any problems with the use of those terms

23 in our procedure.

24 Q All right, Mr. Muller. On 13,162 through 70,()
25 you were asked a series of questions concerning whether

O

ALDERSON REPCRTING CCMPANY,INC.
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1 or not 00A inspection was required by the maintenance
(

2 work request procedure SP 12.01 3.01. Should that

3 maintenance work procedure -- Is it required that that

4 . maintenance work procedure SP 12.01 3.01 include a

5 specific requirement for 00A inspection?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) That procedure itself would

y not have to. That procedure does involve 00A review of

a the maintenance work request, and at that time the
~

e inspections are noted on the traveler that I testified

10 earlier goes with the maintenance work request, so at

11 that time the inspection points are added to the

12 procedures or the work process if they haven't already

13 been added by the engineering section that had prepared

() 14 the parts of the work order. There is no requirement

15 tha t the HWR procedure contained those words. It does

16 note that the package will go to 00A for review prior to

17 implementation of the work package. That is all that is

18 required.

19 0 Well, when the maintenance work request

20 procedure is carried out, are there in that process

21 other station procedures that come into play to carry

22 out the maintenance and those other -- first of all, are

23 there other station procedures that come into play to

24 carry out the maintenance?(}
25 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, the maintenance work

ALDER 8oN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON D.C. 20001 (202) 8284300
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1 request procedure requires that other station procedures[
2 that are required during the maintenance activity be

3 listed on the cover sheet of the MWR, and_that those

O
4 vork copies be forwarded to the operational quality

5 assurance section f or review prior to performance of the

6 maintenance at that time.

7 The operational quality assurance section

8 assions the ingpection points once again if they haven't

9 already been assigned.

10 0 Do these other procedures, these other station

11 procedures that are called into play by the maintenance

12 work procedure request invoke a requirement for CQA

13 inspection?

() 14 A (WITNESS MULLER) They may, depending upon the

15 codes and standards that they follow. The 00A section

16 may also add inspection points to those procedures by

17 stamping the specific inspection point into those

18 procedures. Those procedures are the work copies that

19 would be used by the maintenance individuals, and they

20 would know that at that point they would have to notify

21 operational quality assurance for inspection.

22 Another example would be if welding were

23 involved, the weld record has a review cycle for itself,

(]) 24 and on the veld record there are certain inspections

25 that must be performed either in process or at the final

O
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(} 1 weld. The inspection points would be noted on those

2 particular veld records.

3 (Whereupon, counsel for LILCO conferred.)

O
4 0 So there are many variables then in

5 determining when and where 00A inspections will be done,

6 when the maintenance work procedure is invoked?

7 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes. It would depend upon

8 the type of maintenance activity, the codes and

g standards to which the work is being performed, to have

10 all of these listed in one procedure. Especially this

11 procedure would not enhance the quality effort. Each

12 maintenance work request involving safety related

13 activities has to be reviewed by 00A.

() 14 0 Mr. Dynner asked you a number of questions'

|
15 concerning the use of the terms "should" and "shall,"

16 and you indicated "should" was permissive and "shall"

17 was mandatory. Have you reviewed the procedures you

18 were asked about in that connection and the 00A
i
l jg procedures in general to determine whether there are any

20 permissive provisions that should be mandatory because

21 of regulatory requirement?

22 A (WITNESS MULLER) I did review the procedures,

23 and there were instances where the "shall's" indicated

() 24 or the "shall's" used in the procedures indicated

25 regulatory requirements, yes.

O
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1 0 Are there any tha t are "should 's" that are

2 regulatory requirements that should be "shall's?"

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) I had not determined any in

O 4 my review of those procedures.

5 Q That means you didn't find any?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) I did not find any

7 "should's" that should have been "shall."

8 JUDGE BRENNER: You didn 't find any

9 non-mandatory requirements that should have been

10 mandatory. Is that correct?

11 WITNESS MULLER That is correct.

12 MR. ELLIS Thank you, Judge Brenner.

13 BY MR. ELLIS. (Resuming)

() 14 0 Mr. Muller, you mentioned that the procedures

15 have been in use for some time on the basis of your

16 experience in using the procedures, and given the

17 questions Mr. Dynner asked you concerning words such as

18 "usually," " generally," "normally," have you in your

10 experience found that the use of these terms r2sulted in
>

20 any confusion or ineffective implementation of the QA

21 program?

22 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. Once again, the words

23 were chosen not to exclude other conditions that could

; (} 24 arise specifically in the use of "normally" and

25 " generally." "Normally" may indicate a situation that

()i
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{) 1 is followed 99 percent of the time, but there may be
2 cases where we do not follow that specific case. That

i

i3 would have to be considered separately, but the 1

)
-4 procedure would have to be followed in intent for the

5 exceptions.

6 0 M r. Muller , look at 13,146, Transcript Face

7 Number, where there was a discussion and testimony

8 concerning unscheduled surveillances. On 13,146 you

9 indicated in response to Mr. Dynner's questions that

10 unscheduled surveillances were performed above the

11 requirements of 0APS 10.5. Is that statement correct?

12 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, it is not. The QA

13 manual does require unscheduled surveillances. That is,

() 14 Section 10.3.7 of the QA manual requires in process

15 inspections during certain conditions. Those in process

16 inspections are accomplished through the monitoring of

17 the activities. The way the 00A section monitors the

18 activities is through the surveillance program.

1g Therefore, the unscheduled surveillance as we

20 would call it is required by the Q A taanual. The term

21 " scheduled," as far as the 00A section is concerned, are
,

|

22 the administrativa curveillances that appear on the

23 annual schedule. The unscheduled surveillances as we

(]) 24 call them are surveillances performed during maintenance

25 activities, in process inspections, in other words,

O
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I activities that we cannot speci'icelly schedole on an

2 annual basis.

3 0 Are such surveillances, the ones that you do

4 -not schedule on an annual basis, are they performed in
.

,i

5 accordance with 0APS 10.57 *

,

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) Ye s, they a re. ',
7 0 Well, does QAPS 10.5 apply only to scheduled

'

8 surveillances? / '

9 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. CAPS 10.5 applies to

10 all surveillances. The purpose of 0APS 10.5 deals with
i

11 the establishment of 00A requirements for planning,

12 scheduling, conducting, and documenting safety related

13 activities. As soon as a maintenance' activity is

() 14 started, we may schedule a surveillance. It ill not

15 appear on the annual surveillance schedule, but once
s t

16 again, it is -- a surveillance is,pi'anned, co r.d ucte d ,
'

i

17 and documented Ln accordance with Q4PS 10.5.
,a

18 0 Well, I think you already indicated in~
1

19 response to Mr. Dynner that -- Welle.let me ask you,

20 does OAPS 10.5 use~the term " unscheduled surveillance?"

21 A (WITNESS MULLE3) Xo, it does not,tbut that
.V

22 d oe sn 't prohibit an unscheduled surveillance.

23 0 Why is that?

24 A (WIT'.(ESS MULLER) Because the OA manual{)
25 requires that we perform surveillance in certain

,

'

,

i
'

t 1 o
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1 instances. The QAPS 10.5 does not specifically prohibit

2 unscheduled surveillances. It is the surveillance

3 procedure.

4 Q Well, is there anything in QAPS 10.5 that says

'[ 5 it applies only to scheduled surveil 1ances as the word

6 "s=heduled" has been used by you?.

7 (Pause.)

8 0 Is there anything in OAPS 10.5 that says it

9 applies to only scheduled surve111ances?

10 A (WITNESS MULLER) No.

11 0 And has it ever been interpreted or construed

12 and implemented t'ha t way by LILCO?

13 A (WITNESS HULLER) No, not at all. The title

O 24 indicates that this is a surve111ance procedure. rt

15 doesn't say scheduled surveillance procedure or

16 unscheduled surveillance procedure.

17

18

19

20

21

l' 22

23

O 24

25

O'
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{) 1 Q Mr. Muller, on transcript pages beginning at

2 13,183 and continuing to about 188, you answered

. 3 questions concerning the control of material parts and

#
4 components identification and control, and you indicated

5 in response to Judge Brenner's questions that it might

6 have been more articulate, I think was the term you

7 used, or clearer if the words " parts and components" had

8 been added to " materials" in the other portions of that

9 procedure.

10 Based on your experience in the use and

11 implementation of that procedure, has the absence of
|

1 12 those words led to any confusion or failures to apply

13 the procedures to parts and components?

() 14 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. The term " material" was

15 used in a seneri sense. I think we siso used the term

16 " item" in those procedures. So that there has been no

17 confusion as to excluding receipt inspection of

18 components because they were not considered as

19 material. They are considered material.

20 We don't consider that to be a problem at

21 all. The people involved in the receipt inspection and

22 in the receiving inspection realize that everything tha t

| 23 comes into the plant has to be identified in accordance
|

() 24 with the plant procedures.

25 0 Mr. Muller, on --

O
l
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1 JUDGE BRENNER: Excuse me. When you asked

2 that question, did you include the procedure number?

3 Because if you did, I missed it.

4 MR. ELLISs I did not, Judge Brenner, and I
,

5 should have.

6 WITNESS MULLERS It is 0APS 8.1.

7 JUDGE BRENNER: Thank you.

8 MR. ELLISs Judge Brenner, to expedite, rather

9 than go to specific areas, I just want to get the major

to point across in the streamlining that I indicated that I

11 would try to do.

12 JUDGE BRENNER: I just thought that'some day

13 when I look at this part of the transcript it would be

() 14 good for se to know what procedure number it was without
,

15 in turn going to the transcript pages that you did

16 reference.

17 BY MR. ELLISs (Resuming)

18 0 Mr. Muller, look, if you would please, at

19 transcript page 12,889, and I think it goes over to '90,

20 where the subject of the questions by Mr. Dynner was

i 21 QAPS 16.1, and you indicated that there was a

22 requirement for 00A to evaluate the cause of deficient

23 condition and that that was required by Section 5.2.3 of

24 OAPS 16.1.
/}

( 25 Specifically what were you referring to in

O
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1 that section?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) What I was referring to is

3 that the CAR is routed to the 00A engineer, who has to

4 review the CAR to ensure that the action party's anever

5 addresses the action requested and that the corrective

6 action is sufficient to prevent recurrence of the

7 condition.

8 What I was referring to was the previous

9 paragraph, 5.2.2, which requires that the action party

10 complete.the CAR and include the cause of the deficient

11 condition, the schedule of action required to complete
s

12 the corrective action requested, and the signature of

13 the person approving that action.

()'

14 What I was talking about was the fact that the

15 00AE reviews the CAR for the action party's response,

16 which includes the cause of the deficient condition.

17 0 Well, does the procedure then in your opinion

18 require that 00AE evaluate the cause of the condition?

Ig A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, it does, because you

20 would have to review the response and in reviewing the

21 response you would have to assure that the requiremen M

22 of paragraph 5.2.2 are met.

23 0 Mr. Muller, we discussed CAR 's at the

() 24 beginning this morning. Let me return to that subject

| 25 for a moment. How many times does 00A send the CAR to

O

- __. m
440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHIN. ton, D.C. 20001 (202) 828 0300

_ . . _



- - - .-

14,986

1 upper mana7ement?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) That would be three times

3 at the time the CAR is initiated or originated, at the

O
4 time the disposition is returned, and a t the time the

5 CAR is closed out.

6 0 All right. And the procedure that relates to

7 tha t is 16.1. Could you turn to tha t and tell me what
.

8 16.1 requires in terms of transmitting, when, and on

9 what you base your answer?

10 A (WITNESS MULLER) Okay. Paragraph 5.2.4 of

11 QAPS 16.1 requires that copies of the CAR shall be sent

j 12 to the plant manager, QA manager, and VP nuclear, taken
|

13 in sequence. That would mean that the requirement to

) 14 send the copies to upper management would be alter the
I
| 15 paragraph, requirements of paragraph 5.2.3 are
|

16 completed, which would mean after the completed

17 cor rec tive action has been verified by 00A.

18 0 Now, when you say "taken in sequence," what do

19 you mean by that?

20 A (WITNESS MULLER) If one would follow the

21 sequence of the procedure starting with paragra ph 1,

22 working through paragraph 6 and stopping at all the

23 subparagraphs in between and following them in sequence,

() 24 that is when the CAR has to be sent to upper

25 management. If we included that paragraph at the point

O
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1 the CAR was initiated, it would have to be sent then.

2 This indicates thst it has to be sent at that time. And

3 it is a "shall" requirement.

4 0 By "that time," did you maan after the

5 verification of the completed corrective action?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) After we have received the

7 response that the corrective action has been completedi

8 and verified, yes, that is what I meant.

9 0 Mr. Muller, look if you would, please, at

10 transcript page 12,9 01, lin es 14 through 18, where you

11 indicated to Mr. Dynner that sending the completed CAR

12 after the correct've action was verified to upper
,

!

13 management was actual practice; is that correct?

() 14 A (WITNESS MULLER) It is a practice, but it 3s

15 also a requi rem en t . And once again, the sequence of

16 events indicates when the CAR has to be sent to upper

17 management.

18 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)

Ig Q Mr. Muller, look if you would, please, at

20 transcript 13,000.

21 JUDGE BRENNER: Are you leaving the procedure

j 22 you now asked about?

23 MR. ELLIS: Yes, I am.

24 JUDGE BRENNES: I wonder if I could ask one or{)
25 two questions.

O
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1{} BOARD QUESTIONS

2 BY JUDGE BRENNEPs

3 0 As I understand this, I should read the steps

O 4 in sequence. The next step happens af ter the one

5 previously and never parallel or at the same time. Is

6 that what you were telling me?

7 A (WITNESS MULLER) Well, in this case what we

8 do is, first we have to initiate the corrective action

9 request. It tells what inf ormation has to be on the

10 corrective action request. It has to go to the action

11 party. They have to fill out certain items. They have

12 to send it back to us, we have to review it, they have

13 to complete the corrective action, we have to verify it,

() 14 snd then it would have to go to -- copies would have to

15 go to the plant manager, the OA manager, and VP

16 nuclear.

17 That is what I meant by that, Judge Brenner.
.

18 Tha t was put there for a rearon, and the criterion 16

19 requires that the corrective sction request or that

, 20 reports of corrective action be sent to upper management
i
| 21 at the time the corrective action is completed. The
|
|

22 criterion toesn't require it at the time of initiation.

23 It just says that at the time the corrective action is
!

(} 24 compi ted upper management shall be appraised of the

25 corrective action taken, and that is how we meet the
,

|
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(} 1 requirements.

2 What we do is, we send a copy of the report

3 three times, and that is done under the normal

O
4 -distribution sheets given to the clerical individual.

5 She knows that when she processes the corrective action

6 request she makes up so many copies and this is who they

7 go to. Thst is how we send it three times.

8 We are only required to do it once. We feel

9 ths t management should be appraised at the time the

10 corrective action request is initiated.

11 0 I guess I'm confused about the th ree times, in

12 light of your emphasis on the procedure being as

13 sequential steps. You're saying notwithstand'ing the

() 14 sequence in the procedure that it is sent to the

15 recipients at ether times?

16 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct, but it is

17 only required to be sent once, per the criterion 16 of

18 10 CFR 50, Appendix B. We chose to do it three times.

19 However, we didn't make it a "shall" requirement each

! 20 time. We could have inserted that paragraph after the
|

| 21 corrective action request was initiated. We could have

22 inserted it after the point where the corrective action

23 request is returned or dispositioned, and we had to send

f]) 24 -- we had to put it in at the point where the corrective

25 action has been completed. That is a requirement.

|

()|
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1 C Let's stay with that for a moment. Assuming

2 tha t is the sequence, why then does paragra ph 5.2.5

3 follow 5.2.4, because it is only in 5.2.5 that the 00A

4 -engineer is verifying the completed corrective action

5 and closing out the CAR?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) I'm sorry, Judge Brenner.

7 We do mention that verification of completed corrective

8 action would normally be through audit surveillance or a

9 review of documentation, and we note that 00A will issue

10 a new CAR when response to that initial CAR is

11 unsatisfactory.

12 0 Forget about the last sentence for a moment,

13 unless you think it is important f or my question.

() 14 You're telling me, and I'm using this as an example of

15 ascertaining my view of the understandability of these

16 procedures and not just but that we should read these--

17 in sequence and anybody reading this should understand

18 what the sequence is.

19 And then you told me the sequence is that, as

20 far as the mandatory requirement goes, the CAR is not

21 sent to upper management, the persons mentioned in

22 5.2.4, until there is verification of the completed

23 corrective action. And you base that, I believe, on the

f () 24 f act that there is some mention of the means of
,

25 verification in 5.2.3.

| h
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{} 1 But I'm asking you, if that is the true

2 sequence, why is verification further particularly

3 discussed in 5.2 4, which is af ter the mandatory

O'

4 requirement of sending the copies?

5 A (WITNESS MULLER ) I think I jumped ahead of

6 myself there. The criterion 16 requires that the

7 corrective action taken shall be documented and reported

8 to appropria te levels of management. Now, the

9 corrective action has to be taken before we can verify

10 it.

11 What we do is, we send it to the QA manager,

12 the plant manager, and the VP nuclear after we get the

13 response. I jumped ahead of the game. We verify it

() 14 after that point.,

15 Q But earlier did I hear you correctly that youi

t

16 said that you sent it to them af ter you verified it?

17 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, we do. But the

| 18 requirement is, rend it to them three times. I just
1

19 jumped ahead of myself on the "shall" requirement.

20 0 Let's stay with the mandatory requirement.

21 A (WITNESS MULLER) Mandatory.

22 0 Am I correct that you were confused yourself

23 by the procedure a moment ago in terms of when it is

() 24 sent to upper management?

25 A (WITNESS MULLER) I wasn't confused. I just

| ()

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) 83H300

- . . -. - - ._ .- __ _ ---



i

14,992

1 was temporarily confused up on the stand, yes.

2 0 Well, where is it clear from reading this |

3 procedure that the CAR is a mandatory requirement and is,

U
4 sent to upper management before verification of the

5 completed corrective action?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) Paragraph 5.2.4.

7 0 Well, it just says send it to them? It

8 doesn't say when, "it" being the CAR?

9 A (WITNESS MULLER) Followed in sequence, 5.2.3,

10 the dispCsition -- or the disposition CAR is routed to

11 00A and we review it. We sign it at that time,

12 indicating that we agree with the corrective action to

13 be taken, and then we distribute it at that point. We

() 14 verify it af ter that f act, because the corrective action

15 could take any amount of time.

16 0 Well, I understand your reasons for what you

17 do, but your starting point was that the procedures were

18 a clear sequence as to the mandatory requirements and

1g verification and the means, several possible means of

20 verification, are also mentioned in 5.2.3, which

21 according to your careful sequencing scheme occurs

22 before 5.2.4

23 A (WITNESS MULLER) We just note that those are

24 the means that we have. We do specify in 5.2.5 that we
(}

,

25 verify it and close it out.
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1 0 Tell me again what your actual practice is as

2 to what points you send it to these upper management

3 people?

4 A (WITNESS MULLER) Actual practice, when the

5 CAR is initiated, that means that it is originated,

6 reviewed by the 00AE and then sent out. The original

7 goes to the action party. Copies go to three

8 individuals noted. That is step one.

9 The second step is when the action party

10 responds and 00A reviews the CAB. It requires that the

11 action party sign off and we sign off indicating that we

12 find that the disposition is acceptable. We send it

13 then once again through the routing cycle.

() 14 The third time is when the corrective action

| 15 request is closed out, we send it once again through
!

16 that section. That requires a third signature by the

17 OQAE. The reason why it is sent at that time is so that

18 upper management knows that this item has been in fact

1g verified.

20 0 If that is the way you actually do things, why

| 21 don 't you put it in the procedure that way?

l
t 22 A (WITNESS MULLER) Once again, the "shall"

23 requirement or the mandatory requirement is for

24 criterion 16. We will consider that.
[}

; 25 0 But I'm not interested in the criterion 16

)|
|

!
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1

1 manda tory requirement. For the purpose of -- and

2 whether your interpretation is correct or not, for the

3 purpose of these immediate questions, I'm trying to

O 4 understand why, if this is the adopted mandatory

5 procedure within LILCO, it isn't reflected in LILCO's

6 own procedures, given your emphasis that the procedure

7 has a careful sequencing scheme, so that somebody using

8 the procedure would understand what is to be done when.

9 A (WITNESS MULLER) The reason is we don't have

10 to send it a t that time, and that is taken care of

11 through the distribution list that the clerical people

12 have.

13 0 You don't have to send it because you don't

() 14 believe the criterion requires it, correct?

15 A (WITNESS MULLER) We don't have to, yes, as

16 f ar as mandatory requirements. And we find it a good

17 management practice to send it at those three times, to

18 keep management appraised of when we find something,

19 when the corrective action has been dispositioned, or

20 when it is known what corrective action will be taken

21 and when the item has been closed out.

22 0 So as far as you're concerned and LILCO higher

23 management is concerned, you do have to send it at those

(} 24 three times; isn't that correct?

25 A (WITNESS MULLER) It is our practice. We find
|

O
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1 it advantageous to send them the information at those{}
2 time periods, yes.

3 0 Well, if you sent a lot of them but didn't

O 4 -send some of them, upper management, being in the habit

5 of receiving them, might think there weren't any if they

6 don 't receive them at these points that you termed

7 non-mandatory; isn't that correct?

8 A (WITNESS MULLER) Well, they would see them at

g the end, but they wouldn't know when they were first

10 initiated, that is correct.

11 0 You don't have the discretion on your own not

12 to send some of them during the other two what you

13 termed non-mandatory times, do you?

() 14 A (WITNESS MULLER) I do have the discretion,

15 but I would have to change the distribution list to do

16 that. We try to keep the procedures as simple as

17 possible, and that indicates that there is a requirement

18 to send it at a certain time.

19 I agree that sending it at three times is

20 important and that is why we do it.

21 0 Should I infer from what you're telling me

22 that the only things put in the procedures are those

23 minimum things required in LILCO's view by the Appendix

() 24 B criteria, and that anything else which you choose to

25 do because you think it is good practice but which you
1

|

($) l
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1 do not believe is required is not put in the'

2 procedures?

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, that is not correct. We

4 -would use the non-mandatory term to indicate that.

5 0 I thought the non-mandatory terms and the

6 examples we looked at on this record were non-mandatory

7 because circu,^astances could be different and all

8 circumstances couldn't be written in and you wanted to

9 give the professional in charge discretion within the

10 parameters that you sometimes indicated or sometimes

11 pointed to elsewhere in the procedures.

12 That is distinguishable in my mind from making

13 a requirement which LILCO believes should be done all

() 14 the time, but which LILCO also believes is not mandatory

15 in the criteria, a non-mandatory requirement.

16 Do you understand the distinction that I

i

17 perceive?

18 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes.

19 0 And are you telling me that the requirement

20 would be non-mandatory in the procedure, even if it

21 wasn't a matter that depended on discretion because of

22 possible changing circumstances, if it wasn 't required

23 in LILCD's view by the criteria of Appendix B?

(} 24 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

25 0 I think you've raised two distinguishable
!

!

|

|
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1 circumstances, mandatory versus non-mandatory

2 requirements.

3 A (WIINESS KELLY) Judge Brenner, if I may, I

4 believe the distinction between when we use the words

5 "normally" and " generally," those are the terms that

8 take into account the exceptions to the rule to allow

7 for that possibility of tha t one percent or .5 percent

8 of the cases, which is different from the "should"

e versus "shall" requirement. The "shall" is a mandatory

10 requirement. The "should" would be a non-mandatory,
.

11 non-regulatory requirement.

12 0 But if it said "should ," a s f ar a s LILCO is

13 concerned the person has to do it in order to be in

(') 14 compliance with the procedure, LILCO's own procedure?

15 Because that is not the way we heard it, the way I

16 understood it from prior testimony.

17 A (WITNESS KELLY) No, if it was a "should" you

18 would not have to do it.

1g 0 And the reason it migh t be a "should" is
,,

20 because there could be different circumstances that the
|

| 21 person charged with the action should taken into account
|

22 at the time; is that correct?

23 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct.

() 24 0 Well then --

25 A (WIINESS KELLY) But not from a regulatory
i

O
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D 1 standpoint.
b

2 0 What about requirements that are not subject

3 to ch<nging circumstances, for which therefore you don't

4 nead discretion, such as whether and when to send the

5 CAR to upper management, which LILCO helieves to be good

6 management practice and therefore wants its personnel to,

(

7 implement, even though it may not in LILCO's view be

8 required by Appendix B or other regulations?

9 A (WITNESS MULLER) Judge Brenner, as I sta ted ,

10 ve instruct the clerical staff who makes the copies to

11 follow their distribution list. We don't want the

12 distribution list to be part of the procedure. That is

13 how we force this to happen, is through an uncontrolled

() 14 distribution list for the various documents, which

15 includes our reports, our audits, our CAR's.

16 We don't put the "cc" to everyone at the

17 bottom of the corrective action request. The three

| 18 individuals listed have to get copies of that every time

19 the cleri:sl individual processes that report through

20 our normal cycle. We log it each time it goes out and
i

21 each time it comes in with the disposition and when it

22 is closed.

23 0 What is different about the one out of the

24 three distributions which is included in the procedure
[}

25 in 5.2.47 Isn't your clerical staff sending a copy of

O
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|

1 it to those people?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, at those three times,

3 yes. And the distribution list does indicate when the
4 CAR is distributed.

5 0 Well, I will leave it with this comment. I

6 still don 't understand what is different mechanically

7 about the other two times it is sent as compared to the

8 time it is sent which is included in the procedure and

g why it gives you no pain to list it tha t one time, but

10 apparently it would pain you to list it the other two

11 times. And I will let your counsel think about it.

12 CONTINUING REDIRECT EXAMINATION

13 DN BEHALF OF APPLICANT

() 14 BY MR. ELLISs

15 0 Mr. Muller, let me see if I can separate the

16 two situations. First, in your opinion, as the

17 procedure is now written and as it is being construed

,
18 and implemented, is it adequate ?

|
l 1g A (WITNESS MULLER) In my opinion, yes.

20 0 Now, the second situation: Would it be an
i

r,1 insurmountable problem or a great difficulty to write in

, 22 here sone additional words on how the actual practice is
t

'

23 30007

24 A (WITNESS MULLER ) No, but we would still -- it(}
25 wouldn't make that big of a difference. However, the

O
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1 distribution list would have to be maintained in{}
2 accordance with the requirements of the procedure, and

3 it is. It is just that the distribution list that the

O
4 clerical people have gets the CAR out when it has to go

5 out.

6 Q So you're not saying that it couldn't easily

7 be written in theres what you're saying is that the

8 procedure as written is adequate, is that right?

9 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct.

10 JUDGE BRENNERs But if the procedure as

11 Uritten was followed to the limits of the procedure as

12 written, would thst be adequate in your view?

13 WITNESS MULLERS From a regulatory standpoint,

() 14 yes. But as far as the current practice and the

15 appraisal that management shculd have, no. We should

16 probably list it three times in the procedure, but the

17 distribution list takes care of that.

18 !!R. ELLISs May I go on, Judge Brenner?

l 19 JUDGE BRENNERs Yes.

|
20 BY MR. ELLISs (Resuming)

21 0 Mr. Muller, you indicated, I think in response

22 to one of Judge Brenner's questions, you said something

i

| 23 like, we'll consider it. What did you mean by that?
!

l () 24 A (WITNESS MULLER) When I get back to the

25 office I will consider changing that procedure.

O
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1 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.){}
2 JUDGE BRENNERs Maybe I should make a

3 statement to make clear what my interest has been, in

O
4 light of that last exchange. I'm not interested in

5 drafting procedures for you from the bench or in

6 changing a word here or adding a phrase there. I'm

7 interested in understanding the proper place, use and

8 implementation of the procedures in the total program as

e applied to LILCO. And I think that was an illustrative

10 example, and I'm going to think about what it means to

11 ne in light of the fact that it is done one way and

12 written another way. And that's all.

13 You know, I don't want any questions to be

() 14 taken as an implication tha t you change a word here and

15 change a word there and come back, and, A, that that is

16 necessary or what I'm after, or B, contrary, that

17 suddenly that makes everything rosy.

18 JUDGE CARPENTERS I would like to ask just one

1g follow-up question in light of this. Can I take it that

20 it is the LILCO policy that the written procedures

21 primarily reflect response to regulatory requirements,

22 and that LILCO does expect that many other things will

23 be done as a matter of course, as a result of training

() 24 or indoctrination or what have you? Can I go to that

25 generalization or not?

O
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1 WITNESS YULLERa No, Judge Carpenter. I think

2 that is a little bit too general. We use the other

3 paragraphs in the procedures so that the reader

O
4 considers them sni strongly considers them. That is why

5 they are there.

6 WITNESS YOUNGLINGa Judge Carpenter, in light

7 of -- speaking f or the plant staf f procedures, there are

8 numerous procedures thst are put in place which define

9 actions and activities that are well outside the
10 regulatory requirements, and they are proceduralized to

11 ensure that they are carried out and carried out in a

12 consistent manner. I can give you several examples if

13 you would like.

() 14 JUDGE CARPENTER: No. I juct wanted to be

15 clear on the record whether this example which we looked

is at in some detail was representative or not, or whether

17 you felt it was representative.

18 WITNESS MULLER: I don't think this was

19 representative.

20 JUDGE CARPENTER: Thank you.

. 21 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)
|

22 BY MR. ELLISs (Resuming)

23 0 Mr. Muller, Judge Carpenter just asked you a

(} 24 question that involved training, and you have in

25 previous questions answered that 00A personnel are

O
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^

1 trained in the use of procedures. How do you ensure or,

2 know that perconnel have the requisite experience and

3 training to enable them to implement the 00A program?

O
4 A (WITNESS MULLES) Well, first of all, there

5 are certain ANSI standards that we do follow that give.

6 sinimum experience and training requirements for the

7 individuals involved, depending upon their level. For

6 the inspection, test and examination personnel, we

; e follow the guidelines of ANSI N45-2.6. That is where

10 our inspection personnel fit.

11 Fit the audit personnel, we follow the

12 guidelines of ANSI N45-2.3, which is for auditing

13 personnel. Those guidelines provide a basis for the

() 14 minimum requirements that the individuals in our section

15 have to perform their respective activities.

16 The indoctrinstion section involves review of

17 the regulatory requirements, and in many cases it is a

i
18 review of -- these individuals have been involved at

1g other nuclear power plant prograss. They are aware of

20 the regulations. We provide a review of the

i 21 regulations, and then we provide training in the
|

| 22 specific LILCO requirements.

23 They are required to review the QA manual, the

(]) 24 QA procedures, certain sections of the FSAR, certain

25 startup instructioon in the startup manual, and certain

O
|
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l

1 administrative plant staff procedures, so that they can
'

2 understand the administrative programs at the site and

3 how we comply with the requirements of the regulatory

O
4 guides.

5 That is our basic training program. If we

8 need to end someone off to learn how to do something

7 else, we will provide specific training in specific

8 areas.

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

18

17

| 18
i
,

19

20

21

22

23 *

O 24

25

O
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1 Q I think you mentioned visiting other plants,

2 the 00A sections of other plants. Is that also part of

3 the training?

4 A (WITNESS MULLER) That has been part of the

5 training and will continue to be part of the training.

6 0 Other than yourself have other members of the
i
l

7 00A organization visited other plants in connection with

8 that training?

g A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes. At the present time

10 myself and the QA engineer have visited other plants.

11 The previous QA engineers and 00AEs have also visited

12 other plants to determine how they work, how they meet
13 their commitments, how they interface with the opera ting

() 14 staff, the types of activities they perform and how they

15 perform their activities.

16 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)
.

17 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, I propose to move

18 on to the next subject now.

1g JUDGE BRENNER: All right. We were going to

20 take a mid-morning break in about five minutes. Would

21 it assist you to take it now instead?

22 MR. ELLIS It I don't think will make any

23 dif f e rence, Judge Brenner. I'll be glad to do it either

(]) 24 way. I'm prepared to go on.

25 JUDOE BRENNER: All right. Let's proceed a

O

j
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1 little longer.
[}

2 BY MR. ELLIS. (Resuming)

3 Q Mr. Muller, you were asked a number of

O
4 -questions :oncerning Suf f olk County Exhibit 86, 00A

5 manhour projections for first year of opera tion.

6 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)

7 Do You have that, Mr. Muller?

8 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, I do.

9 Q What was the basis for the numbers used in

10 that document?

11 A (WITNESS MULLER) The basis for those numbers

12 was based on prior experience. Once again we have been

13 in operation, if you will, for approximately six years.

() 14 We know how long it takes to perform audits, do

15 surveillan=es, perform inspections, review procedures --

16 all of the other activities that we are involved in.

17 We have an idea of what will happen during the

18 first year of operation from our previous experience.

19 We will be performing audits. We will be doing

20 surveillance. We will be doing inspection. We will be

21 reviewing procedures. We will be training. We will be

22 doing receipt inspection. We will be doing procurement

23 document review. We will be involved in coordination

24 with the NRC. We will be doing vendor documentation(}
25 reviews. We will be revising our own procedures. We

|
|
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1 will be doing activities very similar to what we have

2 been doing in the past during the first year of

3 operations.

O 4 Q Will there be a difference, though, in the

5 level? The first year of operations will the level be

6 higher or lower in these areas?

7 A (WITNES3 NULLER) We expect the level to be

8 lower. At the present we are auditing two

g organizations, startup and the plant staff. The startup

10 will not be performing as many functions in the future

11 as they have in the past. They have completed most of

12 their preoperational tests. We audit each

13 preoperational test. The general activity level will be

() 14 lower. We will still be performing audits. We will

| 15 still be doing surveillance. We will still be doing

16 inspection. We will still be doing the other

17 activities. Inspection levels should be lower because

18 the CEIO phase and the preoperational phase are over.

Ig The equipment will have been tested. It will

20 be working. It will be operating. The activities will

21 be done in an integrated manner more than before as

22 opposed to the startup program which involved individual

23 components, single systems, and those type of activities.<

24 0 Well, are the estimates that are contained on(}
25 Suffolk County Exhibit No. 86 then conserva tive on the

()
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(]) 1 high side?

2 A (WITNESS HULLER ) Yes, they are conservative,

3 and I f eel that they are on the high side for the

O
4 activities that we will be performing. And I would say

5 they range on the high side anywhere from 10 to 20

6 percent. But once sosin, if I am proven wrong, I will

7 be able to get additional people to cover those

8 activities.

9 Q All right. I think you indicated that the

10 total of the hours on Suffolk County Exhibit 86 was

11 spproximately 31,000. Do you know how many hours were

12 devoted to 00A satters as referred to in a listing in

13 Suffolk County No. 86 for 1981?

14 A (WITNESS MULLER) I think the total number for

15 1981 was about 32,000 hours or 32,000 manhours, which

18 included the clariesl individual which we did not

17 include on the Exhibit 86.

18 0 Well, you said you expected the figures to be
l

| 19 10 to 20 percent lower. Did you mean 10 to 20 percent

20 lower than the 32,000 that was expended in 19817

21 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. Ten to 20 percent lower

22 than the figure given in Exhibit 86.

23 0 Is the reason that you expect them to be lower

() 24 that -- one of the reasons you expect them to be lower

25 tha t many or some of the activities that you are now

O
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'

1,

performidg you won't.have to perform after startup?.
2

1

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct. During the ;,

;; -

3 first year of opecations we will no^ be+performiaq as

O
4 many audits. The nunber won't changd.

;. -

,-
,

5 0 Well, in 1981, through the period 1981 when

6 you had approximately 32,000, how many peopl,e; w ere
p /' (. '

7 assigned to 00A for~that period of timefi ;

8 A (WITVESS MULLEB) We had up to 17 people I

9 think at the time. The numbers had varied, but I think

10 we had up to 17 people during 1981,.or it may have.been
', [ |t

11 slightly less than that'. <.
'

(

12 0 And was that a sufficient number of, people 'to

13 get the work done during that period?

14 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, it was.'

4 15 0 When you said up to 17, that wasn't 17 for the

'
16- whole period of time, was it? i

fi
17 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, that was not 17 for the

,
,

~ 18 whole time. I think the average was either 14 or 15..

19 0 So it had varied during that period, and the

20 average was 14 or 157

21 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes.

22 , O And that was sufficient to get the work done

23 during' thst period? ,

S. - ;

O 14 ^ ("tr$ tss "o'tt") re - it =-
,,

25 0 You indicated that audits of preoperational

O - e.

-: ,.
' ,

,

1
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j
[)

1 tects would be less after startup, is that correct?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes. Only because the

3 preoperational tests will have been completed. They

O
4 will no longer be performed. We will not perform audits

5 of activities.

6 0 How about inspections of repair rework?
.

'~

7 A (WITNESS MULLER) The rework program will be
i

8 replaced by the maintenance work request program. The'

- 9 rework program is more intense because it involves the

i

10 initial operation of many components; so the repair
'

11 rework program will be phased out during operations.
|

12 0 How about the surveillances of CEIO, will that

13 change between the pre-fuel load or pre-startup and then

() '14 the operational phase?

15 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, it will, because that

16 is an integral part of the preoperational test program.

17 The CEID is checkout and initial operation. That will

18 no longer apply during operations because that testing

19 and the surveillance of tha t testing will have been

20 completed.

21 0 All right. Now, you've testified that you --
1

r 22 A (WITNESS MULLER) And I would like to add tha t

23 the flushing of the plant systems will also be completed
,

i

(]) 24 by th a t time.

25 0 So is that another reason why you expect the

.
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( }) 1 man power requirement for 00A to diminish after fuel load?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, definitely. Also, the

3 procedure review will decrease. The startup procedures

O
4 will have been passed, and the plant procedures will

5 just be going through the revision cycle, not through

6 the initial review cycle at the time of operations.

7 Q Well, you've testified that you have 14 you--

8 will have 14 permanent people in the 00A section for the

9 first year of operation, until the first or until the

10 first fuel outage; that is, eight permanent LILCO and

11 six contract people, is that correct?

12 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct. And that

13 does not include the clerical individual, that she

14 should make a fifteenth individual. I'm just talking

15 about inspection test personnel.

1e Q And you've also testified that if you find in

17 tha t period of time that you need more people, that you

18 have the mathority in the contracts to retain the

19 additional people.

20 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, I would.

21 0 And you've indicated that LILCO had a policy

22 not to hire more permanent people than is needed. What

23 was the intent of that policy? What is behind tha t

() 24 policy?

25 A (WITNESS MULLER) Okay. That policy is not to

l

i
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r^s 1 hire more permanent people because of their long-term
V

2 cost to the corporation. That has been a corporate

3 policy for many years to maintain the level of

4 individu als in the company as low as possible. And by

5 that I mean permanen t personnel. That does not mean if

6 I need contractors I can't hire contractors. It means

7 tha t LILCO has to determine the need for permanent

8 individuals before they will go out and hire the

9 permanent LILCO esployees.

10 0 Does that have anything to do with not wanting

11 to lay people off and career patterne for people and

12 that sort of thing?

13 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes. It is part of the

() 14 stable utility attitude.

15 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Ellis, nobody objected,

16 but why don't you see if you can get more of the answers

17 from your witness. You don 't always get the answer the

18 way you would put it the first time, but that is the way

19 it goes.

20 BY MR. ELLIS (Resuming) !
l

21 C Mr. Youngling, I think, and Mr. Muller, I l

i

22 think you were both asked questions concerning the EEI j

I
23 manpower survey, which is Suffolk County Exhibit 77.

,

I
24 MR. DYNNER4 I think it's 83, Mr. Ellis, if

(])
25 I'm not mistaken.

O
|
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| 1 MR. ELLISa No. I'm referring to 77.

2 MR. DYNNER: Could you further identify it for

3 me?

O
4 ER. ELLIS I did. EEI nuclear plant staffing

5 survey.

6 Judge Brenner, this might be an appropriate

7 time, because I'm going to have about four or five

8 questions on this one.

9 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay. It might be an

10 appropriate time because I can't find my copy in this

11 pile of stuff.

12 Let's take a break until 10:55.

13 (Recess.)

14
|

15

16

l

; 17

18

19
'

|

20 |

21

l

| 22

l
23,

i'

O 24

1

25 !

O
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I

|
! {}} 1 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay. We are back on the

2 record.

3 Mr. Ellis, did you have an estimate of how

O
4 much more you have on redirect?

5 MR. ELLIS: Yes. As a matter of fact a

6 revised estimate now, because I'm going to breeze on

7 ahead. I would say 30 minutes at the most. Well, let

8 me strike th e "at the most." My estimate is 30 minutes.

9 JUDGE BRENNER: We will calibrate your 30

10 minutes afterwards.

11 (Lauchter.)

12 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Dynner, do you have an

13 idea of how much followup you have so far?

14 BR. DYNNER: A minimum of an hour, Judge.

15 JUDGE BRENNERs 3r. Bordenick, do you know how

16 much you have so f ar?

17 BR. B3RDENICK: So far based on the questions

18 Mr. Ellis has posed I only have one question. I may

19 have additional questions after I hear the questions and

20 answers from Mr. Dynner.

21 JUDGE BRENNER: What we will probably do

22 unless stimulated differently by the questions in the

23 next half hour is hold off on any fi'al questions we may

() 24 have beyond the many questions we have already asked

25 until after the f ollowup questions of the other

O
|
<
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1 parties. So after Mr. Ellis is complete, it veuld be(}
2 our general plan to go to the follovup questions which l

l3 should get to you before lunch based upon the estimates,

O
4 if they are reasonable, correct?

5 Mr. Ellis.

6 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)

7 MR. ELLISs I'm going on to another topic now,

8 Judge Brenner.

g BY MR. ELLIS4 (Resuming)

to 0 Mr. Youngling, on about page 13,070 or 71 you

11 were asked questions concerning the definitions of

12 safety-related in Station Procedure 12.019.01, which is

13 Attachment 46 to the LILCO prefiled testimony and page 2

O(/ 14 of the prefiled tastimony.

15 Are those definitions inconsistent, Mr.

18 Youngling?

17 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) No, those definitions are
.

18 not inconsistent. The definition of Appendix 12.2 of SP

ig 12.019.01 is the definition of safety-related as given

20 in 10 CFR Part 100 Appendix A. The statement in Section

21 2.1.4 of tne Quality Assurance Manual refers to the FSAR

22 and the meaning of QA Category 1. In fact, the OA

23 Category 1 definition in FSAR is assigned to those items

() 24 which neet the definition in the station procedure or SP

25 12.019.01.

O
l
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I

e 1 Q So you're saying that the definition in

2 Appendix 12.2 of the Station Procedure 12.019.01 and

3 Section 2.1.4 of the QA Manual are consistent. How

4 -about page 2 of the prefiled testimony, is that also

5 consistent?

( 6 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, it is consistent.
!

7 Page 2 of the prefiled testimony is the definition of

8 saf G_ cy-related f rom Appendix B to 10 CFR 50, which

9 basically states that those features that prevent or

10 mitigate the consequences of postulated accidents that

11 could cause undue risk to the health and safety of the

12 public.
t

13 In the prefiled testimony right in that

() 14 section we make the statement that the safety function

15 of the features referred to in that definition are

16 specifically defined in Appendix A to 10 CFR Part 100.

17 So that definition is also consistent with the previous

18 two examples or two cites.

19 Q Mr. Dynner asked you some questions concerning

20 the application of the QA Manual to nonsafety-related

21 festures of the plan t. Does the QA Manual specifically

22 apply portions of the Appendix B program to

23 nonsafety-related portions of the plant, either fea tures

24 or procedures?I

(}
25 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The QA Manual does apply

O
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(} 1 to nonsafety-related areas. Specifically I'm referring

2 to Appendices G, H, I, J and K at the end of the CA

3 Manual. Those appendices are either in place or will be
O

4 in place and provide specific implementation programs to

5 various aspects of the plant that apply OA elements to

8 those progtsms.

7 0 What do you mean by "QA elements?"

8 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Elements of the QA

9 program.

10 0 The Appendix B program?

11 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes. Specifically, those

|
12 programs that they will apply to, such things as the

13 area of security, fire protection and so forth. They

14 are not the subject plans such as the emergency plan,

15 the fire plan, but they are the programs that will be

| 18 put in place to apply various aspects of the Appendix B
|

| 17 QA program to those plans.

I
i 18 A (WITNESS MULLER) And by various aspects of

13 the QA program we mean audit, surveillance, inspection,

l
20 those type of activities that the QA department or 00A

21 section would perform.

22 0 All right. Mr. Muller, it may plow a little

23 bit of old ground here to get to a point, but let me ask

() 24 you are there any other specific references in the

25 Quality Assurance Manual to the application of the

)

|
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(} 1 Appendix B program to nonsafety-related features, that

2 is, other than the ones that Mr. Younaling ref e rred to

3 in general?

(:),

4 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, there are no specific

5 references in the QA Manual or no other specific

6 references in the QA Manual.

7 0 Well, does that mean, Mr. Muller, that the

8 quality assuranca program, the Appendix B program

9 administered by the QA organizations does not yet apply

10 to other areas of nonsafety-related features other than

11 the ones specifically mentioned in the OA Manual?

12 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, that is not 100 percent

13 true. We say perform nondestructive examination on

14 nonsafety-related welds or material. We may perform

15 receipt inspection on nonsafety-related material coming

16 into the plant. The requirement for us to perform that

17 activity would come from the engineering section and

18 would appear on the purchase order. For the 00A to

19 perform the receipt inspection we would have the

20 inspection authority in such cases.

21 0 And does that in fact occur?

22 A (WITNESS MULLER) That does occur. We are the
|

23 only group at the station that will be performing

(])_ 24 nondestructive examination as far as the plant is

25 concerned. The maintenance people will not be able to

|

()'
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1 perform tha t activity. We would have to perform that.
,

2 If that requirement for nondestructive examination were
;

i 3 a requirement of the nonsafety-related work package, we
, /~T

'' 4 .vould perform that activity.

5 0 And would the work package be what specifies

6 whether certain elements of the Appendix B program are

7 applied?

| 8 A ( W IT NESS MULLER) Yes. By that I mean if we

[ 9 were doing a nonsafety-related modification there would

|
10 be an engineering package. The work would be performed

11 in accordance with the maintenance work request

12 procedure, and the engineering package would include the

13 inspections that 00A would be required to perform.

() 14 0 All right. Mr. Muller, in cases where there

15 is no request that the QA organizations apply any

18 elements of the Appendix B program to nonsafety-related

17 and where there is no specific reference to it in the 0A'

I

f 18 Manual, does that mean that in those cases no quality

19 assurance is provided to nonsaf ety-related structures,

20 systems or components?

21 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. That simply means that

22 the operational quality assurance section would not be

23 involved in the particular reviews or inspections. The

(]) 24 review or inspection may be performed by maintenance

25 individuals who are more knowledgeable of the
,

I
'

| (:)
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1 activities. The quality assurance is supplied

2 commensurate with the importance of the activity, like

3 for an example would be the weld record includes three !

4 columns: one for the welding engineer, one for the 00A

5 personnel, and one for an outside agency. The welding
i

6 engineer on a nonsafety-related job could perform any

7 inspection that he lists as being required on the weld

8 record.

9 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) I would like to also add

10 that within the nuclear program we do apply a quality

11 assurance to nonsaf ety-rela ted structures, syst as and

12 components commensurate with their function, as Artie

13 has said, and with good management practice.

() 14 I would like to also cite some other examples
1

15 within the startup program, and I have mentioned this

16 before. We do perform tests on nonsafety-related

17 systems. Those tests are witnessed by members of the

18 plant staf f technical organization which is totally

19 outside the startup organiza tion , to tally dif f erent

20 organization, independent organization. And they

21 witness the test to ensure that we meet the criteria

| 22 that we specified for that level of testing.

23 In another area would be the procurement

() 24 a re a . If we have a nonsafety-related component tha t we

25 are purchasing -- let me choose, for example, a

O

ALDER $oN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

, 440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) 6284300
l
L



15,021

(} 1 generator -- the plant staff in procuring that

2 particular component would have shop visits made by our

3 engineering personnel from Hicksville to go in to look_s
O

4 at that generator and make sure it is being put together

5 in a good fashion.

6 We have in the LILCD system some 20

7 generators, and we do know how they operata. We have

8 plenty of people within the Long Island Lighting Company

9 that can go in and look at a generator,

10 nonsafety-related generator, to be put in a nuclear

11 station and verify whether that generator is being put

12 together in a fashion that we want it to be put

13 together. So we do use people outside the nuclear

() 14 program to go in and look at these pieces of equipment.

15 0 3y "go in and look" do you mean perform

16 quality f unctions, quality assurance functions?

17 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, sir. We do

i 18 inspections against the manufacturing process to make

19 sure th a t those :omponents are being put together the

20 way we want them to be put together.

21 C On transcript pages 13,076 to 89 -- and, Judge

22 Brenner, I was going on to another subject.

23 JUDGE BEENNER: I take it you purposely are

/~
\s) 24 not going back to the exhibit you mentioned just before

25 the break?

1

|
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i
1

1 MR. ELLISs Yes. I thought I had made that{)
2 clear, that I was going on to another subject.

3 JUDGE BRENNER: Yes. You said that.

O
4 - MR. ELLIS4 And that is why I think I can

5 finish easily in a half an hour.

6 BY MR. ELLIS4 (Resuming)

7 0 Gentlemen, you were asked a number of

a questions concerning Appendix 12.1 to the station

9 procedure I mentioned a few minutes ago, Station

10 Procedure 12.01.01, which I think is Attachment 46 to

11 the LILCO prefiled testimony.

12 What is the purpose of that appendix in that

13 station procedure?

14 A (WITNESS YOUN; LING) The purpose of Appendix

15 12.1 to that station procedure is to establish the

16 requirement for the purchase of consumables.

17 0 In general, what are consumables?

18 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Consumables are basically

19 components which need to be replaced as a result of them

20 being worn out or used up in normal service.

21 0 Does the procedure permit consumables to be

20 purchased as nonsafety-related itess?

23 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, it does.

() 24 0 Why is this permitted for consumables?

25 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Ouite frankly, it is the

O
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[}
1 only way we can purchase them. There are no vendors

2 that will provide safety-related fuses, transistors,

-3 diodes, triodes, pointers, alcohol, solvents and so
| $
l 4 forth. This practice is recognized throughout the

5 industry, and it is followed exactly like that in the

6 industry.
i

7 0 Well, if these transistors or fuses or -

8 whatever were part of a safety-related piece of

9 equipment, how were they purchased by the original

10 manufacturer? Were they purchased as safety-related?

11 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) They are purchased in

12 exactly the same fashion. They were parts in the

13 original equipment of the original equipment. They were

14 not safety-related, and they were purchased in

15 identically the same fashion.

16 0 All right. Does Appendix 12.1 mean that there

17 are no controls placed on the use of consuyables

18 purchased in this way in safety-ralated applications?

19 A ( UITNESS YOUNGLING) No, that is not true.

20 There definitely are controls placed upon the
1

21 consumables. The consumables are purchased without

22 regard to them being safety-related. However, when the

| 23 consumable is designated for application to a

() 24 safety-related component, the full quality assurance

i 25 program is applied against that installation and use.
|
1

|
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1 And what I maan by that is if we now take a
{}

2 transistor and put it in a safety-related component, we

3 do that work in accordance with the safety-related

O
4 administrative procedures. The NWR procedure, which

5 calls for 2A involvement, calls for post-testing and so

6 forth.

7 I would also like to add to that that when we

8 purchase these consumables as nonsafety-related, we do

e look at one particular aspect which is very important,

10 and that is if the component to which it applied had an

11 environmental qualification and if that was the case,

12 then the replacement part must meet the same

13 qualification a s the unit that it was intended to be

14 used in. So that is one exception tnat is carefully

; 15 monitored.

16 JUDGE BRENNER: Are you talk!.ng about the note

17 at the bottom of page 32 of 32, Appendix 12.1?

18 WITNESS YOUNGLING Yes, sir.

19 JUDGE BRENNERa I had mean t to ask you about

20 that when you were first cross excmined about this and

| 21 neglected to. Can you explain how ycu would implement

22 that.if you are just buying fungible items?

23 WITNESS YOUNGLING: Yes, Judge. The way we

() 24 would do that is we would look at the specific component

25 and look at the detailed parts list to get the exact

|

l
1
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[}
1 transistor number that we needed to buy. That would

2 give us the insurance that we were buying a
,

i

l 3 like-for-Itke transistor,which was qualified as part of

O
4 the entire qualification of the component.

5 Now, if we couldn 't get that transistor and we

8 had to make a substitution, then we would have to get an

7 engineering evaluation done to ensure, and that is where

8 at the top of that same page I believe it talks about

|
g all of these consumables will be of like replacements or

10 better.
i

| 11 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)
I
'

12 0 can you read specifically what you're

13 referring to there, Mr. Youngling?

( 14 JUDGE BRENNERa Do you want him to read the

15 note or the last sentence?

16 MR. ELLIS4 The last sentence he we.s referring

17 to.

18 WITNESS YOUNGLING: On page 32 of 32, Appendix

Ig 12.1 in the top paragraph it says in the second

20 sentence, "Only the substitution of equal or better

21 quality components to those originally installed shall

22 be permitted, thereby retaining the integrity of the

23 3pproved design.

| () 24 WITNESS MULLER: And that also appears in

25 paragraph 3.1 of the same procedure, that requirement.
|

l

| ()
|
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|

Q 1 BY MR. ELLISs (Resuming)

2 Q What page is that, Mr. Muller?

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) That would be page 2 in the

O
4 body Of the procedure.

5

6

7

8

9

10

'
11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18
|

' 19

20

21

22

23

O 24

25

O
|
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(} 1 Q Would you read what you are referring to

2 there, Mr. Muller?

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) Paragraph 3.1 states: "This

O
4 document presents a consistent set of technical and

5 quality requirements for procurement of items and

6 services, so that they are purchased at requirements

7 equal to or exceeding those of the original equipment."

8 Paragra ph 3.1.

9 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)

10 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Youngling, is it a common

11 p.rictice in the industry for vendors of units f or which

12 environmental qualifications apply in nuclear power

13 plant applications to keep either themselves or ensure

14 that their suppliers in turn keep a stockpile of common

i
15 'consumables of a like number and design and so forth for

16 replacement parts, knowing that they have to be replaced

17 and also have to meet environmental qualification

18 standards even though they are consumables?

Ig WITNESS YOUNGLINGS I would say yes, to the

20 extent that they have control of that situation, yes.

21 JUDGE BRENNER: I guess the extent of control

22 varies. Is that the implication of your answer?

23 '4ITNESS YOUNGLING : Yes, within the

() 24 sub-suppliers.

25 JUDGE BRENNER: I was wondering if you have to

O
1

:
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1 hunt around yourself or if you couli :sil your major{}
2 supplier of the unit up and let that supplier get the

3 part for you.

O
4 WITNESS YOUNGLING: We will often go to the

5 main supplier himself, the actual supplier of the

6 equipment, yes.
[

| 7 JUDGE BRENNER: The actual supplier of the

8 unit, who in turn gets it from his subs?

9 JITNESS YOUNGLINGa Yes, sir.

10 JUDGE CARPENTER: Mr. Youngling, if I may ask

11 a couple of questions about the first paragraph on page

12 52. And I'm glad Mr. Ellis came back to this, because

13 it has been a nagging worry in my mind.

( WITNESS KELLY: Was that 52?14

15 JUDGE CARPENTER 4 I'm sorry, I'm looking at

16 the bottom of the page, which says 52, and at the top of

17 the page it is 32. Speaking of quality control.

18 I need some help. I don't understand the

19 reasons behind the two sentences. I don't see the

20 logic, if you will. What would happen if the first

| 21 sentence said, "The items were to be considered as

22 consumables and should be purchased with regard to

23 safety-related applications"? Can you help me a little

() 24 bit? What would happen?

25 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

O
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| .

{]) 1 MR. ELLISa Judge Carpenter, I just might

2 point out that I think I can explain what the page

| 3 number is while they are conferring. 32 of 32.

O
4 - JUDGE BRENNER: We know that, having gone

5 through these procedures one time around already.

6 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS Judge Carpenter, if we

| 7 were to change the words -- and maybe I'm going to read

8 them the way you said them, if I could -- we would like

9 the sentence to reada "A number of items are considered

10 to be consumables and may be purchased with regard to

11 safety-related application."

12 JUDGE CARPENTER: Yes. Well, specifically my

13 question is, what would the consequence be? How is that

14 different from the without?

15 WITNESS YOUNGLING: What that essentially
1
1

16 means then is that the vendor supplying the transistors

17 would have to have a full quality assurance Appendix B

| 18 program to support the manufacture of those transistors,

1g of that alcohol, of those resistors. It just isn't

20 there. It isn't there. The industry does not have it.

21 JUDGE CARPENTER: But isn't it true that the

| 22 original pieces of equipmen t tha t are safety-related

I 23 were assembled from components which did not have such

() 24 documentation for each individual resistor or

,
25 potentiometer, or am I mistaken?

|
|

O
|
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1 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)
[}

2 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS As I testified earlie;, to j

3 the best of my knowledge the manufacturers treat this

O 4 -situa tion exactly the same as we do.

5 JUDGE CARPENTER: You see, what I'm trying to

6 get clear is why the author of this page considered this

7 the most important thing on this page. The very first

3 sentence, "It may be purchased without regard to

g saf ety-related application," as though there was

10 something very substantive about this. And of course,

11 this caught the County's consultant's eye, that tha t is

12 the priority, that LILCO can do this. And I'm trying to

13 find out vaether that really was the intent.

14 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS No, what this really is

| 15 saying is, we can go buy 'these transistors on a lump sum

16 basis without regard, or these consumables, without

17 regard as to where we're going to use them. It doesn't

18 matter if we use them in a safety-related application or

19 a non-safety-related application. We can buy them as

20 consumables and they are bought in a non-sa fe ty-rela ted

21 fashion.

22 As soon as I go to pick that thing out of the

23 box and use it and I'm going to put it in 1

() 24 safety-related application, the f ull Appendix E program

25 starts.

O
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r^T 1 JUDGE CARPENTER: And isn't it also true that
V

2 you immediately ask yourself the question as to whether

3 that item is of equal or better quality than the

O
4 origins 1 component?

5 EITNESS YOUNGLING: Yes, you do ask yourself

8 that question, ves.

7 JUDGE CARPENTER: How do you satisfy yourself

8 ss to the answer to th a t?

9 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS Generally by part

10 numbers.

11 JUDGE CARPENTER: And manufacturer's

12 specifications?

13 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS Yes.

14 JUDGE CARPENTERS Do you see the problem I'm

15 having? Why doesn't it say that?

18 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS No, I don't see the

17 problem that you are having, I really don't.

'
18 MR. ELLIS Judge Carpenter, can I?

19 JUDGE CARPENTER: The implication is that

20 these consumables are special and that they may be

21 purchased without regard to safety-related application.

22 But from my common sense point of view, the important

23 thing is in the next sentence, that you have no

() 24 intention Of degrading the equipment by putting in 15ver

25 quality components. That to me is the stricture here.

O
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1 Judge Brenner points out to me, I think the; {}
2 thing that attracts my attention is the expression,

3 "without regard." It says forget it. And then the next

O
i 4 -sentence says, oh, but.
|

1
'

5 WITNESS YOUNGLING: The way I interpret that

6 first sentence, that means if I want to go and buy a
|

7 bunch of transistors or a bunch of resistors and I need

8 100 of then just to keep my consumable stockpile up, ;

9 there is no way that I can anticipate exactly every

10 single application of those next 100 resistors or 100

11 transistors. So I buy them as non-safety-related,
I

| 12 because you can't buy them as safety-related. And when

13 I go to pick that number 100 out, if it is going into a
,

( 14 safety-related component, he is going to watch what

15 we're doing and we are going to test and we're going to

16 do it in a controlled manner.

17 MR. ELLIS: Judge Carpenter, may I ask one

18 question that might help? But I will warn you in
|

Ig advance that Mr. Earley and I can't agree on whether it

20 will help, either. But I will try it anyway.

21 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

22 0 Mr. Youngling, I think you or Mr. Muller, I

23 can 't recall which , referred to paragraph 3.1 on page 2

i () 24 of the procedure and read that. And then there was also

25 a reference immediately under that to 3.1.1. Do you see

()
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{) I that? That says that, " Items and services shall be

2 purchased to the requirements of the original

3 specification."

O
4 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes.

5 0 And then there is 3.1.2, which talks about

6 codes and standards. Would those be applicable to ~

l 7 consumables as well?

8 A (WITNESS MULLER) Well, yes, as far as they

9 have to meet the applicable codes and standards used for

! 10 the originsi item. It would depend upon the codes and
.

11 standards that applied to the original transistor or

12 resistor.

| 13 MR. ELLIS. Do I win or lose, Judge

() 14 Carpenter?

|

| 15 (Laughter.)

16 JUDGE CARPENTER: Well, you see, I am back to

17 the common sense point of view, and I'm trying to
l

18 understand how an individual going to the stock room

19 looking for a replacement resistor -- presumably, there

20 would be resistors of a nominal given resistance value

21 of different quality in the stock room -- how he goes

22 about -- or why doesn't it just simply tell him that it

23 must be equal or better quality?

24 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS ' Judge, if the man is()
25 working on a component, the man has a wiring schematic.

O
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1 The wiring schematic will indicate resistor value and

2 the precision of the resistor that is required. He

3 knows that is the one that I have to replace and he goes

C>
4 and he gets a like for like replacement.

5 JUDGE CARPENTER: So you're saying that all

6 the resistors in the stock room are of equal quality?

7 WITNESS YOUNGLING: Equal to or better than.

8 JUDGE MORRIS: Mr. Youngling, would you like

g to reconsider that answer? I mean, if I want a 10 ohm

10 resistor I can get it with 5 percent precision or 10

11 percent or 20 percent.

12 WITNESS YOUNGLING: Yes.

13 JUDGE MORRIS 4 So perhaps a device that has a

14 burned-out resistor might have had an original tolerance

15 of 10 percent, and so you go to the stock room and

16 replace that with either a 10 percent or a 5 percent

17 resistor, wouldn't you?

18 WITNESS YOUNGLING: I could, yes.

1g JUDGE MORRIS: But not the 20 percent?

20 WITNESS YOUNGLING: No, not 20, tha. is

21 right.

22 JUDGE CARPENTEB: You see, where I am having

23 trouble is the first sentence implies without regard.

O 24 '"'' '" "" r ''= "'''"' ' ' ' 'e "" - ""'c" * "''

25 tell purchasing at all about quality of trans3 stors or

O

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY. INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001 (202) 823-9300

___________________ _ ____ _



15,035

1 potentiometers or what have you that they should buy.[
2 WITNESS KELLY: I guess the problem we're

3 having with your problem is that, why are we separating

O 4 out sentence one from sentence two, which says that you

5 have to get equal or better?

| 6 JUDGE CARPENTER: Well, this is my point, that

7 it seems to me the most important thing to the author

8 was that these things can be purchased without regard to

9 safety-related application. And then it says --

10 WITNESS KELLYs Well, our position is that the

11 paragraph has to be read as a whole.

12 JUDGE CARPENTER: Well, I think perhaps the
,

13 County cross-examination was trying to look at

O)(_ 14 management attitude here and not the particulars.

15 WITNESS YOUNGLING: Judge,' don't let me give

16 you the impression at all that we are relinquishing any

17 management attitude relative to the installation of

18 those consumables in a safety-related component. As I

19 testified, as soon as we pick up that consumable and put

20 it in a sa f e ty-rela ted component that full Appendix B

21 program follows that repair process, and there is proper

22 installa tion, proper witnessing , and proper retesting

23 done afterwards to ensure.

(]) 24 JUDGE CARPENTER: So you are not handling this

25 problem at the purchasing level, is what I think you're

O
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1 trying to tell me.{)
2 . WITNESS YOUNGLING: It can't be. There just

3 isn 't anything such as a sa fety-related tra nsistor.

O
4 JUDGE CARPENTERS That is why I'm so surprised

5 that the first sentence thinks this is an important

6 thing to say. You see, the implication is that the re

7 are safety-related potentiometers. I would be very

8 surprised if that were true, except for the

9 environmental qualifications.

10 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

11 MR. ELLISs Judge Carpenter, could I try one

12 more?

13 JUDGE CARPENTER 4 Yes.

) 14 BY HR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

15 0 Suppose, gentlemen, that the first sentence

is said "shall be purchased with regard to safety-related

17 application." It couldn't be done, could it?

18 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) It could not be done.

19 0 Well, does the first sentence do anything

20 other than simply state what knowledgeable people in the

21 industry know to be a fact, as a preface to whatever

22 else that page does?

23 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, sir.

() 24 JUDGE CAEPENTER: Fine. I just was curious,

25 because it seems to me like this was the most important

O
|

'

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) 628-0300

__ _ _ --



i '4 ,

t . 1

15,037
l

'

t
,

1 i thing I was going to find on th page, was in the first| {}
2 sentence that the purchasing says don't do this that you

,

3 do to other things. And wha t you're telling me is that
. _s

I
'x 4. the comment really is superfluous and I should focus on

f.

5 the second sentence. Is that a fair summary?
,

'e

8 WITNESS KELLYa I would say the main key isj

1

7 the second sentence, which says " equal to or better,"
! ;

''
8 and that the first sentence simply states what is a

G
9 fact, that you can 't get sa fety-related transistors.

10 Bu't we will get an item thd,t is equal to or better than
:s .

11 tha original. And you just :an't separate'bentences..

.

12 It .4as to be read as a whole.
|

, ell, th ank you for helping13 JUDGE CARPENTER: W '

() 14 se with my coacern about ho ; yotg would buy a
1

15 safety-related po ten tiom ete r. Anh therefore, I don't
,

18 cee why the statemen t doesn 't say , "For safety-related

17 applications an equal or better quality will be used,

18 but you can't purchase it that way."

l

| tg WITNESS YOUNGLING: Judge Carpenter, you did

20 say "a safety-related potentiometer," and there is no

:1 such thing. We maydnot be able to ,buh such a thing as a
' '

, , ,

V22 .ss f ety-rela ted pot.c ntiometer.
';
,

/ f '
.

'

,1
'

23 JUDGE C7.RPENTER: Well, I asked the question

() 24 whether tha ori71ns1 aquipment was manufactured with
.

25 saf ety-related poten tiomete rs.
'

l

O
-

| *

.' |.

' '
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1 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS The original equipment was

2 manufactured with a specified potentiometer. When we

3 replace it, we will replace it with a like potentiometer

4 .or a better quality potentiometer.

5 JUDGE BRENNER I guess as long as we have
,

6 belabored this long, and since I was lucky enough,

7 thanks to ay other two Board members, to find out a

8 month ago when we first looked at this procedure, maybe

9 you had better briefly tell us what a potentiometer is

10 for the record, very briefly.

, 11 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS It is a variable resistive
.

12 device.

13 JUDGE BRENNER: And you use it to? What does

() 14 it do?

15 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS You use it to set a

16 current level.

17 JUDGE CARPENTER: Thank you. I hope the

18 record is clear now. I'm not sure.

19 JUDGE MORRIS: I hope I won't muddy it up, but

20 Mr. Kelly, you stressed a couple of times that this

21 paragraph ought to be read as a whole. Wouldn't it also

22 make sense if there were two paragraphs and t'''' "trst

23 sentence was applied to purchasing, period, and the

24 second sentence was applied to the use of the(}
25 consumable?

ALDER 8oN REPoRTIN3 COMPANY,INC.
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[}
1 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

2 WITNESS KELLYs You are right, I'm not sure we

3 are not muddying it up.

O
4 I would say yes and no, as far as from th e

5 standpoint of saying that, yes, you cannot purchase the

6 item as saf ety-related because it is not purchasable

7 that vsy. I would agree with you that that could be a

8 separate distinct paragraph, and tha t the use when you

9 take the item out could be a separate paragraph, s ta tin g

10 that you can only use an item that is equal to or better

11 than. I agree with you.

12 JUDGE MORRISt Thank you.

13 BY MR. ELLISs (Resuming)

) 14 0 at great risk, Mr. Kelly, do you need two

16 paragraphs to understand it that way?

16 A (WITNESS KELLY) No. Judge Morris asked if it
|

17 could be done that way. Yes, it could be done that

18 way. We f eel that it makes perf ect sense to us. As far

is as the implementation of the paragraph as written, it is

20 implemented properly.

21 JUDGE BRENNER A nd don' t blame me for his

22 vriting, because if I was a lawyer and drafted it the

23 way he suggested I voald have to put a footnote on the

() 24 first pa ragraph as to purchasing in order to take

. 25 sc:ount of the environmental qualifications.
!

O
1

|
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{) 1 I think we all have the message on this one by

2 now.

3 BY FR. ELLISs (Resuming)

()
4 0 Mr. Ysungling, on transcript page 12,633 and

5 '34, you indicated in response to a question by Mr.

6 Dynner that if you wanted to get all of the details of

7 the LILCO quality assurance program you would have to

8 look at a lot of pages. Is there a single place where

g one can find a description of the program, as opposed to

10 the details?

11 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, singular

12 descriptions of the LILCO quality assurance program do

13 exist. They exist in the quality assurance manual and

nse 14 in section or chapter 17.2 to the FSAB. However,

15 neither of these two documents or places cito all of the

16 component deta11G of the quality assurance program, as

17 ve testified earlier. Just like there 1 no single

18 document that you can build the Shoreham nuclear power

( 1g station to or operate the Shoreham nuclear power station
|

20 to. There must be more detail provided and that is

21 provided in other places.

22 However, the two documents tha t I mentioneu,

23 cha pter 17.2 and the LILCO QA manual, do give the reader

() 24 a broad scope understanding of and an indication of the

25 overall quality assurance progran for operations.

A
U
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l

{} 1 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)

2 0 All right, Mr. Muller. On transcript pages

3 12,666 and following, Mr. Dynner asked you a number of()
4 questions concerning an FSAB Table 17.2.5-2, with regard

5 to the procedure for the 00A section which addresses

e criterion 14. I think you indicated that instruction

i 7 was available and you did not believe a procedure was

8 needed. Is one needed, and if not why not?

9 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

10 A (WITNESS MULLER) I think we were discussing

11 the QAI concerning the 00A review of conditional release

12 packages, which I think involved criterion 14 of 10 CFR

13 50, Appendix B. And my answer was that we did not need

( 14 1 procedure in that section.

16 The criterion is met Dy the 00A section

18 through the tagging of items as they come in during

17 receipt inspection. The actusi tagging procedures that

l 18 the plant has complied with the requirements of Appendix

ig B, criterion 14. So 00A does not need a procedure

20 because that criteria is met through the implementing

21 procedures through the station.

22 We aulit and perform surveillances of those

23 activities to assure that the implementation is met.

() 24 C Does the station then, and other

'

25 organications, do they have procedurer for tagging iters

|

O
|
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1 for maintenance or operability?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, they do.

3 0 And are those the ones you referred to that

O 4 -you audit?

5 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, the station procedures

8 tha t we perform audits and surveillances on.

7 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)

8 0 Mr. Muller, on transcript pages 12,907 and '8

9 you were asked questions relating to equipment failure

10 trending. In your opinion -- and this is f or any member

11 of the panel, as well as Mr. Muller -- is it appropriate

12 for the 00A section to trend machinery-related

13 concerns?

( 14 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. That would be more

15 appropriately trended by a technical group. If the

18 nachinery failures were due to the improper following of

17 procedures that hsd been noted through the

18 nonconformance control or corrective action procedures,
1

Ig then that would be a quality trend that we would
i

20 follow. We would trend that type of concern.

21 Specific failures of equipment would be

22 tracked th ro ugh the NPRDS system, for one.

l 23 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) It has been the position

(]) 24 of the company and within the plant staff and within th e

25 support organization that the trending of

O
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1 equipment-related matters and technical matters relative{}
2 to the equipment operation would be done by the

3 technical people and not by the quality organizations.
(1

| 4 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)
|

5 0 Oentlemen, I believe it is transcript 14,292.

6 This is directed to any of the three of you. Judge

7 Carpenter and I snd Mr. Dynner, I think, asked you a

8 number of questions concerning METE, whether there was a

9 list of MClE. And let me ask you, how does QA know that

10 ano ther organization 's list of METE is correct or

11 incorrect?

12 A (WITNESS KELLY) Number one, we look at their

13 list, we look at their inventory, and ongoing during

bs_/ 14 surveillances and inspections'the uso, the proper use,

15 of calibration equipment is done at that time. That

16 would mean verifying that the proper piece cf equipment

! 17 is used, that it has proper calibration ID number on it,

18 and tha t its calibra tion period had not been exceeded.

19 And in sddition, during our auditing program
l
| 20 that would be a part of one of the checklist items on

21 that audit to verify that the list was maintained

| 22 properly and sampling of equipment held by that
l

23 organiza tion to verify that in fact that equipment was

f 24 on the list.

25 0 You look to see, then, whether the equipment
!

I
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1 they have matches with their list?
(}

2 A (WITNESS KELLY) Yes, sir.

3 0 Mr. Youngling, you were asked, I think, on

()'

4 14,284 what the basis was for using MCTE of equal

5 tolerance to the equipment being calibrated. Can you

6 elaborate on that, sir?

7 A ( W ITN ESS YOUNGLING) Yes. Our en tire MCTE

8 program is set up by reference to the IEEE Standard

g 498-1975 and ANSI 45.2-1971. Those two documents call

10 for basically calibrations of METE with standards equal

11 to or better than tolerance.

12 In addition, those standards require that the

13 field equipment be calibrated with measuring and test

() 14 equipment, and I'm going to quote it rather than try to

15 paraphrase its "The securacy of the MCTE sad the

16 reference standards should be chosen such that the

17 equipment being calibrated can be calibrated and

18 maintained within the required tolerances."

ig That quotation comes from the IEEE standa rd

20 498-1975, Section 3.1, entitled " Adequacy of Reference

21 Standards." With that basic guidance in hand, we

22 developed an FSAR position with the NRC which states

23 tha t when we calibrated a field instrument we will use a

() 24 field stsniard, which is a piece of measuring and test

25 equipment, which has a calibration accuracy equal to or

O
l
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(} 1 better than the equipment we are calibrating.

2 In addition, when we calibrate the field
,

1

3 standard with a shop standard, which is the next level

O
4 u p, we have committed to a tolerance level of four times

5 the accuracy of the field standard. Further calibra tion

6 to NBS standards would then be performed with
1

7 calibracion standards that are equal to or tetter than.

8 Now, throughout that entire chain the FSAR

l 9 commits to within the state of the art. Now, there are

10 instances where we cannot achieve that four times

I 11 ac:uracy or even -- well, the four times accuracy,

12 because it just isn't here, the technology isn 't here.
|

13 So with that basis in mind, we developed the calibration

. 14 program that we have discussed. Those calibration
|

15 procedures that we put into evidence yesterday are a

| 16 result of that commitment.
i

17 Now, on top of that we have within the

18 technical specifications, the boiling water reactor

19 standard technical specifications, we have allowances

20 for various aspects of that calibration process. We

21 come up with a formula that states, you take the

22 allowable value of a trip set point, the allowable value

23 as a result of the analysis, the saf ety analysis, and

() 24 you subtract from that problems with instrument drift,
1 %

28 calibra tion uncertainties related to the METE, plus

(2)

j ALDetSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.
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q 1 instrument accuracies or inaccuracies, and you come up
V

2 with then the trip set point.

3 That is the point that the instrument is set

O
4 at to ensure that, should you have worst case situations

5 occurring in the inaccuracies area, in the drift area,

6 you will not deviste above the allowable value given by

7 the analyses. So we are always safe.

8 So the technical specifications are purporely

9 set up in that fashion and the analyses have been done

10 for the Shoreham plant to ensure that we factor in those

11 drift callibration insecurscies and instrument

12 inaccuracies that I mentioned. So that total program

13 then gives us our total program for METE.

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O
,
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[}
1 Q Mr. Youngling, are the two procedures that we

2 had marked earlier f or calibration, are they examples of

3 specific calibration proced ures that activities have

~O 4 -that perform calibration functions?

6 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes. Those two examples

6 are instances of the procedures that are used to

7 calibrate measuring and test equipment. In addition,

8 there are other procedures that we use to calibrate the

9 field installed equipment using pieces of measuring and

10 test equipment, so we cover this whole chain through.

11 0 What did you mean by chain? I am sorry.

12 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Well, the whole chain of

13 calibrating the field instruments with measuring and

14 test equipment. That is a field standard. And then we

15 have procedures on how to calibrate the field standards

16 with the shop standards

17 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, that completes our

18 redirect examination.

Ig JUDGE BRENNER: M r. Dynner *, since it is so

20 close to a normal break, we could take the break now if
|

21 you would prefer that.

| 22 HR. DYNNER4 I would prefer that, Judge

| 23 Brenner.
,

| () 24 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's break for an hour and a

25 half, until 1:30.

O
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| 1 MR. ELLISs Judge Frenner -- Well, I will just

2 ask Er. Dynner so that the people can make airline

3 reservations.

O
4 JUDGE BRENNER: You can ask him. He gave us

5 an estimate already. You can ask him if he has changed

6 it over lunch if you want. We will be back at 1:30.

I 7 (Whereupon, at 12:00 p.m., the Board was

8 recessed, to reconvene at la35 p.m. of the same day.

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

'

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O
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| {} 1 AFTEggo0N_SigEIOE

2 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. We are ready to

3 pick up the followup questions beginning with the county.

O
4 Whereupon,

5 EDWARD J. YOUNGLING,

6 ARTHUR R. MULLER,

7 and JOSEPH KELLY,.

8 the witnesses on the stand at the time of recess, havino

g been previously duly sworn, resumed the sta nd, and were

10 exsminal and testified furthet as follows:

11 RECROSS EXAMINATION

12 BY MR. DYNNER:

| 13 0 Gentlemen, I am going to begin by asking you
1

() 14 some questions about the organization of the QA progrsa

15 for LILCO.
|

16 In your testimony yesterday, you stated that

17 you had referred for guidance to ANSI N18.7, 1976,

18 which, as you also testified previously, has been

1g adopted through Reg. Guide 1.33, Revision 2, by LILCO,

20 and you read a section which you believed was relevant

21 to your choice in organization of having the 00A section

i 22 report directly to the plant manager.
|

23 Do you recall tha t?

() 24 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, Mr. Dynner. Were you

25 referring to Page 4, Paragraph 3.4.2?

O
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1 O Exactly. I don't recall whether -- I guess we

2 did not make that as an exhibit, but if the Board has

! 3 tha t in f ront of them for convenience, it might be

() 4 -helpful. Now, specifically, the two sentences you read

5 were as follows: " Depending upon the organizational

6 structure, the individual or organizational unit may

7 report functionally to on-site plant management or an

8 off-site organization (see also 3.2). Reporting to

9 on-site plant management is pref erable, since such an

10 arrangement usually results in improved communications

11 in identifying problems and initiating corrective

12 action."

13 Now, it is true, isn't it, that -- and you

() 14 have testified, in fact, that in the LILCO organization
|

| 15 for Shoreh'am, the 00A engineer reports functionally and

16 administratively to the plant manager. Isn't that

17 correct?

18 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct.

! 19 0 And if you look again at the sentence that you

20 quoted previously, it says that the individual

21 organization may report functionally to the off-site

22 pl9n t management. It doesn 't say anything about

23 reporting administratively to the on-site plant

(]) 24 management, does it?

| 25 A (WITNESS MULLER) The term " administrative"

O

| u aou .o.muoco - ,u.iuc.
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() 1 does not appear within that paragraph. However, I think

2 we also testified " administrative 1y" concerns the items

3 such as company policy, sick leave, vacation, that type
(!

4 of thing.

5 0 Bonuses, right to hire and fire, things like

6 that? Didn't you testify to that?

7 A (WITNESS MULLER.) I think we testified tha t

8 LILCO does not have a bonus program. I think we did

9 testify that there are rights of hiring and firing in

10 tha t area, yes.

11 0 But it is fair to say now tha t once we view

12 this word " functionally," that the LILCO organization

13 chart in terms of having the 00A section report both

14 administratively and functionally to the plant manager

15 is not identical to what is stated in this section.

16 Isn't that correct?

17 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred. )

18 A (WITNESS MULLER) Mr. Dynner, I don't believe
,

!
'

ig the ANSI standard describes a difference between

20 functionally and s d minist ra tively. Those were just the

21 LILCG terms, and it is my interpretation of the standard

22 that we ccaply with the standa rd . It does say that we

23 could report on-site or off-site.

() 24 0 Yes, and when you read the second sentence,

25 Mr. Muller, in order to make tha t sensible, the sentence

O
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(} 1 that begins, " Reporting to on-sl*.e plant management ic

2 preferable," it is clear, isn 't it, that that reporting

3 in the context of the previous sentence is talking about

O
4 reporting functionally to on-site plant management being

,

5 preferable? Isn't that correct?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) Once again, I stated that

7 the standard doesn't define the difference between

8 functionally and administratively.
,

!

9 0 Now, if I can direct your attention for a
)

'

10 moment nise to LILCO Exhibit 38, which I believe you

l
11 know is an organization chart which you testified was

|

l

12 part of WASH-1284, dated October, 1974, is that

13 correct?

14 A (WITNESS MULLER) Which figure are you

15 referring to?

16 0 Figure 2. It is LILCD Exhibit 38.

17 (Pause.)

18 JUDGE BRENNERs Mr. Muller, if you have a

19 transcript for November 19th, it was bound in, and the
:

20 index at the beginning will indicate what page.

l
! 21 WITNESS MULLER: Do you have a page number?
|

| 22 JUDGE BRENNER: N o, but the index at the

23 beginning will indicate the page.

24 (Pause.) I

(])
'

! 25 WITNESS MULLER: Yes, Mr. Dynner, I have it in

O
|
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{) 1 front of me.

2 BY MR. DYNNERa (Resuming)

3 0 N o w, despite your prior testimony, this Figure

O
4 2 does not represent the organizational structure

5 identical to that used by LILCO for the Shoreham plant,

6 does it?

7 A (WITNESS HULLER) If you are referring to the

8 term in the figure which is the solid line, the

g functional, we note the line as being functional and

'10 administrative, and once 10ain, this is only an example

11 of some of the organizations that LILCO could have

12 followed. This is one of the examples.

13 0 There is another big difference in this

14 organization because, as I read this chart, there is a

|
! 15 vice president for quality assurance. Isn't that

16 correct?

17 MR. ELLIS I object to his characterization

18 as big difference. That wasn't testimony.

Ig JUDGE BRENNER: He is allowed to suggest that

20 in the question. He didn't say, you said there was

21 another big difference. He is suggesting in the

22 question that there is another big difference, and that

23 is the question. He said, isn't there? If he had said

() 24 that and then went on to a different question, your

25 objection would have validity, but he is asking the

O
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I witness, isn't that another big difference.{)
2 WITNESS KELLY: N o, there is not a big

3 difference. We talked about a line of communications to

O 4 a aanager of OA who reports in this case, in this

5 illustrative chart, figure, to a vice president, quality

6 assurance. In our particular case, it is a vice

7 president of engineering, who does not have any

8 responsibility similst to, on the same chart, the vice

9 president of operations. So, there is a great

10 similarity.

11 BY HR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

12 0 And the manager of the OA department at LILCO

13 is not under your organizational chart on the same level

() 14 as a vice president, is he?

15 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

16 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) This chart is showing a

17 aanager of OA operations reporting to a corporate

18 officer. Ihe corporate officer happens to be entitled

10 the vice president of quality assurance at the Long

20 Island Lighting Company. That particular box is filled

21 by the vice president of engin;eering.

22 0 And there is no one at LILCO who is the vice

23 president for quality assurance on the same level as the

j (]) 24 vice president for engineering and the vice president

25 for nuclear. Isn't that correct?

O
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1 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, there is. There is()
2 a vice president of engineering who has responsibility

3 for engineering and for quslity assurance.

O
4 0 So that you agree there is no separate vice

5 president for quality assurance at LILCO who has only

| 6 that responsibility?

7 A (WITNESS KELLY) There is no vice president of

8 LILCO who has sole responsibility for QA. The vice

o president of engineering has that responsibility.

10 0 Thank you.

11 Now, gentlemen, you have testified that the

12 date of the guidance you receive from WASH-1284, which

13 included this chart, was October, 1974, and we know that

( 14 the ANSI N18.7-1976 was a document that was approved and

15 adopted in 1976. Isn't- that orrect?

16 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct.

17 0 And that was before --

18 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) No, that is not correct.

19 0 It isn't?

20 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) No, it isn't. It was

21 approved by the ANSI committee in 1975. It wasn't

22 adopted by the industry through th e Regulatory Guides

23 until Reg. Guide 1.33, Rev. 2, in 1978.

| () 24 0 And since 1976, when t'.is ANSI standard was.

25 approved by the American National Standards Institute,

O
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1 there occurred the accident on Three Mile Island. Isn't)
2 tha t correct?

3 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, sir.

O 4 0 And as a result of the Three Mile Island

5 accident, the Nuclear Reguistory Commission and others

6 in the industry became concerned enough to try to adopt

7 the lessons lesrned by that event in order to make

8 suggastions for certain changes, and one of those was

9 shown in the Guidelines for Utility Management Structure

10 and Technical Resources Draft Report for Interim Use and

11 Comment, which is NUREG-0731, that you had previously
~

12 referred to as having looked st. Isn't that correct?

13 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct. And I

() 14 would like to emphasize that it is a draf t report for

15 interim use and comment.

16 MR. DYNNER Judge Brenner, for the

17 convenience of the Board and the parties, we are

18 prepared to hand out some copies of this document so

19 that it can be referred to. May I suggest that it be

20 identified for the record?

21 JUDGE BRENNER All right. That will be

22 Suffolk County Exhibit 87 for identification.

23 (The document referred to

(]) 24 wss marked for

25 identification as Suffolk

| ()
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|

(} 1 County Exhibit Number 87.)

2 JUDGE BRENNER: Did you copy the entire |
1

3 document or just excerpts?

4 MR. DYNNER: This is the entire document. I

5 will only be referring to a few pages of the document,

8 but I thought it was better that everyone see the entire

7 document, in case they thought that things might appear

a later on or in dif ferent areas of the document that were

9 relevant.

10 JUDGE BRENNER All right. You have

11 identified it by number and title. It also states under

12 the title, Draft Report for Interim Use and Comment,

13 that it was issuei by the Office of Nuclear Reactor

() Regulation of the NRC, and the published date is14

15 Se p temb e r, 1980.

16 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, I note that the

17 copy I have has markings on it. I would just note that

18 for the record.

19 JUDGE BRENNER: That doesn't bother me, unless

20 there is a marking that bothers you.

|
21 MR. ELLIS: I just wanted the record clear

|

22 that those are not the markings of LILCO or the panel.

23 MR. DYNNER: Yes, I apologize. I thought that

() 24 ve had had a clear copy, but the markings that appear on

25 there are markings that were made by myself, and they
I

() |
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1 may assist us to go directly to the areas that I would '

2 like to talk about, and tha t may shed some light on this.

3 BY MR. DYNNERs (Resuming)

4 0 If we look at the first page, which is

5 entitlad at the top of the page Introduction, and in the

6 first paragraph there, gentlemen, you will note that

7 thare is a genersi statement concerning the NBC's and

,

8 others' recommended changes in the numbers,

9 qualifications, and organization of personnel operating

10 and providing support for nuclear power plants in the

11 af termath of the Three Nile Island Nuclear Power Plant
12 accident, which was the genersi preface to my remarks or

13 questions.

() 14 Now, gentlemen, if you will turn for a moment

15 to Page 11, the paragraph beginning "B, Off-Site," and

16 con tinuing on to Paragraph 12, at the bottom of that

17 page is the following statements

18 "To these ends, each licensee shall establish

is an organization nsets of which shall be located on site

20 tos perform independent reviews and surveillance of

21 pisnt activities; provide technical support to the plant

22 sta ff f or maintenance, modifica tions , opera tional

23 problems, and opera tional analysis; and to aid in the

(} 24 establishment of programs at the plant such as the

25 quality assursn=e program, security program, fire

O
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i 1 protection program, radiation protection program,'

CJ
2 personnel training programs, and emergency planning."

3 There is then a Number 1 for organization, and

()'

4 'if you follow on in the text there is a reference to

5 Figure 2, and the statement that Figure 2 is a

6 representative type of organization that could be used

7 to accom plish these objectives. And it goes on to state

8 that the Figure 2 doesn't necessarily imply the best

9 organizational structure. And if you turn the page

10 over, you dill see Figure 2, sad on that figure, the

11 quality assurance and the operational quality assurance

. 12 organizations sppear in a line of authority running to
l
|

13 the vice president, nuclear power, and the line of

( authority f rom plant manager is an entirely separate14

15 line. Isn't that correct?

16 A (WITNESS KELLY) Yes, it is a separate line,

17 and as you stated before, the written word says that

18 that figure does not imply a best organizational

1g structure.

20 0 And there is no suggestion in any other

21 figures of a structure in which reporting went directly

22 from quality assurance to the plant manager, is there,

23 with one exception, and if you turn back now to Page 3,

(]) 24 4, and 5 --

25 JUDGE BRENNER: What did you just ssy before,

O
|
|
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|

1 turn the page? Was that a question?

2 MR. DYNNER: I had better straighten that

3 out. Let me withdraw the question.

O 4 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

5 0 Let me ask you to turn back now to Page 3, and

6 at the top of Page 3, in the first parsgraph, entitled

7 Guidelines for Routine Operations, A, On-Site Plant

8 Staff, and under the plant staff organization, which is

g Number 1, there are a number of paragraphs that are

10 prefaced by a mark that looks like a period, and one of

11 those paragraphs indicates that the reporting of the

12 functional areas and the radiation protection, quality

13 assurance, and trsining should assure independence from

() 14 operating pressures. That is correct, isn't it?

15 A (WITNESS MULLER) Those are the words that

16 appear there, yes.

17 0 Thank you. And if you turn the page --

18 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) In addition, I would like

1g to add that if you read the remainder of that paragraph,

20 it states, "In utilities with large commitments to

21 nuclear power plants, overall management and technical

22 direction in these areas may well be concentrated at the

23 home office." I think that is a vital part of that

(]) 24 paragraph.

25 0 Thank you.

O
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1 Now, if we turn the page, the first full

2 paragraph on Page 4 is a statement that plant staffs can

3 be organizad in many ways to include the above

4 -characteristics. It goes on to say, Figure 1 is a

5 representative type organization which may be |

6 satisfactorily used.

7 If we turn to Figure 1, which is on Page 5, we

8 see that there is a plant organizational chart, and

9 there we have quality assurance. It appears to be on a

10 level that reports to plant manager, assistant plant

11 manager, except that there is an asterisk, and the

12 asterisk states that quality assurance, in the asterisk,
,

13 reports off-site to the director of operational quality

O i4 assurance.

| 15 So, that is a clear indication, isn 't it, that
|

| 16 as a preference to how the quality assurance report

17 off-site to the director of operational quality

l

18 assurance rather than to report directly to the plant

19 manager? Isn't that correct?

l

| 20 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. In the paragraph that
1

I 21 you read, it says Figure 1 is a representative type

22 organization which may be satisfactorily used. It is

23 not a requirement.

24 0 Well, I didn't suggest that it is a
(])

25 requirement, Mr. Muller. But it is in fact for this

O
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1 area of the report the only figure which is given, and
[}

2 therefore one can adduce that it is +he preferred

3 figure, can't you?

O 4 A (WITNESS KELLY) No. I disagree. It says --

5 the words were chosen very specifically, and it says,

6 "which may be satisfactorily used." If the NRC had

7 chosen, they could have very easily used the word "the

8 desired arrangement." They chose not to say that.

9 0 So when you gentlemen reviewed this document,

10 the fact that the two charts appear the way they do and

11 that there were no other charts suggesting other

12 possible satisf actory means of meetin;: the guidance of

13 the NRC after Three Mile Island, that did not lead you

() 14 to believe that these two charts indicated a preferable
,

15 way to go? Is that your testimony?

'

16 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, and in addition, on

17 Page 3, under the Guidelines for Routine Operation, the

18 NRC indicates in the first paragraph under II.A.1, at

19 the middle of the paragraph, "However, the

20 organizational arrangements can vary considerably so

21 long as they include these characteristics, particularly
1

22 for multi-unit sites and for utilities with nuclear

23 power reactors at more than one site."

(]) 24 In addition, the item that I added under the

25 second bullet, "The utilities with large commitments to

() -i

!
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1 nuclear power plants, overall management and technical{}
2 direction in these areas may well be concentrated at the

3 home of fice," this is a very generalized documen t for a

4 generalized guidance, and I think it presents several
.

5 alternativas, and those are available, yes. There are

6 several alternatives available.

I
7 JUDGE BRENNERs Mr. Youngling, you have

8 referred to that second sentence within the second

9 bullet twice, and you stated tha t it was important to

10 consider that sentence also. I don't understand fully

11 the context you have in mind as to what that sentence

12 means in light of LILCO 's organization.
i

13 WITNESS YOUNGLING: One of the considerations,

() 14 and a consideration in this document here, is for very

15 large utilities with very large nuclear commitments, and

| 16 I am thinking in line of many units, many different
E

17 sites, and I am sure we could pick representative

18 utilities in the industry. The kind of guidance in here

19 that is being put out is suggestive of perhaps the

20 quality assurance, perhaps the radiation protection.

21 Perhaps the training could be more centralized.

22 What I am saying is that unfortunately LILCO's

23 commitment does not put us in the same category as some

24 of those bigger utilities.(}
25 JUDGE BRENNER: But notwithstanding that

(
.
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1 sentence in their example of Figure 1, that is, the
[}

2 NUREG example of Figure 1, it has quality assurance

3 on-site with the asterisk, as was noted, for reporting

O
4 -off-site. Do you think that that Figure 1 is implying

5 -- that se:ond sentence, that would be a figure that

6 would only be applicable to the utility with multiple

7 nuclear power plants at multiple sites? It seems

8 possibly the other way arce.nd, or not necessarily tied

9 to a large utility, at least.

10 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

11 JUDGE BRENNER: Needless to say, some day we

12 are going to be asking the stsff about all of this for a

13 lot of reasons, including the fact that some of what we

) 14 have been looking at is the staff's documents, and they!

|

16 can tell us what they intended, but to the extent you

16 referred to this document as guidance for LILCO, that is

| 17 why I asked you that question.

18 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, let me state for

1g the record that that wasn't the reason we introduced

20 this document.

21 JUDGE BRENNERs Let him answer before we get

22 too far afield.

23 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

() 24 WITNESS YOUNGLING: Judge Brenner, we in

25 looking at this figure, in construing this figure as

O
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fw 1 representative of a single unit situation, in
~

\) ~
< ,

2 conjunction with the second bullet, and the asterisk,

{ '-

3 were saying that the NRC is presenting some guidance and

O i . .1 -

4 saying, when rou have multi-units, multi-site, perhaps
~

~

5 you should be thinking about an of f-site arrangement for

.

$. 6 such thing's as radiation p(otection, quality assurance,.

7 and training, but it does not preclude us f rom having

8 quality assurance. report directly to the plant

f# 9 management.
*

,

/ 10 JUDGE MORRISs Does anyone on the panel know*

< 11 whether this specific subject has been discussed with

'
12 NRC since th* issuance of 0731?

13 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

() '
14 JUDJE MORRIS 4 Let se just make clear that I

$ 15 meant the issuance of the draft of 0731.

16 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS Judge Morris, we are not

;- .t

17 aware of specific discussions relative to this

d ofume.it
*

At lasst I am no t. But I an aware of the SER' 18

sta temenk that does have the NRC coming to the4 19

conciusi$n that our arrangement'f.or. quality assurance is20.

e

acceptable and meets the requirements as far as they are21

22 concerned in their review process.

23 JUDGZ M3RRISs Thank you.

24 JUDGE BRENNER: Let me see if I understandf{}
25 your interpretation. Are you saying that the asterisk

,

I

!
|

,.
,
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1 on that chart is only there for a utility with multipleC
2 ' sites or multiple units?

3 WITNESS YOUNGLING: I am saying it can be
f',

'

4 construed in that fashion, yes.,

5 JUDGE BRENNERa Is that the way you are

8 construing it?

7 WITNESS YOUNGLING Yes, sir.

8 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, I interrupted a

'

9 moment ago, and if I may, I would just like to say for

10 the record that this testimony was that this was not

s 11 used, it was something I asked them if they were aware
,

12 of, and I just wanted that to be clear on the record.;

13 JUDGE BRENNER: I don't remember the exact

() 14 phraseology, but it was something other than just ther

15 were aware of it. They didn't say they followed it to
.

16 the letter, but they didn't merely say, well, we know it

17 exists, and that is the end of it, either. It was, I

18 think, the implication generally was that they looked to

19 it for whatever lessons or guidance that they felt would
,

' 20 be valuable to draw from it. That is not the exact'

/

21 words, but that is the impression I am left with.

|- 22 I don't care if they never referred to it. It
i

23 is a document that the cross examiner can use to test

24 the followup.()
25 MR. ELLIS: I am not objecting to the use of

O
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.

1 the document. I just wanted to be clear about that
{}

2 reference.

3 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

O 4 O Mr. Youngling, if you turn to Page 4 for a
,

5 moment, and consistent with your interpretation of the

6 asterisk, would it help you in formulating your

7 interpretation if you read the sentence following the

8 one that says Figure 1 is a representative type

e organization which may be satisf actorily used, and it

10 continues, "This simplified type of organization may be

11 more representative of a single nuclear power plant,"

12 and it goes on, " Multi-unit sites generally require a

13 greater depth of supervision and management to manage

() 14 the large number of personnel."
|

15 And then it goes on to say, "In addition,

16 utilities with large commitments to nuclear power,"

17 which is the same language in the second bullet that you

| 18 referred to on the previous page, "may centralize
!

is overall management for areas such as training and

20 ' radiation protection within of f-site organization, and

21 reduce the on-site function to that of a coordinator or

22 program implementation supervisor."

23 Now, doesn 't that language really indicate

(]) 24 that Figure 1 is for a simple single unit nuclear plant,

25 and is not the exception that is talkad about in the

O
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{} 1 second sentence of the second bullet?

2 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

3 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The language there talks

4 about this simplified type of organization may be more

5 representative of' a single nuclear power plant site. It

6 may be more represen tative. It may also be appropriate

7 to a multi-unit fscility, too. It doesn't preclude it

8 from applying to a multi-unit f acility.

9 A (WITNESS KELLY) Mr. Dynner, I would like to

10 add, in that section that you are referencing, that you

11 also raise the records that the characteristics that

12 form the basis for the plant staff organization are as

13 follows. That second bullet you read into the testimony

() 14 is that the reporting of the functional areas of

|
15 radiation protection, quality assurance, and training

16 should assure independence from operating pressures.

17 The SER specifically says of the NRC, "The

18 q uality assurance organization of the Long Island

1g Lighting Company provides: independence from cost and

20 schedule (when opposed to safety considerations),

21 authority to effectively csery out the operations

22 quality assurance program, and to access to management a

23 level necessary to perform the required functions."

() 24 JUDGE BRENNER: That is a nice quote, and it

25 is a very nice statement, and wha t we are probing here

O
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1 for many hours is the basis for why we should accept
[}

2 that as fact, and if you can show me some detail in the

3 SER as to why the staff drew that conclusion, I

O
4 understand your reasons as to why you think that

5 conclusion is true, but since you are reading from the

6 SER , if you could show me some detail in there as to why

7 given the organization the staff has reached tha t

8 conclusion also, that would be perhaps a lot more

9 illuminating -than the mere words.

10 That is just a conclusory statement.

11 WITNESS KELLYa Yes, it is in the conclusion

12 section. I don't want to presume to talk f or the NEC,

13 but I would presume that that decision or basis would be

( 14 based upon looking at the organizational structure based

15 upon the input from the numerous inspection activities

16 that have gone on over the years, and also based upon

17 their experience in knowing what works at other

18 operating stations that have been in existence for a

19 long time.

20 .TUDOE BRENNER: That might be a nice part of

21 the basis, but do you see anything specifically in the

22 SER that analyzes the reporting structure of the 00A

23 engineer and from those facts leads to the conclusion

() 24 that you have read, that is, a discussion of the

25 functional reporting requirements and communication

O
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{} 1 reoorting requirements and so on? Because if you are
.

2 going to rely on the conclusion, the conclusion isn't

3 worth anything without an a rticula ted basis. Or it
O

4 -isn't worth much, anyway.

5 I don't want to cet too diversionary, and I

6 understand the reasons that you as witnesses for LILCO

7 have for believing your organization is okay, but if you

8 are going to bring in the imprimatur of somebody else

9 saying it is okay, you had better be able to know why

10 they said it was okay.

11 Why don 't we move on for now, and if the
-

12 witnesses want to come back to it, they can do so

13 through their counsel.

) 14 BY MR. DYNNERt (Resuming)

15 0 Mr. Youngling, when you gave your

18 interpretation with respect to the organization and the

17 asterisk showing that the QA does not report to the

18 plant manager but reports off-site, were you giving your

19 own personal interpretation, or were you giving the

20 interpretation of LILCO as to what NUPEG-0731 means in

21 that regari?

22 MR. ELLIS: I object to the question unless he

23 first establishes whether LILCO ever used NUREG-0731.

() 24 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. We might as well

25 recapitulate. It is not going to prevent him from using

O
|
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1 0731 in cross examination, but since my memory is hazy
{

2 also, why don't we recap for a moment as to what these

3 witnesses said in terms of their use of 07317

O 4 MR. DYNNERs I can shift the question to a

5 dif ferent mode if you wish.

6 JUDGE BRENNER: I know you can. Let's get

7 refreshed on that, since obviously Mr. Ellis and I have

8 had some difference in impression. It in not going to

e be significant for your right to. continue your cross

10 examination, though. Let's get that, and then I will

11 let you rephrase the question, or ask it almost the same

12 vay, as you prefer.

13 Do you want to tell us again what you said

()' 14 previously, and if you want to embellish it, that is all

15 right, too, as to what use you made of 07317
|

16 WITNESS MULLER: I think I stated that it was

17 a draft document, and we are aware of it, and we did

18 review it, and we didn't find that it prohibited our

1g organization the way it is now. What we were looking

20 for is the basis for our organization which was the WASH

21 document and the ANSI standard, and we vent into the

22 future to find out if there was anything that would

23 prohibit it in the future.

24 Once again, this is a draft. We did not base(])|

25 our organization solely on this. We just looked forward

.

O
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1 into the f uture to see what the NRC was looking at. We

2 do realize that the NRC is evaluating the reporting

3 cycle, and that they may change it some day, but

O 4 presently the organization we have has been endorsed by

5 the NRC.

6 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

| 7 0 3entlemen, isn't it true that the report for
|

8 the combined utility assessment of the adequacy of the

e LILCO QA program f or nuclea r spplica tion, which

10 incidentally is Attachment 7 to the prefiled testimony

i 11 of Mr. Hubbard, a=de an assessment and a recommendation

12 to LILCO concerning the organization of 00A, and
,

l

j 13 specifically stated, " Assessments the 00AE reporting

() 14 functionally to the plant manager is not in concert with
,

l

15 current NRC thinking, as noted in NUREG-0731, published

16 9/90, which recommends that the on-site QA function

17 should report to the off-site QA manager."

18 Are you f amiliar with that recommendation tha t

1g was made by the combined utility assessment of the

20 adequacy of the LILCO CA program?

21 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

22 A (WITNESS KELLY) Yes, I am familiar with that,

23 and we did not agree with that finding, tha t assessment,

24 because, as we have stated, our interpretation of the()
25 NUREG and what was an acceptable reporting requirement,

! ()
,

|
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r3 1 according to the NBC, we did not agree with that.
V

2 0 Do you give much thought and do you follow the

3 thinking of the NRC on areas pertaining to quality such

r 4 -as these?

5 A (WITNESS KELLY) Could you explain what you

6 mean?

7 0 Yes. Are you interested in and do you follow

a the NRC's :urrent thinking about the organization of QA

e departments and organizations?

10 A (WITNESS KELLY) We follow what the NRC

11 requirements are. I think it would be quite foolish of

12 anyone to try to follJw the thought process of the

13 Commission or any other agency which could today think

()I
14 of one thing and tomorrow totally think of another thing

| 15 before it came out with a requirement, because they come
l

18 out with, say, in the area of Reg. Guides alone, they

17 come out with a draft guide subject to comment from the

18 industry and the public. Based upon those comments,

1g that Regulatory Guide could completely change. So it

20 would be foolish to change a program based upon a draft

21 or initial thinking until the issue had been finalized.

22 0 So that you only make changes based upon

23 requirements of the NRC and not upon, for example,

24 guidance which the NBC may suggest as a result of, for{)
25 example, the Three Mile Island accident? Is that

O
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1 correct?

2 A (WITNESS KELLY) We would always evaluate any

3 guidance provided by the NRC, and that would be, that
| (E)' 4 -evaluation would be performed. If we felt it was

5 necessary to make a change to any part of our procram

6 because of that, we would do it.

7 0 For example, do you follow, gentlemen, or

8 attempt to follow conclusions by the NRC staff as to

9 proper organization f or quality assurance?
|

10 A (WITNESS KELLY) Are you referring

11 specifically to this NUREG?

12 0 It is just a general question.

13 A (WITNESS KELLY) I can't answer it not knowing

() 14 whether we are talking aboi.? a written staff position or
!

15 if we are talking about the indjvidual thoughts of staff

16 rembers or groups of staff members.

17 0 Well, would you be interested in following

18 publications which indicate NRC staff conclusions?

19 A (WITNESS KELLY) We would be interested in

20 following those, yes, following them from the standpoint

21 of -- from an information standpoint.

| 22 JUDGE BRENNER I think, Mr. Dynner, as long

23 as you stay that general, it is not going to be real

() 24 productive.

25 MR. DYNNER I am about to get very specific,

O
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1 sir.{)
2 JUDGE BRENNEPs Okay.

3 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

O
4 0 Are any of you gentlemen familiar with an

5 article entitled Upgrading of Quality Assurance

6 Programmatic Guidsnee for Operating Nuclear Power
<

7 Plants, by W.P. Haass, H-a-a-s-s, who is the chief,

8 Quality Assurance Branch, Division of Engineering, of

g the Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation of the NRC, and

10 was published in the magazine, Nuclear Safety, Volume

11 23, Number 3, May-June, 19827

12 MR. ELLIS Judge Brenner, I object to the

13 question and object to the use of the document. It was

() 14 not a document ref erred to in redirect or on cross. He

15 could have used it in cross originally on this subject.

16 He chose not to. It has never been identified to us

17 before. I object to its use.

18 MR. DYNNER: Excuse me. It was identified,

tg Mr. Ellis, because it was in the list of documents which

20 I sent to you in my letter indicating that they were

21 documents which I may use in cross examination.-

22 MR. ELLIS: Well, I stand corrected, then. I

23 don 't have that list in f ront of me. I am sure you are

(]) 24 correct. But my objection, I think, is still valid.

25 JUDGE BRENNER: Well, I guess I don 't know why

O
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1 your objection is still valid. That was the main

2 basis. But even if he hadn ' t identified them, I am

3 going to overrule the objection. I don't know the depth

4 to which he is going to use it. There is a difference

5 between going through every detail in an article that

6 the witnesses may never have read or may not be fresh

7 on, even if they glanced at it once, as opposed to
"

8 picking out a selient point and getting the witnesses'

9 vievs on a point which can be probed independent of the

10 article. Let's see where it goes.

11 NR. ELLIS: Well, Judge Brenner, my objection

12 was not based solely on the f ailure to iden tify. It was

13 based on the fact that this is not recross, it is

() 14 original cross, and he should have done it ca cross.

15 JUDGE BRENNER: Well, he could have, and maybe

16 he should have, but the subject was certainly in the

17 redirect, plumbed anew in the redirect, and in our

18 questions, so we are going to let him ask it.

19 The question is, are the witnesses f amiliar

20 with the article.

21 WITNESS MULLER: I have read it, but I am not

22 very familiar with the article. I could not remember

23 any charts in the article o r any specific words.

24 MR. DYNNER: I am going to ask that this(}
25 article be distributed. !

.
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1 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming){)
2 0 I am going to refer to only two parts of this

3 article for purposes of my questions to you, gentlemen,

' 4 -a nd they are both short.

5 MR. ELLIS4 May we have a moment to look at

6 it, please?

7 MR. DYNNERs Please. I was going to refer you

3 to the two parts.

9 JUDGE BRENNER I don't want to read the whole

10 article.

11 MR. DYNNERa That is what I am trying to

12 identify. The only two areas I am going to ask you to

13 read is the first paragraph in the top, very beginning,

I () 14 which says, " Abstract," and it is in italics, and the
1

15 other section I am going to ask you to look at is on
|

| 16 Page 278, and the second page of this copy, and it is a

17 paragraph which is headed " Organization Independence."

18 Why don't you take a minute and examine that?

1g (Pause.)

20 WITNESS KELLY: Judge Brenner, I feel it is

21 going to be necessary for me to read the whole article,

1 22 because I cannot possibly know the interrelationships of

23 the other paragraphs without reading the whole article.

24 JUDGE BRENNER: Why don't you take a look at()
25 it, and then we will see what happens. That is, take a

O
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1 look at these parts first. I don 't know who writes the

2 abstracts, Mr. Dynner, so there is sometimes a

3 difference between headlines and articles, to use a

4 simple analogy, so you had better be caref ul with that,'

5 too.

6 (Pause.)

7 MR. DYNNER: Judse Brenner, in view of your

8 remark, I would suggest that wha t be focused on, rather

9 than the abstract, is the first parsgraph in the

10 article, beginning, "As a result of the analysis of both

11 the Three Mile Island 2," et cetera.

12 (Pause.)
I

13 JUDGE BRENNER: I don't know, Mr. Dynner, if

() 14 you are aware of the fact that we have got a coming

15 attraction of this article from the horse's mouth in the

16 context of another contention, but we will see how far

17 it goes here.

18 MR. ELLIS4 Judge Brenner, I would also like

is to state a further objection, in that there is no

20 indication here that this is an NRC or staff stance.

21 JUDGE BRENNER: Well, let hin ar.k the

22 Guestion. We know it is an article by an individual. I
,

l

23 don 't know what he is goino to do with it yet.

(]) 24 (Pause.)

25 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. Why don't you ask

|
l
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1 your question based upon those two sections, and then we

2 will see if the witnesses feel they can answer or not,

3 and we will judge whether their professed failure to

fi
4 answer is reasonable.

5 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

6 0 Now, gentlemen, this is an article, as we have

7 identified, by Mr. Haass, and we have said who he is.

8 The first paragraph, which I have asked you to look at,

9 is a statement by Mr. Haass that "The Nuclear Regulatory

10 Commission staff has identified several areas of

11 programmatic guidance where upgrading is needed to

12 provide greater confidence in the effectiveness of QA

13 procrams for operating nuclear power plants."

() 14 And it is pref aced with this conclusion being

15 as a result of the analysis of the Three Mile Island 2

16 accident and recently found quality assurance

17 defici.encies at construction sites for now nuclear power

18 plants.

19 In reading this, is it significant to you that

20 a person in Mr. Haass's position would state what he

21 does in the paragraph entitled " Organization

22 Independence" as being an area identified by the NRC

23 sta ff a s significant?t

24 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)
(])I

25 A (WITNESS KELLY) Could you repeat that, please?

O
1
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1 MR. DYNNERs Could you reread the question?

2 JUDGE BRENNER: Let me rephrase it. He wants

3 to know if you think it is significant and important and

O
4 -worth sitting up and taking notice of the fact that Mr.

5 Hanss, given his position, has expressed the view that

6 he has expressed in the one paragraph section subtitled

7 " Organization Independence," starting on Page 278 and

8 going over to Page 279, which expresses a concern with

9 an organization in~which the on-site QA/QC, well, the

10 on-site QA function reports to the plant manager.

11 (Whereupon, the witnesses conferred.)

12 WITNESS KELLYa I do not think it is

13 significant that he wrote an article. If you are

| () 14 referring to the specific contents of that paragraph --
|

15 Is that what you are trying to do, Mr. Dynner?

16 JUDGE BRENNER: Yes.

17 WITNESS KELLYs There are very general

1 18 statements in that paragraph. I don't have the

19 slightest idea what he had in mind when he felt certain

20 on-site reporting organizations did not have adequa te

21 independence. I don't have any idea what he had in mind

22 as far as off-site overviews, auditing, frequency of

l 23 auditings, other seress to management, so I cannot draw

() 24 any analogy to the LILCO sitIuation from this paragraph.

, 25 It is just a general statement. We feel we meet all of
!

O
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1 those independence requirements,(^)g
u

2 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Muller, what do you think ?

3 WITNESS MULLER: I would certainly want to

O
4 read something like this, but I couldn't draw any

5 conclusions. I don't know what he bases some of his

6 conclusions on as far as certain -- well, "several areas

7 of guidanca need upgrading." I am not sure which sreas

8 he is talking about. As f ar as improving organizational

9 independence, I am not sure what levels of utilities,

10 other utilities he has looked at, as far as I am not

11 sure what the other utilities do. He may have looked at

12 utilities where everyone reported to the plant nanager.

13 I don 't know.

() 14 JUDGE BRENNER. Should we mark this for

15 identification, given the use?

16 MR. DYNNER: Yes, I would like to mark it for-

17 identification.

18 JUDGE BRENNER: That will be Suffolk County

19 Exhibit 88 for identification.

20 (The document referred to

21 was marked for

22 identification as Suffolk

23 County Exhibit Number 88.)

() 24 BY MR. DYNNERs (Resuming)

25 0 Now, Mr. Muller --
\

([)
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1 JUDGE BRENNER: I guess you have identified it

2 fully already. It is Upgrading Quality Assurance

3 Programmatic Guidance for Operating Nuclear Power

O 4 . Plants, by W.P. Haass, published in Nuclear Safety,

5 Volume 23, Number 3, May-June, 1982. And it is Pages

6 277 through 281 from that publication, which appears to

7 be the entire article by Mr. Haass.

:

8 BY MR. DYNNER: (Renuming)

9 0 Now, Mr. Muller, if you will turn for a moment

10 to Pace 278, which is the second page of this copy, and

11 under the paragraph entitled " Organization

12 Independence," Mr. Haass in this article states that "In

13 the past organizational arrangements for operating

() 14 plants in which the on-site QA and quality control QC

15 personnel function in separate portions of the

16 organization snd reported either directly or indirectly

17 to the plant manager have been found acceptable."

18 And then he goes on, and this, he said in the

13 first paragraph, is after reflection, and is as a result

20 of the TMI accident and QA deficiencies at construction

21 sites for other plants. Then he goes on and says,

22 " Although the QA and QC functions were accomplished by

23 personnel other than those who performed the work, there

24 is concern reoarding whether sufficient independence(}
25 exists f rom the pressures of cost and schedule attendant

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY,INC,
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|

1 on maintaining a plant in an operational mode.",

2 So far he is general. And then he says

3 specifically, "To allevista this concern, the QA I

(1) !

4 function has been strengthened by requiring that it be I

l

5 indamendent of the plant manager. Location may be 1

l

6 on-site o. off-site, but in either case the QA function

7 would report to off-site management, and at a minimum
:

8 maintain a reasonable on-site presence."

9 Now, Mr. Huller, that is pretty specific.
!

10 Don't you feel that that kind of guidance coming from

| 11 Mr. Haass, who is purporting to speak as to an issue
i

12 identified by the NRC staff, is worthy of your very

13 serious attention?

) 14 MR. ELLISs I object to that question in terms

15 of purporting to speak, and all of the other
|
'

characterizations that went into specific and general16

17 and the reading. I think there was a great deal of

I 18 testimony by counsel in that question.
1

19 JUDGE BRENNER: Why don't you take out that

20 phrase of who he is purporting to speak for?

21 MR. DYNNER: I was limiting what Mr. Haass was 1

22 saying, but I am happy to remove the reference to what

23 he purports to do.

(]) 24 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

|
25 0 Don't you think that this is pretty important
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1 saterial, Mr. Muller, that LILCO ought to examine quite

2 seriously?

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) I think it is material that

4 we should look at in reading, well, specifically, the

5 second sentence in that paragraph. It doesn't say who

l 6 specifically is performing the inspections, and whether

7 or not the inspections are being performed by

8 individuals other than the QC group. They may be

9 separate maintenance people performing inspections. It

10 doesn't particularly say that, as f ar as we do have a Q A

11 group that reports off-site. That is the quality

12 assurance department. And they monitor all our
!

13 activities.

() 14 I think we have considered this long before

15 this article was written, and we have an organization

16 that is acceptable.

17 JUDGE BRENNER: You think that it is possible,

18 at least in your view, then, that what Mr. Haass is

19 talking about when he uses the phrase "the QA function"

20 in that paragraph and organization independence is the

21 on-site QA function through the QA department, as

22 opposed to the tperating quality assurance engineer?

23 WITNESS MULLER: I am not sure I followed your

24 question, Judge Brenner.()
( 25 JUDGE BRENNEE: As I understand one thing you

O
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|

1 pointed out, you have the manager of QA operation, Mr.{)
2 Gerecke, has QA people on-site that report to him.

3 Isn't that correct?

()'

4 WITNESS MULLER That is correct.

5 JUDGE BRENNER4 And do you think it is
)

6 possible that what Mr. Haass has in mind in this

i

7 paragraph is that Q A organization rather than your '

8 group?
|

g WITNESS MULLER: That is a possibility. That |

10 is an off-site QA group.

11 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

12 0 Do you think that that interpreta tion is valid

13 in light of the second sentence of that paragraph, which

() 14 speaks to both the Q A and the QC f unctions?

15 MR. ELLIS: I object to the question. That

16 calls for speculation from the witnesses. We are

17 talking about an article that was written by somebody

18 who is not a witness, and if he is interested in the NRC

Ig position, they are going to be on the stand, and that is

20 what we ought to review, or that is what we ought to

21 hear from, but I think the question calls for the

22 'litness to specula te.

23 JUDGE BRENNER: I think we have reached the
,

O 24 point of diminishing returns in this section of the
U

25 article without necessarily granting that objection as

!

($) j|
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(} 1 phrased. I think that it would be not productive to

2 pursue it any f urther. You have got the witnesses'

3 views, and you've got their views juxtaposed against the

O
4 siternate views suggested in your questions, or at least

5 through your questions, this article, and I suppose we

6 will explore some day soon the interesting question of

7 what the SER says as distinguished from what other

8 things might say.

9 JUDGE MORRIS s I would like to ask one

10 question before we leave this subject. If you look at

11 Page 277, which is the first page of this article, in

12 the first full paragraph on the second column, it

13 starts, "The specific areas of upgrading have been

() 14 identified in task I.F of the TMI action plan." Is the

|
15 panel f amiliar with task I. F?

16 WITNESS MULLERS Judge Morris, I think we

17 would all have to look at it.

18 JUDGE M3RRIS: I note the reference there is

19 to NUREG-0660, Volume 1. So I take it you are not

| 20 readily conversant with that?
l

21 WITNESS YOUNGLING: No, not readily. We are

! 22 aware of the document.
!

| 23 JUDGE MORRIS: We will drop it then. Thank
|

24 you.

25

:

i (:)
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1 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

2 0 Centlemen, we can move on to another area

3 now. Mr. Youngling, beginning in the transcript on page

O
4 14,905 -- this is the transcript of November 30 -- you

5 testified with respect to matters concerning 10 CFR

6 50.34(B)(6)(ii).

7 Now, in the context of that testimony, Mr.

8 Youngling, do you agree tha t without the OA Manual and

9 the procedures of the 0A Department and the 00A section,

10 one would not be able to know how in detail to carry out

11 the requirements of 10 CFR 50 Appendix B?

12 (Witnesses conferred.)

13 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Absolutely not.

() 14 0 So you would know how to carry out the

15 requirements even if you never saw the QA Manual for

16 those procedures? Is that your testimony?

17 (Witnesses conferred.)

18 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The how to carry out the

19 requirements of 10 CFR 50.34(B)(6)(ii) is described in

20 the Shoreham FSAR section 17.2.

21 0 My question was that if you never looked at

22 the OA Manual or the QA or 00A section procedures, you

23 would not know how to carry out the OA program or LILCO

({} 24 in accordance with 10 CFR Part 50 Appendix P, would you?

25 (Witnesses conferred.)

O
|

|
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rT 1 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) You would not have to
V

2 look at the implementing procedures, you would have to

3 look at Chapter 17.2 of the FSAR to find out how we meet

4 the requirements of 10 CFR 50.34(8)(6)(11), which

5 describes how we implement the requirements for 10 CFR

6 50 Appendix B.

i 7 0 And you testified that it describes how by

8 reference to the OA Manual in those procedures, didn't

9 you?

10 (Witnesses conferred.)

11 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The FSAR describes the

12 measures and programs to be established to meet the

13 requirements of 10 CFR 50 Appendix B.

() 14 0 I don't think you answered my question, Mr.
,

15 Youncling. I am not trying to be difficult, I am trying

i 16 to get a clarification. Now would you please try to

17 answer my question?

18 A .(WITNESS YOUNGLING) Sure. Give me your
|

| 19 question again.

20 0 All right. You testified, didn't you, that

21 the way in which the FSAR meets the requirements of

22 50.34(B)(6)(ii) of the regulations is by referring to

23 the OA Manual and the procedures and the term you have
l
I (} 24 used is by describing them or referring to them. Isn't

25 that correct?

()
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i

1 (Witnesses conferred.)-

2 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The FSAR describes how we

3 would meet the requirements of Appendix B by meeting the

4 -comnitment to have requisite implementing written

5 procedures to carry out the requirements of the Quality

6 Assurance Manual and to have a quality assurance program

7 and a Quality Assurance Manual.

8 0 All right. Now, it makes that commitment.

9 And my question to you is, to actually implement the

10 program and actually carry it out, you would have to

11 look at and read and apply the QA Manual and the

12 procedures; isn't that correct?

13 (Witnesses conferred.)

() 14 (Discussion off the record.)

15 WITNESS YOUNGLING: The FSAR Chapter 17.2

16 describes how we will meet the requirements of Appendix

17 B through the Ouality Assurance Manual and implementing

18 procedures. The more detailed "how" is described in the

19 implementing procedures themselves.

20 BY MR. DYNNERa (Resuming)

i 21 0 Well, Mr. Youngling, I don't want to fence
!

22 with you, but my question -- and I am going to try to

23 repeat it again -- is, if you didn't have the QA Manual

24 and the QA procedures, you couldn't implement the QA'

{}
2f programs isn't that correct?

'
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1 (Witnesses conferred.)(}
2 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) If I did not have the QA

3 Manual or QA procedures, I couldn't implement the
,

'
()

4 program, yes.

5 0 Now, Mr. Youngling, you testified --

6 JUDGE BRENNER: Wait a minute. Is that the

7 only reason you couldn't implement the program because

8 part of the program was a commitment to have them?

9 WITNESS KELLYs Could you say that aoain?

10 JUDGE BRENNER4 He threw a little something in

11 his answer that bothered me -- you did, Mr. Yoangling.

12 And I am not saying you intended to. But when somebody

13 reads that record and wanted to be smart about it, they

14 might suggest that your conclusion that the program, the

15 QA program, could not be implemented without the

16 procedures in the manual was solely because part of the

17 program is a commitment to have the procedures in the

18 manual.

19 So I want to you to lay that consideration to

|

20 one side and tell me if you could without regard to that

21 implement the CA program?

22 WITNESS YOUNGLING: The implementing

23 procedures and the 0 A Manual describe the more detailed

() 24 "how" to implement the program.

25 JUDGE BRENNER: Would someone who has to

O
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1 perform functions to implement the program know what to

2 do just from the FSAR?

3 (Witnesses conferred.)
/~T
\# s

4 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS . Judge Brenner, by reading

5 the FSAR, he would know bha t to do. However, he would

6 need the more detailed "how ," the detailed implemen ting

7 procedures, to aid him in'the implementation of the

8 program. The example of the MCTE that we have besn-

9 discuscing for a week and a half now, in order --

10 JUDGE BRERNER: Now, you had time off for

11 Thanksgiving.

12 (Lau;hter.)

13 WITNESS YOUNGLING: In order to get down to
'

() 14 that quarter-of-a percent tolerance, we n?ed those

15 procedures that we put in place,

16 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

17 0 And in fact, Mr.' Youngling, if .I 5 pent the s

18 time, which I won't, to take you through Chapter 17.2 of

| 19 the FSAR beginning with 17.2.3 on design control and

20 going all the way through 17.2.18 on audits'. And in

( 21 each one of those sections of the FSAR id order to
t

22 effectively implement the QA program to carry,out the- i-

23 functions in each one of those areas, you would have to
'

24 have the QA Manual and the OA procedures. Isn't that(}
25 correct?

s

i

s
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l

1 MR. ELLIS4 I object, Judge Brenner. I think)
2 we have been all over this, and with deference, I think

3 we are, beating a dead horse. I think this is a matter,

O 4 a legal. issue on which the FSAR meets 50.34(B)(6)(ii),

5 and _all'of the information that could be adduced is

,

6 before the Bosrd on tha t issue. It either is or'it
I s
| 7 i s n 's t .

c 8 JUDGE BRENNER I don't think it is a purely

9 legal issue. We are familiar with the wording of the
,

"

- ,,10 reculation, and that is a ' matter of interpretation as to

; 11 wha t the "how" in the regulation means, and the rest of

12 the phrase in the regulation, and I think he is
s .

13- exploring it.

() - 14 I do think it has been asked and answered, and
,

15 You have got one set of views on the part of one party

je and another set'' of views on the part of another party.s

17':But let's see if in nummary form one more time we can
'

| 1a get the answer. I think Mr. Youngling's I guess two
l

i 1g answers to my Guestions gave their views on it. But we
,

>,

20 will try one more time.

21 ' Do you tecall the question?

22 WITNESS YOUNGLING: I want to hear the

23 question.

24 MR. DYFN ER : Could you read it back?- (}
'

25 (The reporter read the record as requested.)

O
-
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1 (Witnesses conferred.)

2 WITNESS YOUNCLING4 The FLAR Chapter 17.2 skes
4

3 the commitment to have the Quality Assurance Manual and
r"

~

,

- 4 .the written implementing procedures as the basis, and as

5 to how the requirements of 50.34(B)(6)(li) will be met

6 will be put in place to meet the requirements of 10 CFR
,

7 50 Appendix B. A7 sin, as I testified, the more detailed

8 "how" is provided in the implementing procedures as we
,

e have been discussing over the last week and a half or so.

10 MR. DYNNER: Judge Brenner, that's why I asked

11 the question aqsin, because the answer I got was not the'
,

~

12 answer that I thought you thought you may have gotten.
_

13 Because he seems to be answering the question by saying

() 14 that, I asked whether he would need the manual and the

|
~

| 15 procedures, and he is not civing me a yes-or-no answer.

16 He is telling 'ma tha t in terms that I don't understand

17 that he might not need them and I don't know what thee

18 answer is, frankly.

'

19 JUDGE BRENNER: Judge Morris is willing to

20 try, which is okay with me. I am not sure I agree with

21 you that he didn't answer your question.

22 JUDGE MORRIS: Well, let me ask a very simple

23 question first, Mr. Youngling, and concentrate on the

24 words " effectively implement the OA program at the(}
25 pisnt." To do taat, do you need the manaul and

O
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[}
1 procedures and the instructions?

!
2 WITNESS YOUNGLINGS Yes, sir.

G JUDGE MORRIS: Thank you.

4 MR. DYNNER: Thank you.

5 JUDGE BRENNERs When I disagreed with Mr.

6 Ellis before on his objection in saying it is not a

7 legal question, I stand by that, but I didn 't mean tha t
!

8 no part of it is legal. We want the factual record, and

g we will imply the interr :etation.

10 The County is going to argue, apparently, that

11 in order to have a discussion of how the applicable

12 requirements of Appendix B will be met, you have to have

13 everything in the FSAR, and LILCO is goire to argue that

( 14 part of the "how" is the fact that they are going to

15 have the manual snd the procedures as mentioned in the

16 FSAR. And in fact, they do have the manual and

17 procedures. And to some extent, we will have to resolve

18 that debate.

1g And then, in addition, and perhaps more

20 importantly, we dill have to see whether it is all set

21 forth consistently and sufficiently with wh at is

22 required and what the practice actually is.

; 23 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

' () 24 0 Mr. Youngling, I refer you to page 14,914 of

25 the transcript where you testified in the context of --

O
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1 A (WITNESS KELLY) Could you give us a moment to

2 7et it, plasse?

3 0 I am sorry.

O
4 (Pause.)

5 0 This is from the November 30th transcript.

6 (Pause.)

7 0 Do you have that in front of you, Mr.

8 Youngling?

g A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes.

10 0 You were making reference in the context of

11 the development of procedures to the fact that you used

12 as guidance ANSI 18.7, and that would be N18.7-1976, to

13 which you have testified that LILCO is committeds is

A
V 14 that correct? You referred to that in line 14, didn't

15 you?
,

16 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes.

17 0 Now, in the context of your testimony about
|

18 the procedures, you also testified, and today

tg specifically you testified, that there were not just the

20 QA Manual and the OA procedures and the QA Department

21 and the procedures of the operating OA section which

22 formed a part of the QA program, but that there were

| 23 also the number of other procedures, the Station

24 Procedures and other things such as that. Isn't that

25 correct?
|

| O
|
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t A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) ANSI N18.7 was used in

2 the development of the Station Procedures, yes.

3 0 And you testified today, didn't you, and you

O^t

4 testified previously, that the QA program is made up not

5 only of the manual, the procedures of the Q A Department

6 and the procedures of the 00A section, but also other

7 procedures which you call Station Procedures. Isn't

8 tha t correct?

g A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The Station Procedures

10 are part of the commitment to have written implementing

11 procedures, yes.

12 Q And you did testify, didn't you, that there

13 was no single document that covered all of the Station

() 14 Procedures, the' QA procedures, the QA Manual, and

15 referred to them all in one place, didn't you?

16 (Witnesses confe~ red.)

17 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Mr. Dynner, there isn't|

18 one list for all of the implementing procedures.

1g However, wLthin each organization there in a listing of

20 the procedures that are in place.

21 0 So that you did testify that there was no

22 single document that had all of the constituent elements

'

23 of the OA program; isn't that correct?

(]) 24 (Witnesses conferred.)

25 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) As I testified this

O
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1 morning, there is no single document, and in a similar
}

2 manner in building the plant there is no single document

3 tha t tells you how to build the plant, nor is there a

O
4 single document that tells you how to operate the plant.

5 0 Now, Mr. Youngling, that puts you in violation

6 of paragraph 5.1 of ANSI N18.7-1975, doesn't it, because

7 that paragraph reads as follows:

8 "The total program for providing

9 administrative controls and quality assurance during the

10 operational phase may be described in many diverse

11 documents; for example, implementing procedures may be

12 compiled in one msnual, maintenance procedures in a

13 second manual, quality assurance procedures in a third.

() 14 It is not intended that all source documents be compiled

15 in one master document. However, s summary document

16 shall be compiled by each owner organization to identify

17 the sources and to index such source documents to the

18 requirements of the standard and to provide a

19 consolidated base f or description of the program."

20 You don't meet that requirement, do you?
:

21 (Witnesses conferred.)

22 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) We are not in violation
,

23 of section 5.1, the referenced ANSI standard. The

(]) 24 Appendix D to the Quality Assurance Manual does list ini

25 a summary fashion the procedures in pisce to implement

O
!

ALDER 8oN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST 87 N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) 828-9300

- -



15,090

1 the OA program.,

2 0 Well, Appendix D to the QA Manual only has a

3 statement that reads " Station Procedures." That is all

O
4 it does. It doesn't identify the Station Procedures

5 that form a part of the program, does it?

6 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) It provides a summary

7 document, just like the ANSI standard does.

8 0 You interpret the ANSI standard to mean that a |

9 summary document of all sources is a statement that says

10 Station Procedures?

11 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) It is sufficient to meet

12 the ANSI standard, yes, that is our interpretation.
|

13 0 And you also testified that not all of the

() 14 Station Procedures are part of the OA program, didn't

15 you?

16 (Witnesses conferred.)

17 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Not all of the Station

18 Procedures or SP procedures are a part -- are in place

is to implement the OA crogram. There are certain Station

20 Procedures that are written to describe activities

21 totally outside the quality assurance program, such as

| 22 those dealing with administrative matters within the
;

23 plant, dealing with timesheets and so forth and so on.

l

() 24 0 So, in fact, the mere statement " Station

25 Procedures" without any further identification does n6t
i

O
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1 identif y tne sources and index the source documents that

2 form a part of the QA program, does it?

3 (Witnesses conferred.)

4 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) It is our opinion that

5 what is in Appendix D satisfactorily fulfills the

6 requirements of the ANSI standard. And in addition,

7 there is a place within the plant staff for further

8 details, listings of the Station Procedures that

9 provides siditional informa tion if that is needed.

10 But what is in there is just fine to meet the

11 requirements.

12 0 What if Appendix D just said "vstious

13 procedures" and didn't say anything else. Would that, '

() 14 in your view, fulfill the requirements of paragraph 5.1

| 15 of this ANSI standard?

16 (Witnesses conferred.)

17 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The terminology "various

18 procedures" may be adequate.

19 JUDGE BRENNER Why is it when dealing with

20 the context of QA Department procedures and ar. 00A

21 section proceiures, you did list them in Ap pendix C to

22 the QA Manual?

23 WITNESS KELLY 4 Because the others would be

24 too numerous. And if you look at Appendix C, page 1 of
[}

25 2, there is a note that says, " Procedures may be added

O
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1 to or revised or deleted from this appendix without
'

2 changing its intent." You now create another monstrous

3 list besides an index to theindividual organizations'
0)'" 4 procedures. Okay. You now have another list. So you

5 have to change two lists every time you make a change.

6 JUDGE BRENNER: And that is why you didn't

7 list the Station Procedures?

8 WITNESS KELLY: It wouldn't be just Station

9 Procedures. You would have the Meter and Test

10 Departient Procedures, the NOC policies, the Nuclear

11 Engineering Department Procedures, the Purchasing

12 Department Procedures. You create an administrative

13 nightmare of cascading effects if you have to change one

() 14 list, you have to change that list. And it just would

| 15 not serve any purpose.

16 JUDGE BRENNERa Well, if that is your view,

17 why have Appendix C, which lists some procedures; that

18 is, the CA procedures of the QA Department and the OQA

19 section procedures which existed at least as of the time

20 the list was published?

21 :4ITNESS KELLY : Well, it is the QA Manual, and

22 to specifically talk about the directly quality

23 assurance organizations and to outline the scope

24 basically of the procedures. But it is not our intent(}
25 if we add a procedure to revise this section of the

(
|
I
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1 appendix necessarily.
|

2 JUDGE BRENNER Well, won't the appendix

3 become useless then with time?

O 4 WITNESS KELLYa Well, with sufficient time,

5 yes. I am not talking about -- it would not be our

6 intent if we made substantive changes not to change this

7 for the next 40 years. That would not be our intent.

8 Our intent is, th ough , if we had one change or I

9 we added a procedure, that we might not necessarily

10 revise this. And that is down there as that note, you

11 would simply go to the index of the applicable Our.lity
|

12 Assurance Manual, whether it be the Quality Assurance
:

13 Department or the Station 00 A organization, which is a

() 14 ' control document which would show the revision levels

15 and any change notices also, because you would also get

16 into a situation where, okay, you have the 0*P here, ;

17 what revision level is it, how many change notices? You

18 get that information from the controlled manual for

19 those procedures.

i

20 JUDGE BRENNER: Are you testif ying, in effect

21 that there is an implicit, although not explicit,

22 cross-reference to the change listings for all those

23 other proceduress that is, the change listings for the

24 Station Procedures, the change listings for the(}
25 individual department procedaces and so on?

O
|
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1 WITNESS KELLY: Yes, sir.{}
2 JUDGE BRENNER: And although you could add a

3 cross-reference expressly, well, why not have the

O 4 -express cross-ref erence?

5 WITNESS KELLY: I think as I said before, to

6 list all the station --

7 JUDGE BRENNER: I am sorry, let me interrupt,

8 just in case there is a misunderstanding. As an

9 alternative to listing all of the procedures in the

10 manual, why not have a caution or a reference that says

11 you have to see these indexed documents and list the

12 index documents, which are in fact the control documents

13 which are changed as the procedures change?

( (Witnesses conferred.)14
j

i

| 15 WITNESS KELLYs Quite frankly, I wouldn't know

16 what it would gain for the program. The people who

17 would be involved in the nuclear program and involved

| 18 with the quality assurance program would be aware of th e
1

19 existence of the variouc organizational responsibilities

20 and the need for their procedures, and it would be

|

| 21 cJmmon knowledce that, for example, if you wanted to see

22 whst wss the latest Station 00A Procedure, the place you

23 go is the control copy of that manual and you look at

() 24 the index.

25 Similarly, for Quality Assurance Department

i

O
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1 Procedures, Meter and Test Department Procedures,

2 Station Procedures, Nuclear Engineering Department

3 Procedures, that veuld be common knowledge from anyone

4 involved with the program.

5 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. So you are also

6 telling me that there is no purpose to having Appendix C

7 heres is that correct?

8 WITNESS KELLY: It shows the types of

9 procedures of the various quality organizations. For

10 that purpose, that end is met.

11 JUDOE BRENNER: Well, why not in the spirit of

12 that same purpose list all of the other procedures with

13 the same important caveat that you are not going to

() 14 update the list and the manual very frequently?

15 WITNESS KELLYs I really don't know what that

16 would do for you. You would have pages of lists that

17 would really serve no creat purpose, unless to go into

18 that detail, especially with Station Procedures, the

19 number of Station Procedures, I just wouldn't see any

20 purpose for it. If a person wanted to know the detailed

21 information, the logical spot to go would be the table

22 of contents for the Station Procedures. And otherwise,

23 to maintain a controlled list inside this manual, in my

24 mind would just set up sn unnecessary administrative{}
25 nightmare because everytime you change one list now you

O
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1 have to change another list.
{~}

2 JUDGE BRENNERs I didn't suggest a controlled !
l

3 list. I suggested a list the same as your Appendix C

l )
4 -list.

5 WITNESS KELLYs Like I said, you could, but I

6 don 't see that it would serve any useful purpose.

7 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Dynner.

8 BY MR. DYNNERs (Resuming)

e Q If all you have to do in the single summary

10 document that is required by section 5.1 of ANSI

11 standard 18.7-1976 is to have a reference to various

12 procedures or Station Procedures, what do you think was

13 the purpose of putting that requirement in this ANSI

O 14 standard 2

15 (Witnesses conferred.)

16 A (WITNESS KELLY) I think the purpose would be

17 to verify the various types of procedures.

18 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) In other words, to key

19' people to the fact that the plant staff would have

20 implementing procedures that Nuclest Engineering would

21 have implementing procedures.

| 22 0 Now, if you look at this language -- and you

23 do have this ANSI standard in front of you, don't you,

24 gentlemen -- isn't it pretty plain to you that the()
25 purpose of this is so that there is one summary document

O
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1 that identifies all of these other documents so at least

2 there is a suanary description of this whole program in

3 one place somewhere that you can go to and see what are

4 .the source documents you have to find out to look at in

5 order to know what to do? Isn't that really the purpose?

6 (Witnesses conferred.)

7 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The QA Manual and the

8 list at the back do provide a summary description to

9 meet the intent of this standard. However, as we

10 testified earlier, you do have to go to other areas to

11 look for more detailed information. This is a summary

12 situation.

13 JUDGE BRENNER : Mr. Dynner, I am debating

() 14 whether to take the break before or af ter you finish

15 your questioning. What do you suggest?

16 MR. DYNNER4 I would suggest you take it

17 before, sir.

18 JUDGE BRENNERa How much more do you have?

19 MR. DYNNER: You know, it's awfully hard, as

20 you have seen, it's very difficult not knowing how long

21 the answers are going to take. I am going to have to

22 say another hour. It sounds ridiculous because I have

23 been saying an hour since this mornino.

24 JUDGE BRENNER: I wouldn't have been that()
25 uncharitable, but at least your answers are consistent.

O
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|

1 Well, you have convinced uc to take the break

2 now. And we will come back at 3:40.

3 MR. BORDENICK4 Judge Brenner, could I confirm

4 what now appears to be obvious; that is, that we von 't

5 reach the Staff panel this week?

6 HR. ELLISs I agree with thst.

7 JUDGE BRENNER: You see how easy it gets if

8 you wait for time to catch up.

9 (Laughter.)

10 JUDGE BREdNER: All right, we will be back at

11 3:40.

12 (Whereupon, at 3: 40 p.m., a brief recers was

13 taken, to reconvene at 3:50 p.m., this same day.)

O i4

15

16

17

18

l

19

'

20

21

22

23

| 24

2.

O
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1 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's go back on the record. l

)
2 I would like to try to finish the panel today,

3 and I sure hope we can do that.

O 4 - MR. DYNNER: I would feel exactly the way you

5 d o .' I would hope that we could finish today.

6 JUDGE BRENNER4 You said that like a good

7 lawyer. Do you think you will? |

8 BY MR. DYNNERa (Resuming)

9 0 Gentlemen, you will recall that yesterday

10 Judge Morris asked you a number of question.S about why

11 you don't have a single procedure for all LILCO

12 organizations in a given area and why you have multiple

13 procedures with each section writing its own procedure.

() 14 And I am going to refer you, to refresh your

15 recollection, to page 14,927 of the transcript.

16 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's go off the record.

17 (Discussion off the record.)

18 3Y MR. DYNNERs (Resuming)

19 0 Now, Mr. Youngling, you will recall that you

20 responded, in part, that to the extent possible there is

21 one procedure to control a particular activity. That is

22 on page 14,928. And you gave as an example the

23 maintenance work request program.

24 Now, it is true, isn't it, that if we turn

25 through pages of the QA Manual, that each of the

O
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1 following sections requires LILCO organizations to
)

2 prepare or establish its own procedures in those areas

3 beginning with section 3 on design control references,,

4 paragraph 3.3.2? Now, Mr. Youn gling or Mr. Muller, can

5 you tell us whether with respect to design control

6 procedures there is a single procedure for all LILCO

7 organizations, or are there various procedures by

8 various organizations for design control?

9 MR. ELLIS: I object. I think this is beyond

10 recross. This is material that could have been asked on

11 cross.

12 JUDGE BRENNER: It was touched on in redirect,

13 wasn't it? There are always questions that could have

() 14 been asked, but that is not the pure test. If it is hit

15 again in redirect, they are entitled to pursue it to

16 better focus the testimony. But I may be incorrect. I

17 thought you touched on it in your redirect.

18 MR. DYNNER: I refer you to the specific pages

19 where Mr. Yo ungling testified to this.

20 JUDGE BRENNER: When was that? Yesterday?

21 MR. DYNNER: Yes, it was in yesterday's

22 trsnscript 14,927 and 14,928.

23 JUDGE BRENNER And those were the Board

24 questions; is thet correct?

25 MR. DYNNER4 Yes, that is correct.

O
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() 1 WITNESS KELLY: No. There just is not one
(J

2 procedure.

3 BY HR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

4 - Q Okay. Let's go to section 4. Oh, by the way,

5 how many procedures are there of various organizations

6 for section 37

7 A (WITNESS KELLY) Off the top of my head, I

8 don 't know.

9 0 Do you have a document there that tells you?

10 A (WITNESS KELLY) Not with me.

11 Q Okay. Let's look at section 4. This is

12 procurement document control. The reference is --

13 NR. ELLISs If we are going to go through

() 14 every section, I renew my objection.
I

15 JUDGE r;RENNERs Mr. Ellis, let me tell you

16 what the problem is, and I had this fear in mind during

17 your redirect and as part of LILCO's decision to go

18 ahead with some redirect on the procedures. I am

1g concerned that some of this may be wasted if there are

20 changes, and that goes back to my concern as to the

21 whole order as to when the Staff is doing what it is

22 doing. But we have got a situation that we have tried

23 to adjust to, given that situation.

,

24 I know you didn't intend to ask much redirect{}
25 on it, but once you asked the redirect on i t, it opens

O
1

|
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1 up the possibility of follow-up questions. And you did

2 ask about the procedures and the implementa tion of the

3 program through the manual and the procedures. And I am

4 going to let him ask. If you had elected instead to

5 hold off the whole category until after the Staff's

6 further inspection, the Board would have acceded to that

7 also.

8 So we're going to go ahead with it. As long

9 as we let you ask the redirect, we're going to let him

10 ask the follow-up. And you touched on it briefly in

11 summary form, but he is entitled to probe because

12 otherwise you have got your summary findings. And that

13 is the way it is. We have had discussions like this

() 14 time and time again.

i 15 BY ME. DYNNERa (Resuming)

16 0 I was referring you to again section 4 of the

17 QA Manual; specifically, 4.3.3.1 requiring procedures

18 for procurement document control. And again, my

19 question is, is there one procedure for the various

20 LILCO organiza tious, or are there several?

21 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Mr. Dynner, when I

(
22 testified yesterday, I hope when I said to the maximum

23 extent possible, we had one procedure," I was talking

24 about the plant staff. I was not talking about the
(}

25 entire LILCO nuclear program organization. So let me

() '

)
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1 clarify that.

2 And in answer to your question, is there one
i

*

3 procedure for procurement control, no.

O
| 4 0 Well, perhaps we can short-cut this then, Mr.
|

| 5 Youngling. Now you can check me, but according to my

I
l 6 review of the manual sections 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10,
l

j 7 11, 12, 13, 14, and 16 all contain provisions whereby

! 8 various LILCO organizations are to develop their own

9 procedures within the overall framework of each one of

10 those sections. And in order to clarify your testimony

11 and shorten the process of going through every one of.

l

12 these sections as I was starting to do, can you tell me

13 whether there is any one of those sections that I have

() 14 mentioned in which there is a single procedure that

15 covers all of the LILCO organizations that are required

16 to prepare procedures pursuant to that section?

I 17 JUDGE BRENNER: Did you leave out section 15
!

18 on purpose in your question, Mr. Dynner?

ig MR. DYNNERa Yes, I did leave out section 15.

20 JUDGE BRENNERs Well, there is a section

21 15.3.1.

22 MR. DYNNERs Maybe I did so inadvertently.

23 JUDGE BRENNERa The wording is slightly

24 different. Maybe that in why you left it out.(}
25 MR. DYNNERs Yes. Thank you for catching that. .

)
|

ALDER 8oN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

M0 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) N

_ _ - . . . _ _



~.

15,112

1 JUDGE BRENNER: So it is the same question

2 including section 15.

3 (Witnesses conferred. )

4 WITNESS KELLYs I do not believe there is any,

5 one procedure that would necessarily cover all

6 organiza tions that have to do a detailed review. I

7 would have to do a detailed review to verify that,

8 though. As we have said, the organizations need to have

e their separate procedures, especially when we're talking

10 about procedures that talk about review and approval and

11 such. It would be quite impractical to have one

12 procedure trying to discuss msny organizations whose

13 internal review cycle within that organization would

() 14 have to be different be suse you're talking about
i

15 different organizations and different structures.

16 However, the overall prograa requirements

17 would be incorporated in each of these procedures, and

18 each of these procedures would be reviewed by either the

1g QA Department or the 30A organization.

20 WITNESS YOUNGLING I am going to also add to

21 that, that that approach where each organnization has

22 its own implementing procedures is general industry

23 practice. That is not an approach unique to LILCO.

24 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resumino)

25 0 And on what do you base that statement, Mr.

|
|

l
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1 Youngling, about general industry practice?

2 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) That is as a result of

3 discussions with other plants and involvement in the

4 nuclear industry.

5 0 What other plants have you discussed this

6 matter with?

7 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) When we were developing

8 procedures for the plant as well as the NOC policies, we

9 talked to several utilities.

10 JUDGE BRENNER: I think we h a ve that on the

11 record already unless you need it again right now.

12 WITNESS YOUNGLING: Well, this is above and

13 beyond those also.

() 14 JUDGE BRENNER: I don't know if you want the

15 individu31 ones or not. I will leave it up to the

16 questioner.

17 (Counsel for Suffolk County conferred.)

18 BY MR. DYNNERa (Resuming)

19 0 There was also testimony that perhaps one of

20 the reasons why you would have different procedures

21 would be that the kind of work might be different.

22 Would that be true in areas such as corrective action

23 for deficiency report procedures?

/}
24 (Witnesses conferred.)

25 A (WITNESS KELLY) There is one corporate LILCO
|

O

ALDER 8oN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

i
M0 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001 (202) 628-0300

- _ _ _ - _ _ _, -_.



.

i

15,114

1 deficiency reporting system outside the plant. However,

2 there would be various procedures in the various

3 organizations as far as their internal mechanisms in

4 -which they would activate the use of that mechanism ,

5 including the notification within their own organization

6 who would have the authority to initiate one within

7 their own organization or what type of review would

8 occur prior to its issusnce.

g (Counsel for Suffolk County conferred.)

10 0 entlemen, would you turn now to section 12 of

11 the manual?

12 (Pause.)

13 0 Now, Mr. Huller, there was testimony yesterday

() 14 that you felt that for using section 12, as an example,

15 that it would be useless to list the responsible

16 organizations, for example, which are set forth in

17 12.2-1. And you testified, didn't you, that the reason

18 that it would be useless would be that the organizations

1g are all set forth in section 1 of the manual; is that

20 correct?

21 A (WITNESS MULLER ) I am not sure " useless" is

22 the term I used. But I did say that the responsible

23 organizations are listed in section 1 of the QA Manual.

24 0 But section 1 of the OA Manual, which in fact
[}

25 lists the offices of various LILCO organizations, such

(v~)
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1 as managers and vice presidents, et cetera, does not

2 give any guidance as to which of those organizations

3 would have the requirements imposed on them by section

4 12, would it?

5 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Dynner, I don't have the

6 transcript in front of me, but didn't I ask that very

7 question as a follow-up to the answer of the witness

8 which you referenced as part of your question? What is

9 your page in the transcript?

10 MR. DYNSER: I am around 14,934 and '35.

11 MR. ELLISa I think it was also a sked and

12 answered in the cross, Judge Brenner.

13 MR. DYNNER: On 14,935.

() 14 JUDGE BRENNER: I don't have it. We lent our

15 transcript to someone.

16 MR. DYNNER The question on line 9 was: "Mr.

17 Muller, is section 12.2.1 in terms of not listing the

18 specific organizations typical of the number of

19 representative and typical of the provisions in the QA

( 20 Manual that you were asked about by Mr. Dynner in this

21 connection?"

22 Answer: " Witness Muller: 'Yes. 12.2.1 is a

23 typical statement in the responsibility section and many

24 sections of the QA Manual. We do not list specifically

25 in every section the organizations that are to comply
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1 with the 3A Manual. We do list the organizations in

2 section 1 sf the QA Manual, and that is sufficient.'"

3 JUDGE BRENNERs That gets us to the point

4 where you were 2 minutes ago.

5 MR. DYNNER: Right.

6 JUDGE BRENNERa What happens after that?

7 Somebody lend me a copy of the transcript.

8 MR. ELLIS4 We only have one between us, Judge.

9 (Witness hands document to Board.)

10 (Pause.)

11

12

13

14

15

16

17
..

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O.

I
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1 JUDOE BRENNER: Well, I can't find it. Maybe

2 I was just dreasing that I asked it, or maybe I asked it

3 about another procedure in which it was essentially the

4 same answer; that is, the organizations are in the

5 organizational section.

6 MR. DYNNER: Well, Judge Brenner, the question

7 that I was asking was probing the answer in lines 14

8 through 19 which could leave the impression, I think,

9 that there is something in Sc tion 1 that refers back to

10 Section 12 and the other sections that would tell you in

11 fact which organizations are subject to the requirements

12 of those sections.

13 JUDGE BRENNER: I know where you are going. I
s-

14 just thought I had exactly the same thought that you are

15 having now once before and asked the same question for

16 exsetly the same reason. And maybe it was another

17 procedure that was referenced, but I couldn 't find it at

18 that portion of the transcript.

! 19 WITNESS MULLERS Excuse me, Judge Brenner. I
i

| 20 think I dii answer that question. I don't remember when
!

21 it was. I think it was during the original cross we did

22 note that the titles of the manager is there, but the

23 departments are implied.

24 MR. DYNNER: My question, Er. Muller, is --
)

25 JUDGE BRENNER: I will let you ask it.
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1 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuning)

2 0 There is nothing in Section 1 of the manual

3 that would tell you which organizations fall under the

4 requirements of the subsequent sections of the manual,

5 isn't that correct?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) As I testified earlier,

7 there is no specific reference in Section 1 as to which

8 sections apply to each organization. We determine

9 through audit compliance of the organizations to the QA

10 program, as well as their review of their procedures.

11 0 Row oftan do you conduct these audits that you

12 are referring to?

13 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

() 14 A (WITNESS KELLY) Minimum annually.
'

15 0 Annually?

16 A (WITNESS KELLY) As a minimum. And I would

17 also like to point out that with the type of detail and

18 the specificity that you seem to be complaining about in

1g our manual, this manual is typical of that in the

20 industry; and I would succest to solve your problem if

21 you look at the various plans that have been approved

22 for operating plants, you will find out that in some

23 cases this has more specificity.

24 0 It may be that their manuals are no good

25 either, right?

O
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1 A (WITNESS KELLY) Definitely not.)
'

2 0 All right. Now, Mr. Kelly, wouldn't it be

3 better to list, for example, in your manual what has

O 4 -been previously testified to as the nine organizations

5 that are subject to Section 12.2.1 of Section 12 of the

6 manual rather than carrying the information around in

7 your head and finding out that you missed something

8 doing the annual sudit?

9 2R ELLIS: Judge Brenner, I object. I think

10 the question has been asked and answered on cross. I

11 can 't give you a page or line number -- I haven 't

12 reviewed it but that is my fairly clear recollection.--

13 JUDGE BRENNER: Let me tell you what my

() 14 problem is, Mr. Ellis, and why I'm not prepared to grant

15 your objection without regard to the validity of the

18 objection. I know this area was very thoroughly

17 explored. I know we have got answers that go in this

18 direction about many sections of this manual. I even

19 think we have one about this section, but I'm not

20 positive; and I don 't recall where either.

21 Now, with the caveat that he's going to finish

22 today, I think it is better just to let it go on. And

23 we're not talking about a long, drawn out, open-ended

(} 24 affair now of day after day in which case I might be

25 more aggressive. And it might just be simpler based
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1 upon my own previous experience when I jumped in on my

2 own to let him go and finish up.
\

~
'

.

3 But you are going to finish up today, Mr.

4 -Dynner, right?

5 MR. DYNNER I suppose if you'Say so, Judge

6 Brenner. I'm doing my best. There is material that in

7 every; case all of my recross examination has been based

3 on redirect questions. I've got transcript numbers

a where I have been able to have time to find them, and I
\

10 amt tcying to cover only salient points.,

r

it JUDGE BRENNER L,et me put it to you this'

12 wa$. I am not imposing that as the deadline as of now.

13 How7ver, it is certainly coing to be a very strong goal,

() 14 and it is on your part already, and it is or our part.
!

15 You are asking questions in areas that have

16 been thoroughly explored. Yes, you have a hook in most

'

17 cases to the fact that it was covered again on redirect,
'

18 but that doesn't mean we have to repeat the same

19 questions again because the subject continued. It is

20 more efficient for you and for us to give you some

21 leeway, and we're going to do that, But I don't agree

22 tha t you are limiting it just to the salient -- to

23 fresh, salient points. The points may well be salient,

24 but we have heard them before. So try to stick with(]'
25 what you naed for the final focus given all of the

!

O
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1 extensive testimony we have had already.

, 2 MR. DYNNERa~ Well, I am trying to do that, and
I

3 I will try to very briefly tell you my dilemma; and tha t

4 is that while Mr. Ellis, it is quite true, avoided

j 5 getting into the procedures one by one, he asked his

6 questions in such a way as to say these are

7 representative of everything Er. Dynner asked about,

8 aren't they? And when that question was given it means

9 that the answer then is global enough to apply to all of

10 the previour testimony.

11 JUDGE BRENNER: I know that problem, and I

12 myself raised that problem before, M r. Ellis. This is a

13 different point. I darn well know the answer to this
() 14 question, and I don't know it as of my own knowledge. I

15 know it because I have heard it throughout the testimony
16 in this proceeding. I couldn't right now pull out the

17 transcript portion, but we have got enough on the record
|

18 to answer that question already, which means it is not a

19 question that has to be asked again. Houever, because

20 we can't find the particular place, I will let you ask

21 it here; but try to apply that test to the further

22 questions.

23 MR. DYNNER. Thank you.

24 JUDGE MORRIS 4 Let me just interject a[}
25 question, Mr. Ellis, 1

'

O
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1 Do we have a copy of LILCO 's nuclear operating

2 incorporation policy statement, the NOC?

3 MR. ELLIS: I don't have one here.

4 JUDGE MORRIS a Has one been Introduced into

5 the record?

6 MR. ELLIS: I think there were NOC policies

7 educed in the ISEG te stim on y,, Judge Morris, but I'll

8 have to check on that.

9 JUDGE MORRIS: Could you come back to me later?

10 MR. ELLISs Yes, sir.

11 (Pause.)-

12 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

13 0 Would you like to answer that last question?

() 14 A (WITNESS KELLY) It's been so lone. Could you

15 ask it again, please?

16 0 Well, I will tell you we will just move on to

17 a different ares then since the general consensus is

18 tha t it has been asked and answered.

19 Gentlemen, in answer to some of the questions
i

20 by Mr. Ellis, you indicated tha t cross references in
l
'

21 general are not used throughout the procedures and

22 manual because they are not needed, is that correct?

23 A (WITNESS KELLY) Yes, that is correct.

24 0 Where they are used is that because there is a{)
25 specific need, or is there kind of -- where they are

)
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1 used is that because there is a specific need?

2 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

3 A (WITNESS KELLY) In those esses where

4 references were given it was felt in the opinion of that

5 organization that it was appropriate to have that

6 reference there for additional -- for clarity.

7 0 Well, let me give you an example. Perhaps you

8 can explain that. If you turn for a moment to QAPS 15.1

g on nonconformance. control and you look at paragraph 5.9

10 entitled " Corrective Action," there is a sentence that

11 reads as follows: " Corrective action followup by

12 operational quality assurance shall be in accordance

13 with reference 2.8." And reference 2.8, which is found

() 14 on the first page, is QAPS 16.1, the operational quality

15 assurance procedure on corrective action.
_

16 Now, is it your testimony that in tht

17 particular case there was a need to reference 0APS 16.1

18 because otherwise the 00A people might not know which is

1g the QA procedure on corrective action?

20 (Panel of witnesses conferring.) |
i

21 A (WITNESS MULLER) The answer is no. That was

22 provided for clarity. They would know where to go. It

23 is just that we were going from the LDR and going to the

24 corrective action request. We felt that it added{}
25 clarity to that point in the proceeding. We could have

.

O
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1 said corrective action follovup shall be in accordance

2 with appropriate procedures.

3 Q The purpose of the cross reference is to

4 direct the reader to the specific procedure or paragraph

5 that you want to refer to, isn't it?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) In this case it was the

7 specific pCocedura.

8 0 If you don't have a cross reference, you have

9 to carry that information around in your head, don't you?

10 A (WITNESS MULLER) Whether that cross reference

11 -- whether or not you would have to go back to the other

12 procedure.

13 0 If you didn't have the cross reference in this

() 14 case to 0APS 16.1, you would just have to remember it,

le wouldn't you?

16 A (WITNESS MULLER) You woulu ' remember
,

17 it, but that would be clear through trc. .nat that

18 procedure existed.

1g 0 It would make your training and the

20 implementation of your entire program free of the worry

21 and concern as to whether someone remembered the correct

22 procedure if you had a cross-reference in each case,

23 wouldn't it?

i 24 A (WITNESS MULLER) It may make it easier. It
, .

25 is not necessarily required.

O
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{) 1 A (WITNESS KELLY) All the individual would have

2 to simply do, like Mr. Muller indica ted , if it said

3 appropriate procedure is to simply flip to the front of

4 the manual and look at the index.

5 JUDGE CARPENTER: Mr. Dynner, if I may,

6 f ollo win g the rame logic, I would like to ask a

7 question. Isn't it true you would also have to remember

8 it during the training program since it isn't written

g down any place?

10 WITNESS KELLY: Judge Carpenter, remember

11 what? I'm sorry. I don't understand your question.

12 JUDGE CARPENTER: I believe the testinony was

13 that the cross reference wasn't necessary because the

14 individual would know about that reference because of

15 the training program. And we have repeatedly had

16 testimony that these kinds of aspects were covered in

17 the training program. So it suggests that some place

18 there is 3 document that has thorough cross references

1g that you use in your training program in lieu of this

20 manual, which I would have thought - and these;

!

21 procedures which I would have thought would be the basis
,

|

22 for the training program.

23 Do you see my problam? You are saying the

() 24 individual knows the reference isn't needed because he

25 got it in the training program. Tha t means there has to

O
1
|
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1 be a training program with the materials that have the
(}

'

,

2 cross references.

3 WITNESS KELLYs You have to start scme place

4 and establish the level of informa tion that the

5 qualified quality personnel walks around with in his

6 head, because if you go back one step further, what

7 would have told him to go to procedure 15.1 in the first

8 place. So you are relying upon a trrining program that

g gives the necessary f amiliarity with the program. And

10 as I said, for that particular case in the example, if

11 that reference was there and the individual did not

12 happen to ramember the exact number, he would just

13 simply flip to the front of the manual and go down to

() 14 corrective action request procedure 16.1 and go turn to

15 it.

16 WITNESS YOUNGLING: Judge Carpenter, you also

17 alluded to the fact that the person would have to

18 remember something. There is a lot of things that a lot

1g of people have to remember as part of this operation.

20 And I'm not just talking abcut 0A people. I'm talking

21 about technicians. I'm talking about plant operators
|

! 22 that have to memorize immediate action steps of

23 emergency procedures.

24 Now, these people are trained professionals,(}
25 and yes, they have to remember a lot of stuff, and they
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I have to memorize some stuff. And I don't think they,

\

2 have any problems doing that. We just can't write

3 everything down. It just can't be done.
b
'~ 4 JUDGE CARPENTER: I suspect we will go through

5 this emergency procedure sentence by sentence before the

6 next year is out. This is my exact point, that is, the

7 training program is defined by the syllabus, in my mind

8 for the training program, the materials that are

9 included in it.

10 Well, if it isn't written down some place --

11 you see, what I'm trying to get clear is you have made

, 12 repeated references to the fact that this aspect is
|

13 covered by the training program ra ther than by the

() 14 Quality Assurance Manual or the procedures. And that is

15 what I have trouble with is tha t suggestion that some

16 place there is in the training program this kind of

; 17 cross-referencinq and so on is carried out.

l
18 WITNESS MULLER: As part of the training we

19 require all of the OQA personnel to review all of the

20 procedures, not just some of the procedures.

| 21 JUD3E C4RPENTERs Thank you. That is the
i

22 first time I had hea rd that.

23 BY MR. DYNNERs (Resuming)

(} 24 Q Mr. Muller, one of the reasons that you gave

25 and this on ps7e 14,937 of the transcript for not-- --

O
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g 1 having more complete cross references is what you
~J

2 referred to as the change control could be a cascading

3 effect if we list every cross reference.

{3 4 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct.

5 0 Well, are you suggesting that you r inability

6 to have an effective document control is one of the
7 reasons for not having cross references in your

8 documents?

9 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, not at all. What I was

10 implying there, that if we make one change in one

11 procedure, we =ay have to change hundreds of other

12 references in other procedures. Tht t is what I meant by

13 that. It is not that we couldn 't do it. We could do

() 14 it. It is just that there is no reason to do it.

15 0 Isn't that the whole purpose of a cross

16 reference system, so that when you do make a change the

17 change is made in all of the documents that people look

18 at so that when they see that document , the cross

19 reference is to the latest procedure or paracraph, so

20 they know not t$ rely on the old one or the outdated one

21 or the amended one?

22 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

23 A (WITNESS MULLER) The purpose of document

24 control is to track those changes. However, if we

25 continuously change our procedures because of references

O
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1 like th a t , it will create more confusion.

2 0 Well, there would be more confusion if

3 somebody had to carry all of that around in their heads

4 instead of having a piece of a procedure that they could

5 refer to, wouldn't it?

6 A (WITNESS KEL1Y) Excuse me. They are not

7 carrying it around in their head. The only portion they

8 have to carry around in their head is in the particular

9 example, is to go to turn to the index, look up 16.1,

10 turn to that procedure and read specifically the actions

11 required. We are not talking about somebody who has to

12 totally memorize every portion of the manual.

13 (Pause.)

() 14 Q And in that context you intrcduced into

15 evidence as Exhibit 41 a procedure for the calibration

16 of the Fluke 8000A, is that correct?

17 A (WITNESS YOUN; LING) Yes, sir.

I
18 0 And you also testified at t::ans crip t 14,94n

is that there are some 250 pieces of measuring and test

20 equipment st the station. Is there a calibration

21 procedure similar to the one for the Fluke 8000A for

22 each one of those 250 pieces of METE?

23 A (WITNESS YOUN; LING) Yes, sir.

24 0 And are those procedures, are each of those
)

25 procedures different depending upon the type of

(
l

!

!
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1 equipment?
)

2 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)
1

3 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Different in the details I

/~} |

\-- 4 -because there is a difference between a pressure cauge

5 calibration and an electronic piece of equipment

6 calibration, but not different in the intent of the

7 procedure.

8 Q And you als$ testified that thera were four

9 organiza tions that have METE, and that is.on page 14,927

10 of the transcript.

11 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Within the plant staff

12 there four organizations, yes.

13 0 Yes. And it would be possible, wouldn't it,

() 14 for each organization under Section 12 to have its own

15 procedure for calibration of the Fluke 8000A, wouldn't

16 it?

17 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) No, sir.

18 0 And whace does it say that it is not possible?

Ig A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) The Fluke 8000A is under
t

20 the cognizance and control of the ICC engineers, not

21 under the cognizance and control of the health physics

22 engineer, the chemistry engineer or the maintenance

23 engineer.

24 0 But if cny of those other sections had a Fluke()
25 8000A, they would have the authority under this Section

O
i

|
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1 12 to develop their own calibration procedure, wouldn't{}
2 they?

3 MR. ELLISs I object to the question. It is

4 contrary to the testimony. He is asking him something

5 that isn't true.

6 JUDGE BRENNER: Well,' he wants to test it by

7 example. Why don't you ask him the foundation question

8 as to whether or not there is some equipment for which

9 the same procedure should apply but for which other

10 organizations have the items.

11 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

12 Q Is there any piece of equipment, METE

13 equipment, which is under the control of more than one

() 1A of the four sections?

15 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) To the best of my

18 knowledge, no.

17 (Counsel for Suffolk County conferring.)

18 BY MR. DYNNER: (Rescaing)

19 0 3r. Y3ungling, I believe you or one of the

20 other gentlemen testified that Section 12.3.7 is

21 representative of other portions of the manual or

22 procedures in which criteria are not stated specifically
i

23 and are not needed to be stated. Is that the gist of

| () 24 your testimony?

25 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) Yes, that is the general
]

}l
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g 1 gist of the testimony.
~)

2 0 Is there anY other section of the manual or
3 procedure which you have in mind which is similar to

\"') 4 this one in terms of the need or lack of need for more
5 specific criteria?

6 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

7 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) QA Manual Section 13

8 entitled " Handling Storage and Shipping," Section

9 13.3.4, deals with cleaning procedures shall be

10 established and implemented to provide the levels of

11 cleanliness required during various stages such as

12 packaging, storage, installation and operation. The

13 detailed requirements for those levels of storage and

() 14 packaging and installation and operation are contained

15 in implementing procedures within the plant staff.

16 0 All right. But there are other procedures and

17 sections in which there are not, are there, reference to

18 a multiplicity of other items, each of which has its own

| Ig procedure, isn't that correct?

20 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

21 A (WITNESS YOUNGLING) I'm going to ask you to

22 please repeat that.

23 0 Well, let me try to clarify the question. A

24 distinguishing characteristic of this type of provision(}
25 is that it refers to a multiplicity of items, equipment,

l

1 r\
%)'

|

|

|
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1 each of which has its own procedure governing, for

2 example, its calibration or in your other example its

3 cleaning.
/~T,

\/ 4 Ihere are numerous other provisions that I

5 questioned you about during cross examination which

6 don 't have that characteristic, isn't that correct?

t 7 MR. ELLIS: Could I ask if Mr. Dynner has an
!

8 example in mind that might expedite things?

9 JUDGE BRENNER: I was thinking that myself.

10 BY MP. DYNNER (Resuming),

11 Q All right. Let's take a look at QAPS 2.1.

12 (Pause.)

l
13 MR. ELLISs Mr. Dynner, do you have the number

() 14 on th a t , an exhibit number?

15 JUDGE BRENNER: It might be -- it is LILCO's

i

16 Attachment 45 in the now familiar orance book.

17 BY MR. DYNNERs (Resuming)

18 0 Now, you may recall, gentlemen, for example,

19 with referance to paragraph 5.2 of that procedure that I
,

20 questioned there lack of criteria or standards for

21 determining the importance of the previous experience of

22 personnel.

23 Do you remember that?

24 A (WITNESS MULLER) I think I remember being(}
25 questioned on that.

(
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1 Q And the lack of criteria in that instance, for

2 example, is completely dissimilar from the lack of

3 criteria f rom any detail in the manual f or calibration

f~i|

4 -of METE, isn't it?

5 A (WITNESS MULLER) No. They are similar. You

6 have to consider many items in the experience, not just

7 one or two.

8 0 But you don't have individual procedures which

9 tell you how to apply particular experience to each of

10 the personnel, do you?

11 A (WITNESS MULLER) We do in other procedures.

12 I think I sention.-i earlier in today's testimony that we

13 ref erence certain ANSI standards f or the minimum

() 14 requirements, specifically the educational and

15 experience requirements of the personnel.

16 0 All right. Another example that I gave you

17 and which you answered to was in paragraph 5.5.1 of that

18 procedure I asked you there also about the absence of

Ig criteria for the levels that are necessary to understand

20 the QA program commitments and means of implementation.

21 A (WITNESS EULLER) I think I may have testified

22 that there is no specific criteria in that paragraph.

23 There isn't in that paragraph.

(]} 24 0 And there aren't any procedures that set forth

25 each one of those criteria with respect to each lovel of

O
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.

I

w 1 understanding thst is necessary, is there?
.

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) I don't remember any

3 specific procedures that would do that. However, Irr
4 don't feel it is necessary that we list criteria. Once

5 again, it is at the discretion of the OQAE. Certain

6 things have to be at the discretion of management

7 personnel.

8 0 Let me shortcut this. Mr. Muller, it is not

9 your testimony, is it, that in each and every case where

10 you were examined about the lack of criteria or

11 standards in a particular section or procedure that

12 there were other unmentioned written procedures that

13 covered those criteria? You're not suggesting that, are

() 14 you?

15 A (WITNESS MULLER) I'm not suggesting that in

16 every case there is specific criteria in other

17 procedures. That is not slways the esse.

18 0 rhank you.
,

I

19 A (WITNESS MULLER) But there could be criteria

20 in other procedures. Criteria could be part of the
i

21 evaluation by the responsible management individual.

22 0 3entlemen, let me move along to your testimony

23 concerning QAPS 15.1 where Mr. Ellis asked you come

24 questions about whst constituted response in a timely{}
25 manner.

I

O
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~3 1 The answers to your questions -- and you can
J

2 look on 14,955 to get the gist of your testimony -- was

3 that in that case, Mr. Muller, that wha t is timely

4 -really has to be a matter of discretion, as you,_

5 testified, with respect to whether a disposition is

6 timely or not. If there is a good reason for it being

7 opened -- t h a t is, the disposition being kept open -- it

8 is within the time f rame.

g Is that the gist of your testimony, that this

10 is a matter which as to be within your discretion?

11 A (WITNESS MULLER) It would have to be within

12 the discretion of the 00AE or the other parties involved

13 in the disposition of the deficiency report.

() 14 0 And when you indicated that in your response

15 to that question that that was representative of other

16 areas in which I questioned you about the lack of a

17 statement as to when an action had to be takon, you

18 didn't mean to indicate, did you, that in each and overy

1g case in which I questioned you about there must be

20 discretion in order to perform the task properly, did

21 you?
I

'

22 A (WITNESS MULLER) I don't remember each and

23 every case. However, if there are no specific time

24 limits, discretion would ha ve to be applied.
[}

25 0 Well, let's take a look, for example, at the

(
!
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1 procedure we were talking about this morning, 0APS 16.1,

2 and we were talkinc about, as you will recall, paragraph

3 5.2.4 which states, " Copies of the CAR shall be sent to

O 4 -the plant manager,-quality assurance manager, and
.

5 VP-nuclear."

6 Now, that paragraph doesn't say when the
I
'

7 copies must be sent, does it?

8 A (WITNESS MULLER) As I testified earlier this

9 morning, it doesn't say specifically within the

10 paragraph when the copies will be sent to upper

11 management. I did testify that taken in sequence there

12 is a certain time in which these copies would be sent to

13 upper managerent.

() 14 0 And you don't feel, do you, Mr. Muller, that

15 because that paragraph does not specifically say when

16 the action must be taken that that determination should

17 be within the discretion of 00A personnel, do you?

18 A (WITNESS MULLER) I testified that it would

19 occur at the time noted in the sequence of the

20 procedure. The OQAE does have the d.'sccetion of sending

21 the CARS to upper management at the times, the other

22 tim es that I noted. It is not a requirement. We do

23 that as a matter of practice.
.

() 24 0 Well, let me ask you this to try to get to the

25 point. You wouldn't require the discretion to wait for

O
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g 1 180 days after eerification of the corrective action
(V

2 before you sent the CAR to upper management, would you?

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) It wouldn't require

4 discretion at th a t point, no. However, a time limit is

5 not down there. I don't say that I have to do it within

6 24 hours or 48 hours or whenever. If the paperwork is

7 processed on a Friday afternoon of a three-day weekend

8 or whatever, I would be in violation if we didn't send

9 it out within 24 hours. That was not the intent. That

10 is where discretion has to be applied.

11 A ( WITNESS YOUNGLING) The other thing is if

12 that item required it, a decision could be made to pick

13 up the phone and call those people, those upper

() 14 management people, and not wait for that long weekend.

! 15 Again, tha t is a management decision that is available

16 to the operating quality assurance engineer, as to

17 anyone in that station organization.

18 0 Well, if, for example, this provision said

1g that you had to notify by sending a copy to the plant

20 manager and the QA manager and the VP-nuclear within 30

21 days after verification of completed corrective action,

22 you wouldn't need any more discretion beyond that, would

23 you?

(~' 24 A (WITNESS MULLER ) No. And I think or.ce again
d

25 it would be hard to determine if those individuals

O
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I

1 received it within that time frame without following up

2 on it.
|

3 0 So this and other provisions that I questioned

4 you about in terms of the timing for taking certain

5 action are not necessarily the same as a situation as in

'

6 QAPS 15,1 where you testified that you needed the

7 discretion in order to determine whether a disposition

8 of an LDR was timely or not, isn't that correct?

9 (Panel of witnesses conferring.)

10 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, that is not correct. We

11 do not have a specified time limit; because we don't

12 have a specified time limit we don't put it there. And

13 it is at the discretion of the 00AE.

() 14 0 So you could wait six months before you sent

15 this to upper msnigement, is that your testimony?

16 A (WITNESS MULLER) That would not be a

17 practice. The 00A engineer would not want that to

18 happen. We would not want to wait 60 days. We wouldn't

19 want to wait 30 days. But there is a time frame in

20 which we would want to send it out.
.

21 0 But you have that discretion, don 't you?

22 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, I do.

23 0 And you don't need the flexibility that that

24 discretion gives you, do you?
[}

25 A (WITNESS MULLER) We do need a certain degree

O
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1 of flexibility.

2 0 But not a year, right?

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) The criterion 16 of 10 CFR

4 50 does not say when we have to send it.

5 0 I'm going to move to another area. Gentlemen,

6 if you will give se just a minute, I'm going to try to

7 streamline this.

8 (Pause.)

g JUDGE BRENNERs While you are taking a moment,

10 Mr. Dynner, how much followup do you have, Mr. Ellis, if

11 any, on re-redirect?

12 MR. ELLISs I have roughly six questions,

13 Judge Brenner. And I would earnestly petition the Board

() 14 to see if we could possibly finish this group tonight.

15 JUDGE BRENNER: I don't think we're going to

16 make it.

17 Mr. Bordenick, how much do you have?

18 MR. BORDENICKs I have about four questions.
I
j 1g (Pause.)

| 20 MR. ELLISs Judge Brenner, let me mention --

21 JUDGE BRENNER: How much do you have, Mr.

| 22 Dynner?

23 MR. DYNNER I have two general areas and

24 three what should be relatively short questions. The{}
25 general areas should be reasonably brief if the answers

! (~)
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;

1 are relatively brief.

2 JUDGE BRENNER: That just answers my

3 question. Can you finish in 15 minutes?

-
)

4 MR. DYNNERs I'm going to try. I have just

5 cut down a gvod deal on this thing.

6 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. If he finishes at

7 5400, we will run un til 5415 and tha t 's it. All right.

8 BY R. DYNNER: (Resuming)

9 0 Centlemen, you testified today earlier that

10 all audit personnel are required to be familiar with

11 ANSI N-45.2.23. In f a ct, that is not correct, is it,

12 because QAPS 2.2 in paragra phs 5.1.1 and 5.1.2 only

13 require training in one or more of a number of areas;
s

() 14 and since it can only require training in one area, it

16 micht be an area other than training in that ANSI

16 standard, isn't that correct?

17 A (WITNESS MULLER) Mr. Dynner, I don't think

18 that was my testimony. I said they had to be qualified

1g to the requirements of it. I didn't say they had to be

20 knowledgeable of that. They would have to meet the

21 requirements for audit personnel in that particular
i

22 instance.

23

)
25

O
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1 Q I'm going to move now to the area of staffing

2 of the QA section.

3 Mr. Muller, Mr. Ellis asked you earlier today

4 a number of questions regarding S" iolk County Exhibit
.

5 86, which is entitled "The 00A Manhour Projection, First

i 6 Year of Operation," and you testified earlier that you

7 prepared this document while you were here in the

8 Bethesda area in consultation over the telephone with

9 Mr. Rose, who is a QA engineer in your section. Is tha t

10 correct?

11 A (WITNESS MULLER) That is correct. I had

12 consulted with Mr. Rose on this matter.

13 Q Mr. Muller, how long did it take you to

() 14 prepare this document?

15 A (WIINESS MULLER) It took a number of hours to

16 p re pa re this document. This document is based on

17 previous manhours. I think we mentioned we had looked

18 at the 1981 manhours report from the 1981 Annual Report,

19 and I modified some of those numbers, the numbers that I

20 felt would need modification for operations.

I 21 Q Mr. Muller, if I can refresh your

22 recollection -- and you tell me if I'm wrong -- you

23 testified that you prepared this document in order to

24 demonstrate that Suffolk County Exhibit 85, which is{}
25 entitled " Activity Description", and which you stated

O
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1 was prepared by Mr. Rose and was not used, was in its
|

~ ,1
1

2 estimates in the last column of 47,140 manhours,

3 incorrect.

4 Do you camember that?

5 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, I did testify that some

6 of those numbers on there were high, and th a t we had

7 used the similar descriptions of the activities. I

8 think I also testified that this was an estimate that
9 seems high to me, and if we do need more people, we will

10 get more people.

11 0 Now, to be helpful, you might get out Suffolk

12 County Exhibit 85, which is this activities description

13 tha t is handwritten.

() 14 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, I did not examine

15 on 85. You indicated I shouldn't object, but I did not

16 examine on 85.

17 JUDGE BRENNER: I didn't say you shouldn't

18 object. Wa vara talking about the asked and answered

19 problem where you examined on 86, and it is logically

20 connected, in my mind.

21 BY MR. DYNNER: (Resuming)

22 Q Now, Mr. Muller, when you prepared your 00A

23 manhour projection with the purpose of showing that Mr.

24 Rose's activity description was incorrect, did yor, have{}
25 before you this activities description, Suffolk County

|

O
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1 Exhibit 85?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, I did.

3 0 Are there any activities in the description of

} 4 -activities in Suffolk County 85 which are required to be

5 performed by the 00A section under the QA Manual or '

6 procedures which are missing from this document?

7 A (WITNESS MULLER) Not that I am aware of. I

8 did combine certain sections, such as scheduled audits

9 and unscheduled audits. They are under the heading of

10 " Audit". Whether the audit is scheduled or unscheduled,

11 we will be performir.g audits and we will be using

12 manhours in that category.

13 As far as surveillances, once again I combined

() 14 scheduled surveillances and unscheduled surveillances
15 inder the heading of " surveillance." Tech spec

16 audits -- I included that.

17 0 Mr. Muller, let me interrupt beca use I don't

18 think you have understood my question. I wasn't askinq

is you to compare at this poin t the activities description

20 prepared by Mr. Rose with the msnhour projection

21 prepared by you. We will get to that in a minute.

22 What I wss asking is, when you looked a t the

23 activities description prepsred by Mr. Rose, which lists
,

24 a number of activities, did you ascertain whether that

, 25 list in fact is a complete list of sll of the tasks that
|
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1 have to be performed by the 00A section pursuant to the

2 manual and the procedures?

3 A (WITNESS MULLER) In my discussions with Mr.

4 Rose, we determined tha t these activities are an

5 adequate description of the activities required, and I

6 did combine certain other act3vities on the Exhibit 85
7 within the Exhibit 86.

8 0 Did you make an independent investigation by

9 reference to the QA manual of June 1982 and the latest

10 00A procedures in order to assure yourself that this

11 list was accurate and complete?

12 A (WITNESS MULLER) I did not go through the

13 man ual step-by-step. However, with my knowledge of the

() 14 program I letermined that these are the activities that

15 ve will be performing and these descriptions are

16 adequate for the activities.

17 0 Now, Mr. Rose came to a total manhours for the

18 period March '83 to March '84 of 47,140. Is that

1g column -- does that column represent in your discussion

20 Wi.th him the first year of operation of the plant?

21 A (WITNESS MULLER) No, that is the time frame

22 of the first year of commercial operation of the plant.i

l

23 0 Do you mean operation of the plant after fuel

24 load? Is that what you are --(}
25 A (WITNESS MULLER) After fuel load and

|

|
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fs 1 sta rtup.
l

2 JUDGE BRENNERs Do you mean March '83 would be
!

3 commercial power?

4 WITNESS MULLER: That was the projected date

5 on Exhibit 85 at the time this was drawn up.

6 BY MR. DY"NERs (Resuming)

7 0 So that your list includes the low power

8 testing, fuel load, et caters, because it is entitled

9 "First Year of Cperation," not "First Year of Commercial

10 Operation." Is that correct?

11 A (WITNESS MULLER) That was my intent, to

12 include that section in there.

13 0 one would expect, wouldn't one, that there

() 14 would be more 00A procedures and tasks if you were to

15 include low power operation and fuel load than for just

16 commercial operation, wouldn't you?

17 A (WITNESS MULLER) There may be more testing

18 activity, out as far as the procedures are concerned,

19 no, the procedures would remain the same. And, once
l

20 again, by the time of fuel load the station procedures

21 that need to be reviewed would have Laen reviewed by the

22 00A section.

23 0 Now if we compare these documents next to each

24 other, as you have indicated, in some cases you have

25 costined, such as you just said, you combined scheduled

O
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1 and unscheduled OCA audits. Isn't that correct?

2 A (WITNESS MULLER) That would be one example,

3 yes.

4 Q And when you combined those audits you reduced

5 the tots 1 number from 8,600 hours to 4,000 hours.

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) I thought that the number on

7 the 85 exhibit was very much unreasonable.

8 0 Well, was it unreasonable because there was

g something that Mr. Rose didn't take into consideration

10 that you did?

11 A (WITNESS MULLER ) The unscheduled audits. He

12 could not tell me exactly what areas we would be

13 performing unscheduled audits of durino the

() 14 preoperational test. The unscheduled audits are the

15 audits done on the preopera tional tests.

16 0 Well, if the unscheduled audits are done on

17 preoperational testing, in the first year of operation

18 and before startup, then you would have more audits

19 rather than fever, wouldn't you?

20 A (WITNESS MULLER) Not necessarily so. We are

21 required to perform audits on the preoperational tests.

22 We would perform reviews of the startup tests. We would

23 be witnessing the test continuously.

24 0 What documents did you review in order to come{}
25 *o the con:lusion that there would be 4,600 fewer hours, *

O
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s 1 manhours, of audit than had been estimated by Mr. Rose?~)_

2 A (WITNESS HULLER) I looked at the previous

3 manhour projection from -- not the projection, but I

4 -looked at the number of aanhours used for audits in
5 1981. I estimated how many audits we would be doing in

6 19 -- during the first year of operations, and in

7 discussion with Mr. Rose I was not able to determine
8 what he had used to base his numbers on.

9 0 Well, as you look at this list, by and large

10 rou agreed with Mr. Rose, didn't you, except for the

11 only changes that you made were about six in number.

12 Isn't that correct?

13 A (WITNESS HULLER) I'm not sure if that is the

() 14 right number, but by and large, yes. Some of the

15 numbers, I felt, were accurate and, once again, they are

16 ' projections. They are not time allotments.

17 0 You took and combined scheduled and

18 unscheduled surveillances from Mr. Rose's list and his

1g list totaled 8,000 manhours, and you reduced tha t on

20 Your list to 4,000. On what basis did you reduce

21 surveillance requirements by 4,000, or in half?

22 A (WITFESS MULLER) I reduced his number

23 because, once acain, in discussion with him he was not

24 able to provide me with areas that we would be(}
25 performing all of those surveillances on. That is a

O
4
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m 1 rough estinate. That is the projection I have for
V

2 surveillan e in the first year of operations.

3 0 Is that projection made on the basis of your

4 review and analysis of everything else that was going to

5 be taking place during that time in terms of ta sks?

6 A (WITNESS MULLER) That would be a review of

7 the types of activities that would be going on.

8 0 Did you document any of these reviews or

e analyses?

10 A (WITNESS MULLER) This would be the document.

11 0 And under the maintenance work requests, when

12 you answered some questions from Mr. Ellis you indicated

13 that the repair -- I'm sorry, the repair-rework

() 14 inspections would be dropped and, in fact, they were

15 dropped in the last column by Mr. Rose, and you agreed

16 with that.

17 But then in what is called the main work

18 request, which I assume is the maintenance work

19 request -- is that correct?

20 A ( WITN ESS MULLER ) That is correct.

21 0 Inspection?

22 1R. ELLIS: Let me just pose sn objection.

23 When Mr. Dynner said you agreed with that, relating to

24 Exhibit Nunber 95, there was no interrogation or(}
25 questioning on Exhibit Number 85. So it wasn't that he

( '
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gg 1 was in agreement with that, that he testified to it.
U

2 JUDGE BRENNERa Yes. Well, one problem you

3 have got, Mr. Dynner, is notwithstanding the answer you

(w 4 got as to what the last column represented, your later

5 questions assumed, incorrectly again in the testimony,

6 that the last column in Er. Bose's listing should be

7 matched up perfectly with Suffolk County Exhibit 86, Mr.

8 Muller's reworking. So that is not correct that the

9 operational time frame contemplated in those columns are

10 the same.

11 I was going to jump in in a minute anyway and

12 ask you how much you have. We have given you leeway the

13 list five or ten minutes and I will tell you what leewa y

() 14 ve have given you. None of this is, as it turns out,

15 the questions you asked in comparing the Exhibit 85 and

16 86 was in no way tied to the redirect. It is all

17 matters that could have and should have been asked on

18 cross, because the redirect dealt with a different

is aspect of 86 than the comparison to 85.

20 But we gave you leeway on it, and we gave you

21 a lot of leeway on this topic on cross, I think, and I

22 think you will agree.

23 MR. DYNNER Yes, I am going to ask just a few

24 more questions and move on very quickly.

25 JUDGE ERENNER Yes, but how much do you have

O
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1 after you nove on?

2 NB. DYNNER: Ten minutes.
'

3 JUDGE BRENNER We are not going to make it

4 -because other people have questions, including the

5 Boa rd . All rig h t, why don't you finish up in the next

6 ten minutes and then we will have to come back tomorrow

7 for the other parties.

8 BY HR. DYNNERa (Resuming)

9 0 Er. Huller, I asked you a question before, and

10 I 7uess it wasn't answered clearly, that even though, as

11 You have testified, that the time periods covered by the

12 last column of Exhibit 85, in your column of manhours,

13 which you prepared in Exhibit 86 covered different

() 14 periods of time, that they are in fact the same with

15 respect to the number of manhours for the related ta sks ,

16 ex:ept in approximately six different areas.

17 Isn't that correct?

18 A (WITNESS MULLER) Some of the numbers are very

19 similar, yes, because the activities would not change

20 during that time E rame. As best as I can tell, those

21 activities would continue at the same approxima.te level
,

22 during startup and during operations.

23 0 3r. Muller, except for audit, which you

24 combined and reduced the hours on, surveillance, which
)

25 you combined and red uced the hours on, the maintenance

O
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1 work re quest inspections, which you have reduced the

2 hours on by 6,000, the procedure review, Item 14 on one
l

3 document, Item 12 on the other, which you reduced the
r

4 hours on , an d the Q A post-turnover modifica tions, Item

5 26 on Exhibit 85 snd Item 24 on Exhibit 86, which you .

1

|6 have reduced the hours on, and nuclear fuel inspection,

7 which you have increased the hours on by 600, the rest

8 of the activities are tasks which are described commonly |
I

9 to both documents, contain the same number of hours in i

10 the last column, isn't that correct?

11 A (WITNESS MULLER) Without going through them

12 specifically, many of the numbers were the same, yes,

13 for those particular items.

() 14 Q And where those numbers are the same, does

15 that indicate that you agreed with Mr. Rose's numbers?

g 16 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, it does indicate in

'

17 certain instances I did sgree with Mr. Rose 's numbers.

18 Q Now on what basis did you reduce the

1g main tenance work request inspections f rom 10,000

20 manhours, as estimated by Mr. Rose, to 4,000 manhours?

21 A (WITNESS MULLER) Once again, Mr. Rose's

22 estimates dere very hich. On=e again, these numbers

23 were never used, were never given anyone. Those were

24 his estimates and in discussion with him we don 't feel
)

25 ve will have that much activity in that area during the

,
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1

l

1 first year of operation. !

'

2 Once again, if we do find that we are going to
!

3 have an increased level of activity in that area, we

n
4 will need to get more personnel.s-

5 JUDGE BRENNER: Let ne just ask -- I am

6 sorry. I thought you were finished.

7 WITNESS MULLER: What I was goine to say was

8 ve have to compare the manhours used in each a re a to our

9 total estimate. If we find that we are going to need

10 acre people to perform the activities, we will have tc

11, get more people. This is just a projection that I have

12 a basis.

13 JUDGE BRENNER: As long as we are on

() 14 maintenance work requests I want to try to ask a quick

15 question to just see if I understand the time comparison

16 between these two exhibits.

17 Assuming a comparison is valid -- and I knov

18 that there is testimony on this subject -- I do not mean

1g to imply that a direct co.iparison is valid or invalid.

20 But if I winted to be accurate as to time frames

21 contemplated by the authors of these two documents, at

22 least, would I compare the 10,000 hours in 85 to the

23 4,000 hours in Exhibit 86, or would I somehow have to

24 look at tha t second column in 85, which has 1,800 hours{}
25 for a six-month perioi and then figure out which portion

O
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1 of the 10,000 hours is the first half of that last

2 column, and then combine that with the 1,800 to see what

3 I should compare to Exhibit 86?

4 WITNESS MULLER 4 You would have to look at th e

5 first two columns to get an idea. I mean, it just

6 doesn't seam reasonable to me for the first -- well, for

7 six months to use 1,800, but then for .1 year to use

8 10,000. It juat doesn 't seem reasonable to me at all.

9 In discussing this with Mr. Rose, these were

10 just very high estimates. You put down numbers and I

11 don't feel that they are accurate. In talking with him,

12 he admitted that they were very high numbers. They were

13 just guesses.

() 14 JUDGE BRENNERs Well, is your number just a
|

; 15 guess also?

16 WITNESS MULLER: No. It is' based upon what we

17 have been doing in the past, how many hours we have been
i

18 spending. Once again, the plant does not have all of
.

19 the equipment turned over to it, but I could be

20 surprised. I doubt it. And if I find that we are

21 spending more hours every month doing the inspections on

22 maintenance work requests, I may have to supplement my

23 staff.

(} 24 JUDGE BRENNER Mr. Dynner.

25 (Witnesses conferring.)

O

ALDER 8oN REPohTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) 628-0300

-. - _ - - , _ , - . _ - _ - . - - , . _ . - _ _ _ , _ _ _ _ . - _ _ . - _ _ _ _ _ . _ -.__ . _. -. _ _ _ _ - - - -



15,155

1 WITNESS MULLERa In addition, Judge Brenner, I

2 was the QC engineer at the time and I have a better feel

3 for inspections than Mr. Rose does, whereas he has a

b'' 4 better feel for audits than I do. However, once again,

5 as the 00AE I could not understand where we would come

6 up with approximately four manyears of audit. That

7 number seems very unreasonable to me.

8 BY MR. DYNNERa (Resuming)

9 0 M r. Muller , has this document tha t you

10 pre pa red , while you were here, been subjected to any

11 review by higher management in LILCO?

12 A (WITNESS MULLER) Not as of yet, no.

13 0 Mr. Muller, you testified that you don 't think

() 14 you are going to have a problem with your manpower

15 staffing because you have the right to hire contract

16 personne'l for 00A work. Are there cor, tract personnel

17 which you hire for LILCO given the same training as your

18 permanent 30A personnel with respect to familiarization

19 with the QA manual and procedures?

20 A (WITNESS MULLER) Yes, they are.

21 0 and how long does that training take?

22 A (WITNESS MULLER) As I testified earlier --

23 MR. ELLIS. Objection.

[}
24 JUDGE BRENNER: What is the objection? What

25 is the basis?

O
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1
l

l

() 1 MR. ELLIS: Asked and answered.
(/

i
2 JUDGE BRENNERs Granted.

3 (Counsel for Suffolk County conferring.)
O
k> 4 BY MR. DYNNERs (Resuming)

5 0 Mr. Y:ungling, I am going to move on now

6 briefly to the area of the consumables which were

7 discussed at length earlier today.

8 JUDGE BRENNER: You have reached the fif teen

9 minutes, Mr. Dynner, and I recognize I stole a few

10 minutes from you, but not many. I want a very firm

11 estimate now. now much more do you have?

12 MR. DYNNER One more question in the prea of
13 consumables. One more question and the area of

() 14 consumables, which shouldn't take more than ten minutes

15' if the answers are short.

16 JUDGE BRENNER: No. We are going to stop

17 richt now. All right. When we come back tomorrow we

18 will give you fifteen minutes to finish up, which is a

19 50 percent increase over your ten-minute estimate, and

20 that's it.

21 One resson we are being aggressive about the

, 22 time is our judgment that quite a few of the questions

23 were asked and answered and also our judgment, although

24 we chose to give you 1eeway because of our interest in{}
25 the subject, that a lot of the questions, as I said,

(
,
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1 comparing 95 to 86 were not tied to the redirect. But

2 we let you ask them and you asked them and the record is

3 benefitted thereby. But I don't want to go too far.
.

- 4 All right. We will adjourn until 9 00

5 tomorrow morning.

6 (Whereupon, at 5:15 o' clock p.m., the hearing

7 recessed, to reconvene at 9:00 o' clock a.m., Thursday,

8 December 2, 1982.)

9

10

! 11

12

13

14

15

16

17

| 18

i

| 19

no

21

22
i

|

O ''

25

O

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001 (202) 828 0300



.

NUCLEAR REGULATORT COMMISSICN

This is to certify that the. attached pec.ceedings befors the
BEFORE THE ATOMIC SAFETY & LICE 1 SING BOARDs

,

in the ca.tter of:. Long Island Lighting Company (Shoreham Nuclear Power
station)

- -

* Da.te of Proceeding: December 1, 1982-

,
.

Docket Nu:::bar: 50-322 OLs

Place of Proceeding: Bethesda, Maryland

were held as herein appears, and that this is the original. transc:-ipe
thereof for the fila of the Com=issicrz., '

.,

*

.

'

Ray Heer.
,

~'

Official .Teporter (Typed)
,

[~\...;
.

v .. ,
.

a

'Officia M aporter (Signature)

.

| *

\ .. *

! *

| <
|

(
'

5'

|
'

_ _ _ _ _ _ _ . . _ . _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ _ - . . - - . - - - - - - - - - - - - - - --- - - - - - - ~ - - - "* --~' ~ ~~- ''~~ ~~ ~ ''' ~~~


